LESS AND NON-INVASIVE HEMODYNAMIC MONITORING TECHNIQUES

EDITED BY: Samir G. Sakka and Bernd Saugel PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Medicine









Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2018 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved. All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use. ISSN 1664-8714

ISBN 978-2-88945-685-7 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88945-685-7

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: researchtopics@frontiersin.org

LESS AND NON-INVASIVE HEMODYNAMIC MONITORING TECHNIQUES

Topic Editors: **Samir G. Sakka,** Medical Center Cologne Merheim, Universität Witten/Herdecke, Germany **Bernd Saugel**, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Germany

Citation: Sakka, S. G., Saugel, B., eds (2018). Less and Non-invasive Hemodynamic Monitoring Techniques. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88945-685-7

Table of Contents

- 04 Editorial: Less and Non-Invasive Hemodynamic Monitoring Techniques Bernd Saugel and Samir G. Sakka
- 06 Techniques for Non-Invasive Monitoring of Arterial Blood Pressure Agnes S. Meidert and Bernd Saugel
- 12 Cardiac Output Monitoring by Pulse Contour Analysis, the Technical Basics of Less-Invasive Techniques Jörn Grensemann
- **18** Non-Invasive Monitoring of Cardiac Output in Critical Care Medicine Lee S. Nguyen and Pierre Squara
- 26 Monitoring of Tissue Oxygenation: An Everyday Clinical Challenge Zsolt Molnar and Marton Nemeth
- 32 Continuous Non-Invasive Arterial Pressure Assessment During Surgery to Improve Outcome

Alena Stenglova and Jan Benes

40 Perioperative Goal-Directed Therapy Using Invasive Uncalibrated Pulse Contour Analysis

Bernd Saugel and Daniel A. Reuter

45 Non-Invasive Hemodynamic Monitoring for Hemodynamic Management in Perioperative Medicine

Julia Y. Nicklas and Bernd Saugel

- 50 Improving Perioperative Outcomes Through Minimally Invasive and Non-Invasive Hemodynamic Monitoring Techniques Takashige Yamada, Susana Vacas, Yann Gricourt and Maxime Cannesson
- 59 The Predictive Value of Integrated Pulmonary Index After Off-Pump Coronary Artery Bypass Grafting: A Prospective Observational Study Evgenia V. Fot, Natalia N. Izotova, Anjelika S. Yudina, Aleksei A. Smetkin, Vsevolod V. Kuzkov and Mikhail Y. Kirov





Editorial: Less and Non-invasive Hemodynamic Monitoring Techniques

Bernd Saugel^{1*} and Samir G. Sakka²

¹ Department of Anesthesiology, Center of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany, ² Department of Anesthesiology and Operative Intensive Care Medicine, University of Witten/Herdecke, Cologne Merheim Medical Center, Cologne, Germany

Keywords: cardiovascular dynamics, cardiac output, blood pressure, intensive care medicine, anesthesiology, goal-directed therapy

Editorial on the Research Topic

Less and Non-invasive Hemodynamic Monitoring Techniques

The measurement or estimation of hemodynamic variables reflecting blood pressure, blood flow, cardiac contractility, cardiac preload, and cardiac afterload plays a pivotal role in the monitoring, diagnostic workup, and treatment of critically ill patients treated in the intensive care unit or in patients having major surgery.

Besides pulmonary artery catheterization that is established as a classical method to observe, measure, and derive a variety of variables reflecting cardiovascular and oxygen dynamics (1, 2) a variety of "modern" less- and non-invasive hemodynamic monitoring methods became available during the last decades (3, 4). The physical measurement principles, clinical applications, and limitations of these technologies are discussed in a series of articles that are part of the research topic "Less- and Non-invasive Hemodynamic Monitoring Techniques."

As a very basic hemodynamic variable and as a main determinant of the organs' perfusion pressure, arterial blood pressure is part of routine monitoring in intensive care medicine and anesthesiology. In a narrative review article, methods for non-invasive intermittent and continuous blood pressure monitoring are summarized (Meidert and Saugel). The authors recommend monitoring of blood pressure with intermittent oscillometry in hemodynamically stable, low-risk patients. In surgical patients at risk for hemodynamic instability, continuous non-invasive blood pressure monitoring with innovative techniques might become an option in the near future. In critically ill and high-risk surgical patients, continuous invasive blood pressure monitoring with an arterial catheter will be the method of choice in the foreseeable future. Based on these general recommendations, an article by Stenglova and Benes describes the evidence for the use of continuous non-invasive blood pressure monitoring during surgery and its potential to improve postoperative outcome by an early recognition (or even prediction) of hypotension.

In addition to blood pressure, the analysis of the arterial blood pressure waveform (pulse wave analysis) enables stroke volume, cardiac output, and dynamic cardiac preload parameters to be assessed using invasive (arterial catheter) or non-invasive (finger cuff) methods. Several articles discuss pulse wave analysis and its use in clinical practice.

Grensemann comprehensively explains the basic measurement principle of commercially available invasive monitoring systems using pulse wave analysis to estimate cardiac output. He emphasizes that pulse wave analysis is limited in patients with altered vascular tone and that uncalibrated systems should be used to follow cardiac output changes (trend monitoring) rather than to guide therapy based on absolute values of cardiac out. A review article by Yamada et al.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by:

Ata Murat Kaynar, University of Pittsburgh, United States

> *Correspondence: Bernd Saugel bernd.saugel@gmx.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Intensive Care Medicine and Anesthesiology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 29 June 2018 Accepted: 29 August 2018 Published: 19 September 2018

Citation:

Saugel B and Sakka SG (2018) Editorial: Less and Non-invasive Hemodynamic Monitoring Techniques. Front. Med. 5:258. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2018.00258

4

describes how minimally invasive and non-invasive hemodynmaic monitoring techniques can be used to guide perioperative hemodynamic therapy and eventually improve postoperative outcome in surgical patients. The authors conclude that "monitoring equipment that can provide precise hemodynamic information without the complications and complexity of invasive techniques can facilitate individualized hemodynamic management and lead to improved outcomes."

In addition to this narrative review, a perspective article by Saugel and Reuter focuses on the use of invasive uncalibrated pulse wave analysis for perioperative hemodynamic management (often referred to as "perioperative goal-directed therapy"). The article briefly summarizes the evidence and concludes that perioperative goal-directed therapy based on pulse wave analysis-derived blood flow and dynamic cardiac preload variables can improve patient outcome in high-risk patients. This conclusion is in line with the results of recent metaanalyses showing that perioperative goal-directed therapy seems to reduce postoperative morbidity (5, 6). However, further well-designed and adequately powered studies are needed to answer open questions about optimal target variables and values and about how to implement these perioperative treatment strategies in clinical routine. Another perspective article written by Nicklas and Saugel discusses current evidence and open research questions related to completely non-invasive hemodynamic monitoring methods for perioperative hemodynamic management. Nguyen and Squara provide an in-depth review of non-invasive methods to estimate cardiac output besides pulse wave analysis. They explain the basic measurement principles and validation data of bioimpedance/bioreactance, partial carbon dioxide rebreathing, pulse wave transit time, ultrasonic methods, and inductance thoracocardiography. In particular, the authors focus on the feasibility of these methods in the intensive care

REFERENCES

- Gidwani UK, Mohanty B, Chatterjee K. The pulmonary artery catheter: a critical reappraisal. *Cardiol Clin.* (2013). 31:545–65. doi: 10.1016/j.ccl.2013.07.008
- Cholley BP. Benefits, risks and alternatives of pulmonary artery catheterization. *Curr Opin Anaesthesiol.* (1998) 11:645–50.
- Teboul JL, Saugel B, Cecconi M, De Backer D, Hofer CK, Monnet X, et al. Less invasive hemodynamic monitoring in critically ill patients. *Intensive Care Med.* (2016) 42:1350–9. doi: 10.1007/s00134-016-4375-7
- Saugel B, Cecconi M, Wagner JY, Reuter DA. Noninvasive continuous cardiac output monitoring in perioperative and intensive care medicine. *Br J Anaesth.* (2015) 114:562–75. doi: 10.1093/bja/aeu447
- Chong MA, Wang Y, Berbenetz NM, McConachie I. Does goal-directed haemodynamic and fluid therapy improve perioperative outcomes? a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Eur J Anaesthesiol.* (2018) 35:469–83. doi: 10.1097/EJA.000000000 0000778
- 6. Pearse RM, Harrison DA, MacDonald N, Gillies MA, Blunt M, Ackland G, et al. (2014) Effect of a perioperative, cardiac output-guided hemodynamic

unit setting and emphasize that hemodynamic monitoring of critically ill patients requires good measurement performance in terms of accuracy, precision, and step-response change. They conclude that "further developments are needed to provide clinicians with sufficiently accurate devices for routine use."

Optimization of oxygen delivery to the end-organs is the ultimate goal of therapeutic interventions aiming at an optimization of global cardiovascular dynamics. Accordingly, Molnar and Nemeth emphasize that—in addition to global blood flow variables such as stroke volume or cardiac outputmarkers of tissue oxygenation need to be considered during resuscitation of patients with circulatory shock. They explain the (patho)physiology of oxygen delivery, consumption, and extraction and discuss the value of central venous oxygen saturation to individually tailor therapeutic interventions to the individual patient's needs. The authors advocate for multimodal and individualized hemodynamic treatment strategies which should integrate various physiological variables (e.g., central venous oxygen saturation, lactate, venous-to-arterial carbon dioxide gap).

In summary, this series of articles reflects that a variety of innovative less- and non-invasive methods for advanced hemodynamic monitoring in intensive care and perioperative medicine are currently available. Future research needs to confirm that goal-directed optimization of global hemodynamics based on advanced less- and non-invasive hemodynamic monitoring can eventually improve oxygen delivery and have beneficial impact on patient outcome.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

BS and SGS drafted the manuscript and approved the final version of the manuscript to be published.

therapy algorithm on outcomes following major gastrointestinal surgery: a randomized clinical trial and systematic review. *JAMA* 311:2181–90. doi: 10.1001/jama.2014.5305

Conflict of Interest Statement: BS and SGS collaborate with Pulsion Medical Systems SE (Feldkirchen, Germany) as members of the medical advisory board and received honoraria for giving lectures and refunds of travel expenses from Pulsion Medical Systems SE. BS received research support from Edwards Lifesciences (Irvine, CA, USA). BS received institutional research grants, unrestricted research grants, and refunds of travel expenses from Tensys Medical Inc. (San Diego, CA, USA). BS received honoraria for giving lectures from CNSystems Medizintechnik AG (Graz, Austria). BS received refunds of travel expenses from CNSystems Medizintechnik AG (Graz, Austria).

Copyright © 2018 Saugel and Sakka. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Techniques for Non-Invasive Monitoring of Arterial Blood Pressure

Agnes S. Meidert^{1*} and Bernd Saugel²

¹ Department of Anaesthesiology, University Hospital, Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München, Munich, Germany, ² Department of Anesthesiology, Center of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

Since both, hypotension and hypertension, can potentially impair the function of vital organs such as heart, brain, or kidneys, monitoring of arterial blood pressure (BP) is a mainstay of hemodynamic monitoring in acutely or critically ill patients. Arterial BP can either be obtained invasively via an arterial catheter or non-invasively. Non-invasive BP measurement provides either intermittent or continuous readings. Most commonly, an occluding upper arm cuff is used for intermittent non-invasive monitoring. BP values are then obtained either manually (by auscultation of Korotkoff sounds or palpation) or automatically (e.g., by oscillometry). For continuous non-invasive BP monitoring, the volume clamp method or arterial applanation tonometry can be used. Both techniques enable the arterial waveform and BP values to be obtained continuously. This article describes the different techniques for non-invasive BP measurement, their advantages and limitations, and their clinical applicability.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Samir G. Sakka, Witten/Herdecke University, Germany

Reviewed by:

Vsevolod V. Kuzkov, Northern State Medical University, Russia Andres Zorrilla-Vaca, University of Valle, Colombia

*Correspondence: Agnes S. Meidert agnes meidert@web.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Intensive Care Medicine and Anesthesiology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 18 October 2017 Accepted: 04 December 2017 Published: 08 January 2018

Citation:

Meidert AS and Saugel B (2018) Techniques for Non-Invasive Monitoring of Arterial Blood Pressure. Front. Med. 4:231. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2017.00231 Keywords: blood pressure monitoring, perioperative monitoring, non-invasive blood pressure, arterial pressure, oscillometry, applanation tonometry, vascular unloading technique

BACKGROUND

Monitoring of arterial blood pressure (BP) is a mainstay of hemodynamic monitoring in acutely or critically ill patients. Close monitoring of BP is of great importance to detect and treat hypotension and hypertension early. Both, hypotension and hypertension can impair the function of vital organs, such as the brain (1), the heart (2), and the kidneys (3).

The direct measurement of BP via arterial cannulation is regarded as the clinical reference method (criterion standard). In clinical routine, it is commonly performed during high-risk surgery and in intensive care medicine. The cannulation of an artery, however, can be time-consuming, needs to be done by a trained operator, and is associated—although very rarely (4)—with potential major complications such as embolism, lesion of nerves or vessels, or ischemia. For these reasons, BP is very commonly measured non-invasively.

There are several ways to non-invasively measure BP. Monitoring techniques can be classified according to their ability to measure BP intermittently or continuously (**Figure 1**). In this article, we describe techniques for non-invasive monitoring of arterial BP and discuss their advantages, limitations, and clinical applicability.

NON-INVASIVE INTERMITTENT TECHNIQUES

For intermittent BP measurement, an air-filled occluding cuff can be used that enables BP to be measured either manually or automatically. For all occluding cuffs, the right size is critical for valid measurement (5). Manual measurement of BP by an occluding cuff can be done either by palpation or auscultation (6).



With the palpatory method, an inflatable cuff is wrapped around the upper arm of a patient. The manometer connected to the cuff by a tube shows the pressure applied. The physician feels the radial pulse, inflates the cuff until the brachial artery collapses, and there is no blood flow any more. The pressure at which a pulse can be detected again while deflating the cuff corresponds to the systolic arterial pressure of the patient. This method does not need a stethoscope or any other specific skills or equipment and can also be performed in a noisy environment. However, it only provides the systolic arterial pressure. The auscultatory method is performed in a similar way; after inflation of the cuff to a pressure above the systolic pressure (verified by the vanished radial pulse), the typical Korotkoff sounds can be detected by a stethoscope applied distal of the upper arm cuff during slow deflation. The onset of the sounds corresponds to the patients' systolic arterial pressure, the last sound at decreasing cuff pressure equals the patients' diastolic arterial pressure. The advantage of this technique is that it provides the diastolic arterial pressure value, disadvantages include the need for training how to correctly apply this technique and the need of a stethoscope and a quiet environment.

An automated method to measure BP with the help of an occluding cuff employs the oscillometric technique. The cuff is inflated to a preset value automatically. Then, the pressure is gradually being reduced. The pressure wave causes oscillations in the vessel, which can be detected by the cuff. Mean arterial pressure corresponds to the maximum of oscillations (7); an algorithm applied to the change of oscillations sets systolic and diastolic arterial pressure values. These proprietary algorithms differ between manufacturers and are often not publicly available (8). The advantages of oscillometry are mainly the presence of reasonably accurate mean arterial pressure (in normal BP ranges) and the possibility of having an automated tool to determine a patient's BP at a preset interval. The disadvantages are the overestimation of low and underestimation of high values (9, 10) and the

possibility to falsify measurements [e.g., by movement (detected as oscillations) or the patient's arm resting on the bed] (11).

The intermittent nature of BP measurements provided by all the techniques described earlier is a disadvantage they all have in common.

NON-INVASIVE CONTINUOUS TECHNIQUES

During the recent years, continuous non-invasive BP monitoring techniques became available that enable a real-time BP curve and numerical BP values to be assessed (just with direct BP measurement).

The continuous non-invasive measurement principles are based on either one of two different techniques, namely arterial applanation tonometry or the volume clamp method. Arterial applanation tonometry is based on the work of Pressman and Newgard (12), who found that a transducer strapped to an artery with a bone underneath, can obtain the arterial pulse wave. The technique has been refined and now is able to assess mean arterial pressure in the radial artery and allows the calculation of diastolic and systolic arterial pressure (e.g., using population-based algorithms) (13). The technique is used in cardiology to assess central vascular pressures (14). The pulse wave obtained by applanation tonometry can be analyzed and bears more information than systolic and diastolic pressure alone. However, these devices are not made for continuous patient monitoring as they have to be hand held by the examiner. A device allowing automated radial artery applanation tonometry is the T-Line system (Tensys Medical, San Diego, CA, USA) (15, 16). The system has been evaluated in various clinical settings (13, 16-20).

The second technique for non-invasive continuous BP measurement is called volume clamp method (or vascular unloading technology) based on the work by Penaz et al. (21). The BP is measured at the finger with an inflatable cuff combined with a photodiode. The diameter of the artery in the finger is measured by the photodiode; the pressure in the cuff is adjusted to keep the diameter of the artery constant. From the pressure changes in the cuff, a BP curve can be calculated and transferred to correspond to brachial artery BP. Devices based on this technique are ClearSight (Edwards, Irvine, CA, USA) and CNAP (CNSystems Medizintechnik AG, Graz, Austria).

The continuous non-invasive devices are all sensitive to patient movement; therefore, monitoring of the conscious patient is possible but measurement results need to be checked for plausibility. In case of severe vasoconstriction, peripheral vascular disease, or distorted fingers due to arthritis, clinical experience has shown that it may be difficult to obtain a valid waveform using finger cuffs. Some patients report discomfort from the congestion in venous return from the fingertip where the cuff is place. For this reason, manufacturers recommend to change the cuff to another finger after a certain period of monitoring. In addition, compared to conventional intermittent devices for BP measurement, continuous BP monitoring is relatively expensive.

ARE THE TECHNIQUES RELIABLE?

Most clinicians ask themselves, whether the non-invasively obtained BP curve shows the "real" BP. Therefore, it is inevitable to discuss the measurement performance in terms of accuracy and precision of the various non-invasive devices. The pressure measured within an artery by means of arterial cannulation is regarded as the reference method of BP measurement. In the absence of direct BP measurement, the auscultatory method with a mercury column is regarded as the "gold standard." However, as Alpert and colleagues (11) point out, the cuff/stethoscope method itself sometimes differs considerably from intra-arterial pressure. Nonetheless, when evaluating a new non-invasive device using an occluding cuff, reference measurements are performed by the auscultatory method (22). This has led to the common belief that the upper arm cuff measurements represent the "real" BP of a patient. Since the auscultatory method is now widely replaced by devices that engage an oscillometric technology clinicians trust the values produced by the device with the upper arm cuff (23). A survey by Chatterjee and colleagues (23) showed that even in critically ill patients on vasopressors the non-invasive upper arm BP measurement was used to guide therapy by 47% of respondents, although intensivists would be expected to know about the limitations of oscillometric measurement in unstable patients. However, big data base analyses of simultaneous measurements on ICU an OR have demonstrated that the devices using an oscillometric method tend to overestimate hypotensive BP values and to underestimate hypertensive BP values (9, 10). Within the normal BP range, the measurement of mean arterial pressure seems to be sufficiently accurate (9, 10, 24). Studies on the accuracy of oscillometric mean arterial BP in critically ill patients demonstrated that a possible source for inaccuracy lies within the choice of the wrong cuff size (25, 26). However, even when the correctly sized cuff was used, the results still showed clinically unacceptable discrepancy

between invasive and non-invasive values (25, 26). Focusing on a possible relationship between obesity and inaccuracy of noninvasive BP measurement, Araghi et al. (27) studied overweight patients in the ICU. The analysis revealed clinically relevant inaccuracy of both, auscultatory and oscillometric, techniques (27), which therefore should not be used to guide therapy in critically ill patients. A similar study compared invasive and oscillometric BP measurement in obese patients undergoing non-cardiac surgery (28). In addition, the same group also examined the cuff position at the forearm of patients. However, oscillometric measurement in these patients in both locations did not allow sufficiently accurate monitoring of BP (28). This leads to the question, whether BP values resulting from oscillometric measurement with other locations for the cuff than the upper arm can be used for guidance of therapy. A single-center study in ICU patients showed acceptable agreement for oscillometric mean arterial BP compared to intra-arterial BP when the cuff was placed at the upper arm, whereas the thigh and ankle location revealed inaccurate values (29). In accordance to these findings, Drake and Hill (30) performed upper arm and ankle measurements during elective cesarean section. The values from the different sites varied considerably; therefore, the oscillometric measurement at the ankle cannot be seen as an alternative to the upper arm (30).

The reliability of non-invasive intermittent BP measurement in patients with arrhythmia has been questioned (31). Two studies have shown recently that there is no relevant difference between oscillometric measurement in patients with or without arrhythmia (32, 33).

For all non-invasive devices that measure BP continuously, numerous validation studies exist (34-36). Kim et al. (35) pooled data from various studies comparing non-invasive continuous devices with direct BP, which have been published until 2013 and reported the mean of the differences with its SD. By this approach, they found an overall random-effect pooled bias for mean BP of 3.2 ± 8.4 mmHg. When stratifying the results according to the different measurement technologies described earlier, the analysis for mean BP yielded a bias and SD of 1.3 ± 5.7 , 5.5 ± 9.3 , and 3.5 ± 6.8 mmHg for the T-Line system, CNAP, and ClearSight, respectively (35). This analysis demonstrated that accuracy and precision of continuous non-invasive devices are not interchangeable with invasive BP measurement. Besides, the group criticized the lack of a recognized standard to define clinical acceptability (35). Vos et al. (37) concluded recently that non-invasive continuous monitoring with ClearSight was interchangeable with monitoring by an oscillometric technique. In their review from 2016, Bartels and colleagues (34) relate these findings to the well-known inaccuracy of oscillometry. The question is whether continuous non-invasive devices need to replace the direct measurement or rather fill the monitoring gap for patients who are insufficiently monitored by intermittent measurements only. Some clinicians find the ability to track changes in BP of the continuous devices particularly helpful in managing patient care.

In the end, the operator has to know about the limitations and pitfalls of any BP measuring technique, both non-invasive and invasive, to select the optimal technology for BP monitoring for the individual patient.

HOW SHOULD WE MEASURE BP?

The BP monitoring that we use for the individual patient needs to be tailored to the needs of the patients and the clinical setting.

For critically ill patients in the ICU, non-invasive BP monitoring is unlikely to play a big role in the foreseeable future. Although some researchers see the age of total non-invasive BP monitoring dawning (38), in our point of view critically ill patients need frequent arterial blood gas analysis as well as continuous and reliable measurement of absolute BP values.

In the emergency department, it is crucial to identify hemodynamic instability early. Intermittent BP monitoring, however, often is set at quite long intervals (e.g., 15 or 30 min) resulting in missing or only delayed detection of hypotension. There are studies that point out the advantage of continuous monitoring in terms early recognition of deterioration of the patient's hemodynamic status (39, 40).

For patients undergoing surgical procedures, the appropriate method of BP monitoring needs to be identified considering perioperative cardiovascular risk stratification. There are different types of hypotension during general anesthesia and surgery, e.g., post-induction hypotension, early intraoperative hypotension, and late intraoperative hypotension with different risk factors (41). There is a growing body of evidence that continuous monitoring can be beneficial in terms of BP stability. As Walsh et al. (3) showed even periods of hypotension as short as a few minutes can adversely affect organ function. Therefore, BP measurement should first of all enable the physician to maintain BP stability in the patient. Benes and colleagues (42) have demonstrated that continuous BP measurement helps to keep the BP stable during surgery in beach chair positioning compared to intermittent measurements taken every 5 min. Recently, it has been shown in 160 patients with a history of hypertension that there are significantly less hypotensive episodes during induction of general anesthesia when a continuous method is used instead of intermittent oscillometric measurements every 3 min (43). For patients undergoing planned cesarean section, continuous monitoring helped to detect hypotensive episodes earlier and more often (44).

In the perioperative setting, the likelihood for intraoperative hypotension and the patient's risk to develop hypoperfusion-induced organ failure should lead to the choice of which BP monitoring to use (**Figure 2**). We recommend advanced hemodynamic monitoring that allows monitoring of blood flow and fluid responsiveness parameters in the OR for high risk patients undergoing high-risk procedures (45) and in

REFERENCES

- Bijker JB, Persoon S, Peelen LM, Moons KG, Kalkman CJ, Kappelle LJ, et al. Intraoperative hypotension and perioperative ischemic stroke after general surgery: a nested case-control study. *Anesthesiology* (2012) 116:658–64. doi:10.1097/ALN.0b013e3182472320
- van Waes JA, van Klei WA, Wijeysundera DN, van Wolfswinkel L, Lindsay TF, Beattie WS. Association between intraoperative hypotension and myocardial injury after vascular surgery. *Anesthesiology* (2016) 124:35–44. doi:10.1097/ ALN.00000000000922



the ICU for patients with severe chronic and acute disease (Figure 2).

CONCLUSION

Blood pressure monitoring needs to be tailored to the individual patient. In stable, low-risk patients, intermittent oscillometric BP measurements are usually sufficient. Patients who are at risk for hemodynamic instability should be monitored by continuous BP measurement. Whether continuous non-invasive BP monitoring can improve patient outcome in certain patient collectives or clinical settings (perioperative medicine, emergency medicine) is the subject of the current clinical research. In critically ill patients, we still recommend the continuous invasive BP monitoring with an arterial catheter.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed, have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

- Walsh M, Devereaux PJ, Garg AX, Kurz A, Turan A, Rodseth RN, et al. Relationship between intraoperative mean arterial pressure and clinical outcomes after noncardiac surgery: toward an empirical definition of hypotension. *Anesthesiology* (2013) 119:507–15. doi:10.1097/ALN.0b013e3182a10e26
- Scheer B, Perel A, Pfeiffer UJ. Clinical review: complications and risk factors of peripheral arterial catheters used for haemodynamic monitoring in anaesthesia and intensive care medicine. *Crit Care* (2002) 6:199–204. doi:10.1186/ cc1489
- Petrie JC, O'Brien ET, Littler WA, de Swiet M. Recommendations on blood pressure measurement. Br Med J (1986) 293:611–5. doi:10.1136/bmj.293.6547.611

- Geddes LA, Voelz M, Combs C, Reiner D, Babbs CF. Characterization of the oscillometric method for measuring indirect blood pressure. *Ann Biomed Eng* (1982) 10:271–80. doi:10.1007/BF02367308
- Ramsey M III. Noninvasive automatic determination of mean arterial pressure. Med Biol Eng Comput (1979) 17:11–8. doi:10.1007/BF02440948
- Smulyan H, Safar ME. Blood pressure measurement: retrospective and prospective views. Am J Hypertens (2011) 24:628–34. doi:10.1038/ajh.2011.22
- Wax DB, Lin HM, Leibowitz AB. Invasive and concomitant noninvasive intraoperative blood pressure monitoring: observed differences in measurements and associated therapeutic interventions. *Anesthesiology* (2011) 115:973–8. doi:10.1097/ALN.0b013e3182330286
- Lehman LW, Saeed M, Talmor D, Mark R, Malhotra A. Methods of blood pressure measurement in the ICU. *Crit Care Med* (2013) 41:34–40. doi:10.1097/ CCM.0b013e318265ea46
- Alpert BS, Quinn D, Gallick D. Oscillometric blood pressure: a review for clinicians. JAm Soc Hypertens (2014) 8:930-8. doi:10.1016/j.jash. 2014.08.014
- Pressman GL, Newgard PM. A transducer for the continuous external measurement of arterial blood pressure. *IEEE Trans Biomed Eng* (1963) 10:73–81.
- Meidert AS, Huber W, Hapfelmeier A, Schöfthaler M, Müller JN, Langwieser N, et al. Evaluation of the radial artery applanation tonometry technology for continuous noninvasive blood pressure monitoring compared with central aortic blood pressure measurements in patients with multiple organ dysfunction syndrome. J Crit Care (2013) 28:908–12. doi:10.1016/j. jcrc.2013.06.012
- Nelson MR, Stepanek J, Cevette M, Covalciuc M, Hurst RT, Tajik AJ. Noninvasive measurement of central vascular pressures with arterial tonometry: clinical revival of the pulse pressure waveform? *Mayo Clin Proc* (2010) 85:460–72. doi:10.4065/mcp.2009.0336
- Saugel B, Dueck R, Wagner JY. Measurement of blood pressure. Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol (2014) 28:309–22. doi:10.1016/j.bpa.2014.08.001
- Dueck R, Goedje O, Clopton P. Noninvasive continuous beat-to-beat radial artery pressure via TL-200 applanation tonometry. *J Clin Monit Comput* (2012) 26:75–83. doi:10.1007/s10877-012-9336-2
- Saugel B, Fassio F, Hapfelmeier A, Meidert AS, Schmid RM, Huber W. The T-Line TL-200 system for continuous non-invasive blood pressure measurement in medical intensive care unit patients. *Intensive Care Med* (2012) 38:1471–7. doi:10.1007/s00134-012-2617-x
- Saugel B, Meidert AS, Hapfelmeier A, Eyer F, Schmid RM, Huber W. Noninvasive continuous arterial pressure measurement based on radial artery tonometry in the intensive care unit: a method comparison study using the T-Line TL-200pro device. *Br J Anaesth* (2013) 111:185–90. doi:10.1093/bja/ aet025
- Meidert AS, Huber W, Müller JN, Schöfthaler M, Hapfelmeier A, Langwieser N, et al. Radial artery applanation tonometry for continuous non-invasive arterial pressure monitoring in intensive care unit patients: comparison with invasively assessed radial arterial pressure. *Br J Anaesth* (2014) 112:521–8. doi:10.1093/bja/aet400
- Szmuk P, Pivalizza E, Warters RD, Ezri T, Gebhard R. An evaluation of the T-Line Tensymeter continuous noninvasive blood pressure device during induced hypotension. *Anaesthesia* (2008) 63:307–12. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2044. 2007.05369.x
- Penaz J, Voigt A, Teichmann W. [Contribution to the continuous indirect blood pressure measurement]. Z Gesamte Inn Med (1976) 31:1030–3.
- Association for the Advancement of Medical Instrumentation. American National Standard for Manual, Electronic, or Automated Sphygmomanometers. SP 10. Arlington, VA: Association for the Advancement of Medical Instrumentation (2002).
- Chatterjee A, DePriest K, Blair R, Bowton D, Chin R. Results of a survey of blood pressure monitoring by intensivists in critically ill patients: a preliminary study. *Crit Care Med* (2010) 38:2335–8. doi:10.1097/CCM. 0b013e3181fa057f
- Picone DS, Schultz MG, Otahal P, Aakhus S, Al-Jumaily AM, Black JA, et al. Accuracy of cuff-measured blood pressure: systematic reviews and meta-analyses. J Am Coll Cardiol (2017) 70:572–86. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2017.05.064
- Bur A, Hirschl MM, Herkner H, Oschatz E, Kofler J, Woisetschläger C, et al. Accuracy of oscillometric blood pressure measurement according to the

relation between cuffsize and upper-arm circumference in critically ill patients. *Crit Care Med* (2000) 28:371–6. doi:10.1097/00003246-200002000-00014

- Bur A, Herkner H, Vlcek M, Woisetschläger C, Derhaschnig U, Delle Karth G, et al. Factors influencing the accuracy of oscillometric blood pressure measurement in critically ill patients. *Crit Care Med* (2003) 31:793–9. doi:10.1097/01. CCM.0000053650.12025.1A
- 27. Araghi A, Bander JJ, Guzman JA. Arterial blood pressure monitoring in overweight critically ill patients: invasive or noninvasive? *Crit Care* (2006) 10:R64. doi:10.1186/cc4411
- Anast N, Olejniczak M, Ingrande J, Brock-Utne J. The impact of blood pressure cuff location on the accuracy of noninvasive blood pressure measurements in obese patients: an observational study. *Can J Anaesth* (2016) 63:298–306. doi:10.1007/s12630-015-0509-6
- Lakhal K, Macq C, Ehrmann S, Boulain T, Capdevila X. Noninvasive monitoring of blood pressure in the critically ill: reliability according to the cuff site (arm, thigh, or ankle). *Crit Care Med* (2012) 40:1207–13. doi:10.1097/ CCM.0b013e31823dae42
- Drake MJ, Hill JS. Observational study comparing non-invasive blood pressure measurement at the arm and ankle during caesarean section. *Anaesthesia* (2013) 68:461–6. doi:10.1111/anae.12194
- Sykes D, Dewar R, Mohanaruban K, Donovan K, Nicklason F, Thomas DM, et al. Measuring blood pressure in the elderly: does atrial fibrillation increase observer variability? *BMJ* (1990) 300:162–3. doi:10.1136/bmj.300.6718.162
- Lakhal K, Ehrmann S, Martin M, Faiz S, Réminiac F, Cinotti R, et al. Blood pressure monitoring during arrhythmia: agreement between automated brachial cuff and intra-arterial measurements. *Br J Anaesth* (2015) 115:540–9. doi:10.1093/bja/aev304
- Lakhal K, Martin M, Ehrmann S, Faiz S, Rozec B, Boulain T. Non-invasive blood pressure monitoring with an oscillometric brachial cuff: impact of arrhythmia. J Clin Monit Comput (2017). doi:10.1007/s10877-017-0067-2
- Bartels K, Esper SA, Thiele RH. Blood pressure monitoring for the anesthesiologist: a practical review. Anesth Analg (2016) 122:1866–79. doi:10.1213/ ANE.000000000001340
- 35. Kim SH, Lilot M, Sidhu KS, Rinehart J, Yu Z, Canales C, et al. Accuracy and precision of continuous noninvasive arterial pressure monitoring compared with invasive arterial pressure: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Anesthesiology* (2014) 120:1080–97. doi:10.1097/ALN.00000000000226
- Ameloot K, Palmers PJ, Malbrain ML. The accuracy of noninvasive cardiac output and pressure measurements with finger cuff: a concise review. *Curr Opin Crit Care* (2015) 21:232–9. doi:10.1097/MCC.000000000000198
- 37. Vos JJ, Poterman M, Mooyaart EA, Weening M, Struys MM, Scheeren TW, et al. Comparison of continuous non-invasive finger arterial pressure monitoring with conventional intermittent automated arm arterial pressure measurement in patients under general anaesthesia. *Br J Anaesth* (2014) 113: 67–74. doi:10.1093/bja/aeu091
- Lakhal K, Ehrmann S, Boulain T. Non-invasive blood pressure monitoring in the critically ill: time to abandon the intra-arterial catheter? *Chest* (2017). doi:10.1016/j.chest.2017.10.030
- Wagner JY, Prantner JS, Meidert AS, Hapfelmeier A, Schmid RM, Saugel B. Noninvasive continuous versus intermittent arterial pressure monitoring: evaluation of the vascular unloading technique (CNAP device) in the emergency department. *Scand J Trauma Resusc Emerg Med* (2014) 22:8. doi:10.1186/ 1757-7241-22-8
- Nowak RM, Sen A, Garcia AJ, Wilkie H, Yang JJ, Nowak MR, et al. Noninvasive continuous or intermittent blood pressure and heart rate patient monitoring in the ED. Am J Emerg Med (2011) 29:782–9. doi:10.1016/j. ajem.2011.05.014
- Südfeld S, Brechnitz S, Wagner JY, Reese PC, Pinnschmidt HO, Reuter DA, et al. Post-induction hypotension and early intraoperative hypotension associated with general anaesthesia. *Br J Anaesth* (2017) 119:57–64. doi:10.1093/ bja/aex127
- Benes J, Simanova A, Tovarnicka T, Sevcikova S, Kletecka J, Zatloukal J, et al. Continuous non-invasive monitoring improves blood pressure stability in upright position: randomized controlled trial. *J Clin Monit Comput* (2015) 29:11–7. doi:10.1007/s10877-014-9586-2
- 43. Meidert AS, Nold JS, Hornung R, Paulus AC, Zwissler B, Czerner S. The impact of continuous non-invasive arterial blood pressure monitoring on blood pressure stability during general anaesthesia in orthopaedic patients:

a randomised trial. *Eur J Anaesthesiol* (2017) 34(11):716–22. doi:10.1097/ EJA.000000000000690

- 44. Ilies C, Kiskalt H, Siedenhans D, Meybohm P, Steinfath M, Bein B, et al. Detection of hypotension during caesarean section with continuous non-invasive arterial pressure device or intermittent oscillometric arterial pressure measurement. *Br J Anaesth* (2012) 109:413–9. doi:10.1093/bja/aes224
- Pearse RM, Harrison DA, James P, Watson D, Hinds C, Rhodes A, et al. Identification and characterisation of the high-risk surgical population in the United Kingdom. *Crit Care* (2006) 10:R81. doi:10.1186/cc5122

Conflict of Interest Statement: AM has no conflict of interest. BS collaborates with Pulsion Medical Systems SE (Feldkirchen, Germany) as a member of the medical advisory board and received honoraria for giving lectures and refunds of

travel expenses from Pulsion Medical Systems SE. BS received research support from Edwards Lifesciences (Irvine, CA, USA). BS received institutional research grants, unrestricted research grants, and refunds of travel expenses from Tensys Medical Inc. (San Diego, CA, USA). BS received honoraria for giving lectures and refunds of travel expenses from CNSystems Medizintechnik AG (Graz, Austria).

Copyright © 2018 Meidert and Saugel. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Cardiac Output Monitoring by Pulse Contour Analysis, the Technical Basics of Less-Invasive Techniques

Jörn Grensemann*

Department of Intensive Care Medicine, Center of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

Routine use of cardiac output (CO) monitoring became available with the introduction of the pulmonary artery catheter into clinical practice. Since then, several systems have been developed that allow for a less-invasive CO monitoring. The so-called "non-calibrated pulse contour systems" (PCS) estimate CO based on pulse contour analysis of the arterial waveform, as determined by means of an arterial catheter without additional calibration. The transformation of the arterial waveform signal as a pressure measurement to a CO as a volume per time parameter requires a concise knowledge of the dynamic characteristics of the arterial vasculature. These characteristics cannot be measured non-invasively and must be estimated. Of the four commercially available systems, three use internal databases or nomograms based on patients' demographic parameters and one uses a complex calculation to derive the necessary parameters from small oscillations of the arterial waveform that change with altered arterial dynamic characteristics. The operator must ensure that the arterial waveform is neither over- nor under-dampened. A fast-flush test of the catheter-transducer system allows for the evaluation of the dynamic response characteristics of the system and its dampening characteristics. Limitations to PCS must be acknowledged, i.e., in intra-aortic balloon-pump therapy or in states of low- or high-systemic vascular resistance where the accuracy is limited. Nevertheless, it has been shown that a perioperative algorithm-based use of PCS may reduce complications. When considering the method of operation and the limitations, the PCS are a helpful component in the armamentarium of the critical care physician.

Keywords: hemodynamics, cardiac output, monitoring, physiologic, pulse contour analyses, waveform analysis, arterial wave property

INTRODUCTION

Critically ill patients often receive extended hemodynamic monitoring with measurement or estimation of cardiac output (CO) as an aid for guiding fluid and vasopressor therapy. With the introduction of the pulmonary artery catheter by Swan et al., measurement of CO became available at the bedside by a thermodilution technique (1). However, routine use of the pulmonary artery catheter in critically ill patients has been questioned, presumably owing to its invasiveness, requiring an additional venous access with a dedicated catheter inserted into the pulmonary artery (2) and due to difficulties in the interpretation of the results (3).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Samir G. Sakka, Witten/Herdecke University, Germany

Reviewed by:

Daniel Lahner, Institute for Experimental and Clinical Traumatology (LBG), Austria Mikhail Kirov, Northern State Medical University, Russia

> *Correspondence: Jörn Grensemann j.grensemann@uke.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Intensive Care Medicine and Anesthesiology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 22 September 2017 Accepted: 20 February 2018 Published: 06 March 2018

Citation:

Grensemann J (2018) Cardiac Output Monitoring by Pulse Contour Analysis, the Technical Basics of Less-Invasive Techniques. Front. Med. 5:64. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2018.00064 In the following years, transpulmonary thermodilution techniques have been introduced, still allowing for a measurement of CO while less invasive, only requiring a central venous and an arterial line that are often used for standard hemodynamic monitoring in intensive care patients (4). However, the femoral access for the arterial line is preferred since the tip of the dedicated thermistor catheter must be placed in a central artery for correct measurements.

To further reduce the invasiveness of CO measurements, several new techniques have been evaluated and introduced into clinical practice in recent years. These include "non-invasive methods" and "less- or minimal-invasive methods."

The non-invasive methods estimate a CO, i.e., from changes in thoracic electrical impedance, from radial applanation tonometry (T-Line), or from finger blood pressure cuffs (NexfinTM/ ClearsightTM, CNAP-Systems).

The less- or minimal-invasive methods estimate a CO from an arterial pulse contour waveform (5–7) and require only a conventional arterial line to obtain an input signal. Although some systems may be calibrated by manually entering a CO measured with an independent reference technique (i.e., echocardiography), they do not include an independent calibration method and are thus also referred to as "uncalibrated pulse contour methods." Currently, four systems of this type have been introduced into clinical practice (see **Table 1**).

In addition, some systems have been introduced that combine a pulse contour analysis with an internal reference method and are referred to as "calibrated pulse contour methods." Two transpulmonary thermodilution systems are available that track CO by pulse contour analysis after an initial calibration with algorithms, which are similar to the ones used in the stand-alone uncalibrated PCS (PiCCO₂TM: similar to PulsioflexTM, PULSION Medical Systems, Feldkirchen, Germany; EV1000TM: similar to VigileoTM, Edwards LifeSciences, CA, USA). The algorithm of the LiDCOrapidTM is also used in the LiDCOplusTM System (Medtronic, MN, USA) that can measure CO by a lithium dilution method. Furthermore, a pulse contour analysis is available, that is calibrated by an esophageal Doppler included in the same monitor (CardioQ-ODM+, Deltex Medical, Chichester, UK). The use of the pulse contour analysis without the Doppler calibration is not possible.

The aim of this review is to focus on the technical basics of uncalibrated pulse contour methods for monitoring of CO.

BASIC CONSIDERATIONS

The uncalibrated PCS are designed to be connected to a radial or a femoral arterial catheter. CO is estimated continuously after an optional external calibration possible with some systems. Basically, all systems calculate CO by multiplying stroke volume (SV) and heart rate. Heart rate is usually equal to the pulse rate. The input of the device consists of a pressure measurement, the arterial waveform. Obtaining the pulse rate and hence the heart rate from the waveform is usually a straight-forward task by counting the number of upstrokes of the pressure curve over time. The calculation of the other required parameter, the SV is a difficult task since a pressure measurement must be converted to a volume measurement. This is done by estimating flow that is integrated over time leading to a volume. Deriving a flow from a pressure parameter requires concise information of the pressure-volume relation in the arterial system and especially the aorta. The systems use a refinement of Otto Franks Windkessel model dating back to 1899 that incorporates arterial impedance (Za), arterial compliance (Ca), and systemic vascular resistance (SVR) (8).

Arterial impedance is the ratio of pressure to flow in the central arteries and is determined by the physical properties of the arterial walls. It represents the forces opposing the propagation of the pressure wave transmitted along the arterial system. The arterial compliance is defined as the difference of blood volume induced by a difference in pressure and mainly depends on the elastic properties of the arterial walls. The SVR is the resistance of the total systemic vasculature to the blood flow.

Since arterial impedance and arterial compliance cannot be measured non-invasively, all PCS must obtain a good estimate of these parameters. All systems except one use internal nomograms or databases based on demographic data, i.e., age and gender.

OPERATING PRINCIPLES OF THE PCS

VigileoTM

The Vigileo[™] monitor uses the proprietary FloTrac[™] transducer that is attached to a standard radial or femoral arterial catheter. No external calibration is required. This system samples the arterial waveform at 100 Hz and then determines CO in 20 s intervals by a multiplication of the pulse rate with the SD of the arterial pressure

System	Distributor	Method	External calibration	Requirements Dedicated transducer	
FloTrac ^{тм} / Vigileo ^{тма}	Edwards LifeSciences, Irvine, CA, USA	Sampling at 100 Hz, multiplication of pulse rate with SD of arterial pressure and a conversion factor	No		
LiDCOrapid™	Medtronic, Minneapolis, MN, USA	PulseCO™ algorithm, waveform independent pulse power analysis	Yes—external cardiac output (CO) input	Keycard⁵	
ProAQT TM / Pulsioflex TM	PULSION Medical Systems, Feldkirchen, Germany	Sampling at 250 Hz, area under curve of the systolic portion of waveform multiplied by calibration factor	Yes—external CO input	Dedicated transducer	
PRAM TM / MostCare TM	Vytech, Padova, Italy	Pressure recording analytical method, sampling at 1,000 Hz, calculation from perturbations	No	Keycard ^b	

^aDistribution of the VigileoTM monitor has been discontinued, the FloTracTM method is available in the EV1000TM monitor that also includes the transpulmonary thermodilution technique.

^bA keycard is required for operation, on which either a number of booked applications or an unlimited activation code is encoded.

over a certain period and a so-called "conversion factor" χ . This factor corresponds to the vascular tone and is calculated by means of a multivariate polynomial function. This function includes pulse rate, body surface area, aortic compliance, mean arterial pressure, and the SD of the arterial pressure over a certain time, as well as skewness and kurtosis of the waveform which describe the form of the arterial pressure curve. The aortic compliance is determined from an internal demographic data base (age, sex, height, and weight) and mean arterial pressure.

Over the years, the FloTrac[™] algorithm has been refined. In the current software version 4.0, the internal database has been expanded, and an improved SV tracking has been added, electronically eliminating, and interpolating abnormal beats, i.e., in premature complexes.

PulsioflexTM

The PulsioflexTM monitor is connected to the proprietary ProAQTTM transducer attached to a standard radial or femoral arterial catheter. A start CO may be determined by two methods. A CO may be manually entered if available from an external calibration method, i.e., echocardiography. Alternatively, the monitor may be "autocalibrated" thus estimating a CO from an internal database based on patient's characteristics (age, body height and weight, and gender).

For the continuous measurement of CO, the arterial waveform is sampled at a frequency of 250 Hz. The systolic portion of the arterial waveform is identified, and the area under the curve (AUC) integrated from pressure over time. At the start of CO measurements, an internal calibration factor is calculated from the CO and AUC. Since the AUC is proportional to CO, an increase of the AUC corresponds to an increase of CO, and a decrease of AUC corresponds to a decrease of CO. The algorithm also takes SVR and arterial compliance into account to improve measurements. The internal calibration factor basically corresponds to the arterial impedance.

LiDCOrapidTM

This system is connected to any arterial line without a dedicated catheter. No special pressure transducer is required; the monitor can receive the pressure signal from a conventional vital signs monitor *via* an analog output. The system can be calibrated by manually entering a CO from a reference method.

The algorithm of this system for determining CO relies on calculation of SV by means of a so-called "pulse power analysis," which is independent of the shape of the arterial pressure curve. This algorithm determines a nominal aortic volume from a monitor-internal nomogram, in which age, gender, height, and other parameters are considered. The obtained volume is multiplied by an exponential function, that is affected by arterial blood pressure and an aortic compliance determined from an internal reference.

MostCareTM

This system uses an algorithm called "pressure recording analytical method" (PRAM). The approach of this system is different from the other methods because the arterial impedance that is required for calculation of SV is estimated from perturbations of the arterial pressure waveform and not derived from internal nomograms based on demographic parameters (5). No external calibration is available with this system. The system does not require a dedicated pressure transducer.

The estimation of the arterial impedance relies on a complex theory of perturbations and is obtained from a morphological analysis of the pulsatile and the continuous components of the pressure waveform (9). When the pressure wave is propagated through the arterial system, the opposing force generated by the specific arterial impedance of the vasculature reflects parts of the pulse wave. The reflection leads to small oscillations ("perturbations") in the pulse wave that are recorded with a sampling frequency of 1,000 Hz. An increase of the impedance leads to a consecutive increase in the perturbations. These perturbations are obtained separately for the systolic and the diastolic part of the pulse wave. An arterial impedance is then estimated from the magnitude and the difference of systolic and diastolic of the perturbations.

Further calculations for SV use the area under the systolic part of the pressure curve divided by the arterial impedance. CO is obtained by the multiplication of pulse rate and SV.

PREREQUISITES FOR MONITORING

A good arterial waveform signal is an important prerequisite for correct measurements. Over-dampened and under-dampened waveforms indicate that the dynamic response characteristics of the arterial catheter system are insufficient and therefore not suitable for analysis (10). It has been estimated that approximately 30% of arterial waveforms in intensive care units are either over- or under-dampened (11). The PCS do not incorporate an automatic detection for inappropriate waveform readings thus requiring the operator to visually inspect and evaluate the arterial waveform regularly and confirm that the signal is correct.

A rapid flush test has been proposed to analyze the intrinsic resonance frequency of the catheter-transducer system and to verify for correct response characteristics (12, 13). After termination of the square wave from the rapid flush no visible oscillations of the wave indicate overdamping while several oscillations and "ringing" point to underdamping (14). The resonance frequency of the catheter-transducer system can be measured, and the damping coefficient calculated for a precise evaluation of the response characteristics that can be compared with the nomogram by Gardner (10). As a rule of thumb, an adequate response indicating appropriate dynamic response characteristics can be expected when the waveform returns to the pulse waveform after one to three undulations after the rapid flush test. The dynamic response characteristics change over time but may be corrected by a rapid flush (15). However, this requires a regular intervention by the operator.

Most systems rely on the recognition of the dicrotic notch to identify the systolic portion of the pulse waveform. In instances of over- or under-dampened catheter-transducer systems, the dicrotic notch may not be identified correctly, possibly leading to incorrect measurements (16). Although these systems are designed to be used with any arterial waveform, concerns have been raised that femoral and radial waveforms are not interchangeable (17, 18). Trending analysis for one of the systems has been shown to be superior when the device was connected to a femoral catheter over a radial catheter (19).

LIMITATIONS TO PULSE CONTOUR MONITORING

As outlined earlier, the minimally invasive pulse contour analyses systems must convert a pressure measurement into a volume parameter. Since it is impossible to non-invasively measure the determinants needed for this transformation, this transformation is prone to error, especially during some underlying pathologies.

Systemic Vascular Resistance

As data show, agreement of the minimal-invasive methods with reference methods is poor, especially in patients during low SVR states such as sepsis and chronic liver failure (20–22). Apparently, there are no specific morphological patterns in the arterial waveform that are pathognomonic for low SVR. The difference of radial and central arterial pressure increases in low SVR (17), presumably reducing the ability of the systems to estimate adequate CO values. It has been shown that pulse contour monitoring systems are vulnerable in states of SVR changes, i.e., vasopressor therapy (21, 23). However, there are differences between the systems and some seem more robust than others (24).

The MostCareTM system that derives the arterial impedance from the pressure waveform itself and not from an internal nomogram overestimates CO in low SVR states (25), but data are sparse so far, and further validation in these patients is warranted.

The manufacturer of the LiDCOrapid[™] system does not recommend its use during peripheral vasoconstriction.

Intra-aortic Balloon Pump

Due to the altered arterial waveform during intra-aortic balloonpump therapy, most systems cannot identify the systolic and diastolic portion of the waveform correctly. Therefore, these systems are not able to display correct values. The use of the LiDCOrapidTM, VigileoTM, and PulsioflexTM systems is not recommended by the manufacturers. For the MostCareTM system, a study with 15 patients could show a good accuracy in patients with IABP, probably due to its different approach to measurements (26).

ACCURACY AND TRENDING ABILITY

The accuracy and trending ability are used for the evaluation of the pulse contour analysis systems. While accuracy is the agreement with an absolute value of a reference method, trending ability indicates the extent to which a change in CO over time is correctly estimated. As described earlier, none of the methods perform a measurement. Since the CO is only estimated according to different algorithms, the pulse contour analysis methods are error prone when used in critically ill patients who often have a low SVR, i.e., in septic shock as outlined earlier.

The Vigileo/FloTrac[™] algorithm has been refined several times, and the manufacturer claimed an improvement in accuracy and trending ability with each iteration of the software. However, the available validation studies for the up to date fourth generation software could not show a sufficient accuracy or trending ability for this system when used in patients with changes in SVR or with low CO, although the performance has improved over the previous software versions (27-29). Concerning the Pulsioflex/ProAQT[™] system data show that this system is also unable to adequately estimate the CO during low- or high-SVR. Concerning the trending ability, data are ambiguous, and the performance of this system may rely on the arterial access. The performance seems better when the system is connected to a femoral arterial catheter than to a radial arterial catheter (19, 21, 22). Similar to the other systems tested, accuracy of the LiDCOrapidTM monitor is below the acceptable limits (30). At first, validation studies of the MostCare/PRAMTM algorithm have shown a good agreement with thermodilution as reference method (31-33), followed by studies that have shown that accuracy is below acceptable limits (34, 35). This method should therefore be further evaluated.

In summary, none of the systems has a sufficient accuracy to be used in critically ill patients. Nevertheless, it must be noted that despite the inability to correctly estimate CO, it has been shown that these systems may improve outcome when used intraoperatively and algorithm based (36–39), although one large randomized study in high-risk abdominal surgery found no benefit (40).

Therefore, it is important that the pulse contour methods are used in a targeted manner in selected patients, where a benefit for their application could be shown. In critically ill patients or if accuracy plays a role, transpulmonary or pulmonary artery thermodilution methods should be used.

CONCLUSION

Uncalibrated PCS are less-invasive methods to estimate CO. Only a conventional arterial catheter that is present in many critically ill patients is required. For the transformation of the arterial waveform as a pressure signal to CO, assumptions on the dynamic characteristics of the arterial vasculature must be made. Most systems use internal databases or nomograms based on demographics, while one system uses a complex calculation to estimate the necessary parameters.

Special attention has to be given to the arterial waveform as the input signal of the pulse contour monitors. Neither over- nor under-dampened signals are suitable for analysis and regularly require the operator's intervention for the assessment of the dynamic response characteristics of the catheter–transducer system, i.e., by a fast-flush test. The operator must confirm that the waveform is correct before obtaining CO values from the monitor. The use of PCS is limited in patients with large deviations from normal SVR or in patients receiving intra-aortic balloon pumps. The accuracy and trending ability of the CO estimation compared with thermodilution measurements is often limited. However, it has been shown that an algorithm-based use of PCS can improve the perioperative outcome of patients. Uncalibrated PCS represent a helpful, less-invasive tool in the hemodynamic armamentarium of the critical care physician.

REFERENCES

- Swan HJ, Ganz W, Forrester J, Marcus H, Diamond G, Chonette D. Catheterization of the heart in man with use of a flow-directed balloon-tipped catheter. N Engl J Med (1970) 283:447–51. doi:10.1056/NEJM197008272830902
- Connors AF Jr, Speroff T, Dawson NV, Thomas C, Harrell FE Jr, Wagner D, et al. The effectiveness of right heart catheterization in the initial care of critically ill patients. SUPPORT Investigators. *JAMA* (1996) 276(11):889–97. doi:10.1001/jama.1996.03540110043030
- Iberti TJ, Fischer EP, Leibowitz AB, Panacek EA, Silverstein JH, Albertson TE. A multicenter study of physicians' knowledge of the pulmonary artery catheter. Pulmonary Artery Catheter Study Group. JAMA (1990) 264(22):2928–32. doi:10.1001/jama.1990.03450220094030
- Sakka SG, Reinhart K, Meier-Hellmann A. Comparison of pulmonary artery and arterial thermodilution cardiac output in critically ill patients. *Intensive Care Med* (1999) 25(8):843–6. doi:10.1007/s001340050962
- Scolletta S, Romano SM, Biagioli B, Capannini G, Giomarelli P. Pressure recording analytical method (PRAM) for measurement of cardiac output during various haemodynamic states. *Br J Anaesth* (2005) 95(2):159–65. doi:10.1093/bja/aei154
- de Waal EE, Kalkman CJ, Rex S, Buhre WF. Validation of a new arterial pulse contour-based cardiac output device. *Crit Care Med* (2007) 35(8):1904–9. doi:10.1097/01.CCM.0000275429.45312.8C
- Smetkin AA, Hussain A, Kuzkov VV, Bjertnaes LJ, Kirov MY. Validation of cardiac output monitoring based on uncalibrated pulse contour analysis vs transpulmonary thermodilution during off-pump coronary artery bypass grafting. Br J Anaesth (2014) 112(6):1024–31. doi:10.1093/bja/aet489
- 8. Frank O. Die Grundform des arteriellen Pulses. Z Biol (1899) 37:483-526.
- Romagnoli S, Franchi F, Ricci Z, Scolletta S, Payen D. The pressure recording analytical method (PRAM): technical concepts and literature review. *J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth* (2016) 31(4):1460–70. doi:10.1053/j. jvca.2016.09.004
- Gardner RM. Direct blood pressure measurement dynamic response requirements. Anesthesiology (1981) 54(3):227–36. doi:10.1097/00000542-198103000-00010
- Romagnoli S, Ricci Z, Quattrone D, Tofani L, Tujjar O, Villa G, et al. Accuracy of invasive arterial pressure monitoring in cardiovascular patients: an observational study. *Crit Care* (2014) 18(6):644. doi:10.1186/s13054-014-0644-4
- Kleinman B, Powell S, Kumar P, Gardner RM. The fast flush test measures the dynamic response of the entire blood pressure monitoring system. *Anesthesiology* (1992) 77(6):1215–20. doi:10.1097/00000542-199212000-00024
- Kleinman B, Powell S, Gardner RM. Equivalence of fast flush and square wave testing of blood pressure monitoring systems. *J Clin Monit* (1996) 12(2):149–54. doi:10.1007/BF02078135
- Hofkens PJ, Verrijcken A, Merveille K, Neirynck S, Van Regenmortel N, De Laet I, et al. Common pitfalls and tips and tricks to get the most out of your transpulmonary thermodilution device: results of a survey and state-ofthe-art review. *Anaesthesiol Intensive Ther* (2015) 47(2):89–116. doi:10.5603/ AIT.a2014.0068
- Promonet C, Anglade D, Menaouar A, Bayat S, Durand M, Eberhard A, et al. Time-dependent pressure distortion in a catheter-transducer system: correction by fast flush. *Anesthesiology* (2000) 92(1):208–18. doi:10.1097/00000542-200001000-00033
- Grensemann J, Wappler F, Sakka SG. Erroneous continuous cardiac output by calibrated pulse contour analysis. J Clin Monit Comput (2013) 27(5):567–8. doi:10.1007/s10877-013-9470-5

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The author listed has made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

All expenses were covered from departmental resources.

- Dorman T, Breslow MJ, Lipsett PA, Rosenberg JM, Balser JR, Almog Y, et al. Radial artery pressure monitoring underestimates central arterial pressure during vasopressor therapy in critically ill surgical patients. *Crit Care Med* (1998) 26(10):1646–9. doi:10.1097/00003246-199810000-00014
- Kim WY, Jun JH, Huh JW, Hong SB, Lim CM, Koh Y. Radial to femoral arterial blood pressure differences in septic shock patients receiving highdose norepinephrine therapy. *Shock* (2013) 40(6):527–31. doi:10.1097/SHK. 000000000000064
- Grensemann J, Defosse JM, Willms M, Schiller U, Wappler F, Sakka SG. Validation of radial artery-based uncalibrated pulse contour method (PulsioFlex) in an unselected cohort of critically ill patients. *Eur J Anaesthesiol* (2017) 34:1–9. doi:10.1097/EJA.00000000000699
- Biais M, Nouette-Gaulain K, Cottenceau V, Vallet A, Cochard JF, Revel P, et al. Cardiac output measurement in patients undergoing liver transplantation: pulmonary artery catheter versus uncalibrated arterial pressure waveform analysis. *Anesth Analg* (2008) 106(5):1480–6. doi:10.1213/ane.0b013e318168b309
- Monnet X, Vaquer S, Anguel N, Jozwiak M, Cipriani F, Richard C, et al. Comparison of pulse contour analysis by Pulsioflex and Vigileo to measure and track changes of cardiac output in critically ill patients. *Br J Anaesth* (2015) 114(2):235–43. doi:10.1093/bja/aeu375
- Biais M, Mazocky E, Stecken L, Pereira B, Sesay M, Roullet S, et al. Impact of systemic vascular resistance on the accuracy of the pulsioflex device. *Anesth Analg* (2017) 5(10):487–93. doi:10.1213/ANE.000000000001591
- Monnet X, Anguel N, Jozwiak M, Richard C, Teboul JL. Third-generation FloTrac/Vigileo does not reliably track changes in cardiac output induced by norepinephrine in critically ill patients. *Br J Anaesth* (2012) 108(4):615–22. doi:10.1093/bja/aer491
- Monnet X, Anguel N, Naudin B, Jabot J, Richard C, Teboul JL. Arterial pressure-based cardiac output in septic patients: different accuracy of pulse contour and uncalibrated pressure waveform devices. *Crit Care* (2010) 14(3):R109. doi:10.1186/cc9058
- 25. Franchi F, Silvestri R, Cubattoli L, Taccone FS, Donadello K, Romano SM, et al. Comparison between an uncalibrated pulse contour method and thermodilution technique for cardiac output estimation in septic patients. *Br J Anaesth* (2011) 107(2):202–8. doi:10.1093/bja/aer123
- Scolletta S, Franchi F, Taccone FS, Donadello K, Biagioli B, Vincent JL. An uncalibrated pulse contour method to measure cardiac output during aortic counterpulsation. *Anesth Analg* (2011) 113(6):1389–95. doi:10.1213/ ANE.0b013e318230b2de
- Suehiro K, Tanaka K, Mikawa M, Uchihara Y, Matsuyama T, Matsuyara T, et al. Improved performance of the fourth-generation FloTrac/Vigileo system for tracking cardiac output changes. *J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth* (2015) 29(3):656–62. doi:10.1053/j.jvca.2014.07.022
- Shih BF, Huang PH, Yu HP, Liu FC, Lin CC, Chung PC, et al. Cardiac output assessed by the fourth-generation arterial waveform analysis system is unreliable in liver transplant recipients. *Transplant Proc* (2016) 48(4):1170–5. doi:10.1016/j.transproceed.2015.12.070
- Hattori K, Maeda T, Masubuchi T, Yoshikawa A, Ebuchi K, Morishima K, et al. Accuracy and trending ability of the fourth-generation FloTrac/Vigileo system in patients with low cardiac index. *J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth* (2017) 31(1):99–104. doi:10.1053/j.jvca.2016.06.016
- Phan TD, Kluger R, Wan C, Wong D, Padayachee A. A comparison of three minimally invasive cardiac output devices with thermodilution in elective cardiac surgery. *Anaesth Intensive Care* (2011) 39(6):1014–21.
- Romano SM, Pistolesi M. Assessment of cardiac output from systemic arterial pressure in humans. *Crit Care Med* (2002) 30(8):1834–41. doi:10.1097/00003246-200208000-00027

- Giomarelli P, Biagioli B, Scolletta S. Cardiac output monitoring by pressure recording analytical method in cardiac surgery. *Eur J Cardiothorac Surg* (2004) 26(3):515–20. doi:10.1016/j.ejcts.2004.05.025
- Zangrillo A, Maj G, Monaco F, Scandroglio AM, Nuzzi M, Plumari V, et al. Cardiac index validation using the pressure recording analytic method in unstable patients. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth (2010) 24(2):265–9. doi:10.1053/j. jvca.2009.09.019
- 34. Paarmann H, Groesdonk HV, Sedemund-Adib B, Hanke T, Heinze H, Heringlake M, et al. Lack of agreement between pulmonary arterial thermodilution cardiac output and the pressure recording analytical method in postoperative cardiac surgery patients. *Br J Anaesth* (2011) 106(4):475–81. doi:10.1093/bja/aeq372
- Gopal S, Do T, Pooni JS, Martinelli G. Validation of cardiac output studies from the Mostcare compared to a pulmonary artery catheter in septic patients. *Minerva Anestesiol* (2014) 80(3):314–23.
- Cecconi M, Fasano N, Langiano N, Divella M, Costa MG, Rhodes A, et al. Goal-directed haemodynamic therapy during elective total hip arthroplasty under regional anaesthesia. Crit Care (2011) 15(3):R132. doi:10.1186/cc10246
- 37. Salzwedel C, Puig J, Carstens A, Bein B, Molnar Z, Kiss K, et al. Perioperative goal-directed hemodynamic therapy based on radial arterial pulse pressure variation and continuous cardiac index trending reduces postoperative complications after major abdominal surgery: a multi-center, prospective, randomized study. *Crit Care* (2013) 17(5):R191. doi:10.1186/cc12885
- 38. Xiao W, Duan Q, Zhao L, Chi X, Wang F, Ma D, et al. Goal-directed fluid therapy may improve hemodynamic stability in parturient women under

combined spinal epidural anesthesia for cesarean section and newborn well-being. *J Obstet Gynaecol Res* (2015) 41(10):1547–55. doi:10.1111/jog. 12769

- 39. Osawa EA, Rhodes A, Landoni G, Galas FR, Fukushima JT, Park CH, et al. Effect of perioperative goal-directed hemodynamic resuscitation therapy on outcomes following cardiac surgery: a randomized clinical trial and systematic review. *Crit Care Med* (2016) 44(4):724–33. doi:10.1097/ ccm.000000000001479
- Pearse RM, Harrison DA, MacDonald N, Gillies MA, Blunt M, Ackland G, et al. Effect of a perioperative, cardiac output-guided hemodynamic therapy algorithm on outcomes following major gastrointestinal surgery: a randomized clinical trial and systematic review. *JAMA* (2014) 311(21):2181–90. doi:10.1001/jama.2014.5305

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Grensemann. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Non-Invasive Monitoring of Cardiac Output in Critical Care Medicine

Lee S. Nguyen and Pierre Squara*

Critical Care Medicine Department, CMC Ambroise Paré, Neuilly-sur-Seine, France

Critically ill patients require close hemodynamic monitoring to titrate treatment on a regular basis. It allows administering fluid with parsimony and adjusting inotropes and vasoactive drugs when necessary. Although invasive monitoring is considered as the reference method, non-invasive monitoring presents the obvious advantage of being associated with fewer complications, at the expanse of accuracy, precision, and stepresponse change. A great many methods and devices are now used over the world, and this article focuses on several of them, providing with a brief review of related underlying physical principles and validation articles analysis. Reviewed methods include electrical bioimpedance and bioreactance, respiratory-derived cardiac output (CO) monitoring technique, pulse wave transit time, ultrasound CO monitoring, multimodal algorithmic estimation, and inductance thoracocardiography. Quality criteria with which devices were reviewed included: accuracy (closeness of agreement between a measurement value and a true value of the measured), precision (closeness of agreement between replicate measurements on the same or similar objects under specified conditions), and step response change (delay between physiological change and its indication). Our conclusion is that the offer of non-invasive monitoring has improved in the past few years, even though further developments are needed to provide clinicians with sufficiently accurate devices for routine use, as alternative to invasive monitoring devices.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Samir G. Sakka, Witten/Herdecke University, Germany

Reviewed by:

Michael A. Dubick, United States Army Institute of Surgical Research, United States Marina Soro, Hospital Clinico Universitario de Valencia, Spain

*Correspondence: Pierre Squara

pierre.squara@orange.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Intensive Care Medicine and Anesthesiology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 22 September 2017 Accepted: 02 November 2017 Published: 20 November 2017

Citation:

Nguyen LS and Squara P (2017) Non-Invasive Monitoring of Cardiac Output in Critical Care Medicine. Front. Med. 4:200. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2017.00200 Keywords: non-invasive monitoring, cardiac output, hemodynamics, critical care medicine, bioreactance

INTRODUCTION

Hemodynamic instability requires cardiac output (CO) measurement and tracking to assess severity of disorders and to adjust treatments on a continuous basis. Invasive monitoring is widely used but is associated with inherent iatrogenic complications, notably for pulmonary catheters, esophageal probes, or arterial catheters (1-3). Therefore, non-invasive methods offer a safer approach even though their metrologic performance remains challenged, particularly in intensive care units (ICUs) (4, 5).

This article aims to review such non-invasive methods of CO monitoring excluding echographic, thermodilution, and pulse contour methods, already described in other sections. We will cover electrical bioimpedance and bioreactance, respiratory-derived CO monitoring technique, ultrasound CO monitoring, multimodal algorithmic estimation, and inductance thoracocardiography.

Devices are reviewed using three main metrologic criteria required for CO measurement: *trueness* (systematic error assessed by the closeness of agreement between the average of an infinite number of replicate measurements and the true or reference value), *precision* (random error assessed by the closeness of agreement between replicate measurements on the same or similar objects under

18

Device	Author	Year	Number of patients	ICU setting	Mean bias (l/min)	Percentage error (%)	Precision (repeatability)
Bioimpedance	Peyton and Chong (69)	2010	435 (pooled)	Yes	-0.1 ± 1.1	Mild	nd
Bioreactance	Squara (20)	2007	110	Yes	$+0.16 \pm 0.52$	Mild	12%
CO ₂ rebreathing	Kotake et al. (38)	2009	42	Yes	$+0.18 \pm 0.88$	Mild	nd
Ū	Peyton and Chong (69)	2010	167 (pooled)	Mixed	-0.05 ± 2.24	Mild	nd
	Opotowsky et al. (45)	2017	12232	Mixed	-0.4 ± 2.24	High	nd
Ultrasonic	Chong and Peyton (71)	2012	320 (pooled)	Yes	-0.39 ± 0.14	Poor	nd
Pulse wave velocity	Yamada et al. (51)	2012	213	Yes	$+0.13 \pm 1.15$	Acceptable	nd
Inductance cardiography	Kaplan et al. (66)	2003	11	No	$+0.2 \pm 2.4$	Mild	nd

TABLE 1 | Summarizes the metrologic performance of these different technologies.

specified conditions), and *step response change* (delay between physiological change and its indication) (6). **Table 1** summarizes the metrologic performance of all reviewed technologies.

BIOIMPEDANCE AND BIOREACTANCE

Bioimpedance was first described in aeronautical medicine 50 years ago (7). It shares physical principles with bioreactance. It involves delivery of a low-amplitude high-frequency electrical current (I) across the thorax and received voltage (V) by electrodes. Hemodynamic variables: stroke volume (SV), CO, and thoracic fluid content (TFC) are then derived from the output signal fluctuation. Thoracic impedance (Z) is defined by the ratio V/I. At baseline (Z_0) is the ratio of maximum values of V and $I(V_0/I_0)$ and closely correlated changes in TFC (8-17). In the presence of flow through the aorta $Z_0 Z$ decreases over time proportionally to the increase of water and iron located in the chest, thus, to the increase in blood volume. Traditional bioimpedance systems use amplitude modulation as signal whereas bioreactance systems use frequency modulation and phase shifts (see Figure 1) (18). The theoretical superiority of the frequency modulation is its easier electric noise filtration (19).

A basic hypothesis to derive CO from both impedance and reactance is that the heart chambers are electrically isolated. Indeed, relatively to the chest with the lungs, the myocardial wall effectively provides electrical isolation to the content of the heart; therefore, changes in chest impedance and reactance are closely linked to variations of aortic volume. SV is obtained from the product of the ventricle ejection time and the slope of the initial change of the aortic volume obtained from the first derivative of the impedance or reactance signal $(dZ/dt_{max} \text{ or } dX/dt_{max})$. Since these changes only indicate relative changes of CO, a calibration factor (CF) is necessary, based on an initial cohort of patients to derive absolute values

$$SV = VET \times dZ / dt_{max} \times CF$$
$$SV = VET \times dX / dt_{max} \times CF.$$

Several physical and anatomical hypotheses are required, limiting the effectiveness of impedance/reactance, most notably when there is no association between aortic systolic deformation and the SV (i.e., aortic dissection, aortic prosthesis), when hematocrit is very low, when pulmonary arterial pressure is elevated (for which, correction factors exist) or because of physical abnormalities such as obesity and dehydration (20).



FIGURE 1 | Bioimpedance and bioreactance signal. Upper part, in orange the input constant alternating current: $I_o = 5$ mA, frequency 75 kHz ($\omega = 150,000$ radians/s). In blue the output voltage. $V(t) = 200 \pm 2$ mV, frequency F(t) = 75 kHz ± 5 Hz. The instantaneous changes in phase are figured in green. In the middle, the V_o envelope (AM component) is extracted from the envelope of V = 4 mV, corresponding to the bioimpedance signal ($Z = 4/5 = 0.8 \ \Omega$). The lower part shows the corresponding changes in frequency as obtained by the sum of instant phase shift (FM signal) figuring the bioreactance signal: F = 10 Hz ($\omega = 20$ radians/s). Using appropriate scaling the shape of the AM and FM signals is the same.

Devices using bioimpedance include NCCOM (Bomed Medical, Irvine, CA, USA), BioZ (Cardiodynamics, San Diego, CA, USA), NICCOMO (MEDIS, Limenau, Germany), ICON (Osypka Cardiotronic, Berlin, Germany), ICG (Philips Medical Systems, Andover, MA, USA), NICOMON (Larsen and Toubro Ltd., Mumbai, India), the CSM3000 (Cheers Sails Medical, Shenzhen, China), and PHYSIOFLOW (Manatec Biomedical, Paris, France). The NICaS system (NI Medical, Petah-Tikva, Israel) uses the same principles but applied to the whole body. In the ECOM system (Ecom Medical, San Juan Capistrano, CA, USA), the transmitting and receiving electrodes are located on

the cuff of an endotracheal tube, therefore close to the ascending aorta, in order to minimize the impact of analogous signals from other cardiac structures. Bioreactance is used by two products from the same company NICOM and Starling (Cheetah medical, Wilmington, DE, USA).

Bioimpedance and bioreactance have the strong advantage of being totally non-invasive and low costs. Literature on bioimpedance includes hundreds of articles, dozens of which are clinical trials set in a wide range of situations from ambulatory patients at home, to patients in a physiology laboratories, during surgery and in a ICU. Results are somewhat contradictory (21). At least a third of the publications failed to assess bioimpedance as a reliable mean to assess CO (22-25). Focusing on positive articles, most of them took place outside from an ICU setting most often in situations where the absolute value of CO has less importance than relative changes (26-30). This may be explained as electronical environment is heavier in ICU (due to the number of monitoring devices) compared to traditional medicine department; the higher the level of noise, the lesser bioimpedance would be accurate because of an unfavorable signal/noise ratio. Moreover, total body impedance is less accurate than localized thoracic impedance. Finally, even though last iterations of this technology seem more advanced (such as electrical velocimetry), results are not quite as clear either (31, 32). As of today, bioimpedance is not consensually viewed as accurate enough to estimate CO in ICU.

Bioreactance on the other hand has scarcer documentation. Theoretical superiority of bioreactance over bioimpedance was hinted in small sample studies set, in quite homogeneous patients of cardiac surgery ICU where the CF was derived (33, 34). In two studies, the accuracy, delay and amplitude of the signal were found similar to that of continuous thermodilution, although a bias up to 20% was found in 20% of patients. In other words, bioreactance-measured CO was similar to that of thermodilution in 80% of patients, but in those in whom it was not, bias could be as high as 20%. In several other studies investigating more heterogeneous patients, results were not considered as acceptable (35, 36). Concerns may be raised about decrease in accuracy during low-flow state and when electrocauterization was performed.

Further developments may be required to improve bioimpedance and bioreactance performance focusing or better understanding of the signal composition and better extraction of the aortic expansion signal. The auto calibration process may also be improved to fit better the studied population.

RESPIRATORY DERIVED CO MONITORING SYSTEM: PARTIAL CO₂-REBREATHING

Applying Fick principles to exhaled gases allows measuring CO, by assessing oxygen consumption (VO_2) and the difference of arterial (CaO_2) and venous (CvO_2) blood oxygen contents. This method was first described for intubated, sedated and ventilated patients (who did not present severe gas-exchange abnormality), using either oxygen (O_2) or carbon dioxide (CO_2) exhaled gas,

and requires invasive arterial and mixed venous blood sampling, obeying the following equations (37):

$$CO = VO_2 / CaO_2 - CvO_2$$
$$CO = VCO_2 / CaCO_2 - CvCO_2.$$

A non-invasive method has since been developed, using the slope of CO₂ dissociation curve (S) and the end tidal CO₂ concentration (S. etCO₂) as a surrogate of CaCO₂. Since the CvCO₂ is more difficult to estimate, it is derived considering two periods of time: normal respiration (*n*) and a 30-s period of rebreathing (*r*). Assuming that the CO and the CvCO₂ remain unchanged during the two periods of time, the two equations become as follow:

$$VO_{2}/CaO_{2} - CvO_{2} = nVCO_{2}/n(S \cdot etCO_{2}) - CvCO_{2}$$
$$VCO_{2}/CaCO_{2} - CvCO_{2} = rVCO_{2}/r(S \cdot etCO_{2}) - CvCO_{2}$$
$$Hence: CO = nVCO_{2}/n(S \cdot etCO_{2}) - CvCO_{2}$$
$$= rVCO_{2}/r(S \cdot etCO_{2}) - CvCO_{2}$$
Finally: CO = $\Delta VCO_{2}/\Delta(S \cdot etCO_{2})$.

etCO₂ can be measured in exhaled gas with a sealed facial mask. This partial CO₂-rebreathing method hence allows measuring CO without the need of intravascular monitoring devices. Practical use involves an extra loop of ventilatory circuit to create a transient partial CO₂ rebreathing system (i.e., etCO₂) (see **Figure 2**).

The NICO-sensor (Philips Respironics, Eindhoven, the Netherlands) and INNOCOR (Innovision ApS, Denmark) are based on these principles (38, 39). Several limitations surround this method: (a) the smallest variations in CO₂ can lead to significant differences in CO measurements, i.e., the slightest leaks in facial mask can induce measurement bias, (b) changes in ventilation modify end-tidal CO2 requiring patient respiratory state to be steady, i.e., not applicable in ICU, and (c) differences in VCO2 and end-tidal CO2 only account for that part of the lung which is ventilated, hence, atelectasis or intrapulmonary shunts need to be adjusted for, which in an ICU setting can prove difficult when patients present with several lung diseases (40-42). The two most recent validation articles published were small-sample studies in which this method was compared with thermodilution. Both failed to prove the equivalence between the two methods (43, 44).

A very recent retrospective study, in more than 12,000 patients who underwent right heart catheterization but were not necessarily hospitalized in ICU, found between thermodilution and an oxygen-uptake-based Fick method, an acceptable systematic bias of 0.4% but poor limits of agreement from -1.31 to +1.27 l/min; and a difference of more than 20% between measured CO in 40% of patients (45).

Hence, partial CO₂-rebreathing is still hard to routinely use in ICU but fields of development include better rebreather-face interface to avoid leaks (i.e., masks) and correction algorithms which may take into account changes in end-tidal CO₂, all the more in ICU setting. Indeed, this latter concern seems particularly difficult to address, as acute respiratory disease (including acute pulmonary edema, pneumonia and chronic obstructive



FIGURE 2 Partial rebreathing principles. Left panel represents baseline state, where the rebreathing valve is off and every parameter is at baseline levels. Middle panel represents early rebreathing time, when the valve is put; there is a decrease of VCO₂ with simultaneous rise in PaCO₂ and PETCO₂. Right panel represents late rebreathing time when valve is off again and all parameters return to baseline levels, while mixed venous PCO2 has varied.

pulmonary disease exacerbation) represents the most prevalent cause of admission in ICU.

PULSE WAVE TRANSIT TIME (PWTT)

Pulse wave transit time is the time required for a pulse pressure wave to travel between two points. It can be estimated from the time interval between the development of the R-wave on the electrocardiogram and its peripheral detection (see Figure 3). Approximating systemic blood circulation to a three-component Windkessel circuit (integrating aortic characteristic impedance, arterial compliance, and systemic vascular resistance) and neglecting vascular inertance, blood pressure can be associated with blood flow hence CO in a complex non-linear function (46, 47). PWTT is then considered inversely correlated with the SV (48). With increasing blood pressure, increasing arterial distending pressure and decreasing arterial compliance, pulse-wave velocity increases and PWTT shortens. Hence, PWTT was suggested as a surrogate measure of blood pressure changes. Given a known and fixed distance between the heart and the extremity on which the measurement is made, PWTT can be computed using the following Bramwill and Hill formula (49):

$$PWV = dP.V / \rho.dV,$$

where PWV = pulse wave velocity; ρ = density of blood; V = initial vessel volume; dP = the change in pressure; and dV = the change in vessel volume.

One product uses this technology (EsCCO, Nihon Kohden, Japan). Continuous CO is estimated with a multimodal algorithm



PWV and using patients' characteristics and several measurements such as pulse oximeter waveform, non-invasively meas-

ured blood pressure and electrocardiogram. The final formula is given by:

$$SV = K \times (\alpha \times PWTT + \beta),$$

where the unique variable is PWTT then inversely proportional to velocity. Other determinants are $\alpha = -0.3$, experimental proportional constant according to unpublished preliminary data and *K* and β are individual CFs based on physical profile (age, weight, height) and the initial measurement of the pulse pressure. Interestingly, initial CO was estimated only by this non-invasive patient information calibration (50). Even if later refined by an automated exclusion algorithm, several concerns were raised as

to its accuracy in ICU setting (51-55). Indeed, although systematic bias was acceptable with 0.13 l/min, limits of agreement were poor (between -2.13 and 2.39 l/min) (51). Limitations include vasoconstriction, cold extremities and arrhythmias all of which induce bias in measurements. Moreover, while calibration with invasive means seems to enhance the trueness of this device; there is uncertainty as to its stability (51). Finally, catecholamines infusions are a limitation to the use of plethysmographic-variabilitybased indices in critically ill patients (56, 57).

While EsCCO has not been quite validated in ICU, devices using pulse wave contour analysis, working quite closely to pulse wave velocity analysis are more promising. EsCCO suffers mainly from initial individual calibration issues, which are reduced to a crude algorithm aggregating a few variables which may not be sufficient to account for the wide variability of patients presenting in ICU. Indeed, the two main issues are (i) the heterogeneity of patients' profiles, for which an overall algorithm may be statistically true for most but containing an inherent percentage error, making individual prediction hard to assess and (ii) the interpatient variability in the course of his treatment and care in ICU (accounting for volemia, vasoconstriction or vasodilation, catecholamine use and arrhythmia, to name a few).

ULTRASONIC METHODS

Product of aortic blood flow velocity and area of a section of the aorta equals to the CO measured in the aorta. Blood flow velocity can be measured using ultrasound and Doppler effect

$$SV = VTI \cdot CSA$$

where VTI = aortic flow velocity time integral and CSA = aortic cross-sectional area. Hence, a non-invasive measurement method would require a device continuously measuring aortic blood flow, in a fixed manner (see **Figure 4**). This method is used in the ultrasonic cardiac output-monitoring (USCOM) device. USCOM requires the precalculation of the aortic valve area based on patient's age and weight. Moreover, ICU setting seems to be inadequate for using USCOM (58–60). Limitations include (i) the difficulty of keeping the USCOM Doppler probe in a steady position on a critically ill patient, (ii) the lack of echogenicity in patients who underwent cardiac surgery (61), and (iii) the reliability of the valve area estimation based on age and weight tends to decrease with population age (62, 63).

A few articles highlight the feasibility of using USCOM in ICU, with a systematic bias of -0.36 l/min however limits of agreement were poor ranging from -2.34 to 1.62 l/min and the reported percentage error (29%) seemed too high for daily use (64).

To put it in a nutshell, although point-of-care ultrasonic evaluation of CO is widely used in ICU, continuous echocardiographic monitoring of CO by USCOM remains largely debated. Indeed, a high percentage error, either due to errors in valve area estimation or probe displacement, make it hard to routinely apply. However, initial calibration on actual echocardiographic assessment of the valve area and regular signal-quality checks may improve this technique.



INDUCTANCE THORACOCARDIOGRAPHY

This method allows the computation of ventricular volume curves from ECG-triggered ensemble respiratory waveform of an inductive plethysmographic transducer. The latter is placed on the thorax by surrounding with a belt. Impedance varies according to respiration and cardiac ejection. Because the transducer is positioned in front of the heart, heartbeat-related ventricular volume variations are detected and adjusting the signal on respiratory-related impedance signal allows computing specific cardiac changes. The only device using this technology is Respitrace (Noninvasive Monitoring Systems, Miami, FL, USA) (65).

Main limitation of this method resides in the fact that it only detects relative variations in cardiac volumes (66, 67), hence, at least one calibration per patient is required to get an absolute value (68). Moreover, if thoracic compliance is very low, cardiac volume variations can be undetectable. Finally, although the method was published at the end of the 90s, only a few publications have since been written by a few authors only, making external validation difficult to assess. In 2017, inductance thoracocardiography seem like it fell out of clinical practice, maybe to the exception of a few experimental settings.

DISCUSSION

The need for a non-invasive, true and precise CO measurement in the ICU is, as of yet, still unsatisfied (69, 70), despite acceptable results on other settings. As recent reviews demonstrated, overall, validation articles available in the field of non-invasive hemodynamic monitoring showed too large heterogeneity and devices, insufficient levels of agreement. Thus, further research may be warranted in the field, as hemodynamic monitoring is bound to be less and less invasive in the future.

Extensive reviewing of published data on diagnostic performance of monitoring devices, be they invasive or not, shows heterogeneity in reporting of performance. Specifically, *accuracy*, i.e., how close a single measurement value is to the true value of

the measurand can never be numerically assessed. Indeed, the true value of the measurand can only be approximated by a reference method or, when available, a gold-standard. Theoretically, if someone could repeat the measurement an infinite number of times to estimate the same measurand value, the only difference between the averaged observed value and the true value would equal the systematic measurement error (i.e., systematic bias qualifying the trueness). Statistical analyses are aimed for adjusting for such bias, however, most methods derive from populationbased algorithms, hence do not account for individual variability. Therefore, non-invasive devices are characterized by acceptable mean interpatient bias but poor individual calibration. Precision, as defined by metrological standards, represents the repeatability and reproducibility of the method, i.e., the degree to which repeated measurements using the same method to estimate the same measurand value, produce the same observed value. Inherently, it relates to random measurement error (as opposed as systematic measurement error represented by the bias). As such, most publications do not specify precision but rather publish the standard deviation of the bias in the cohort, i.e., interpatient bias. A higher precision allows for fewer measurements in order to have an estimation of the measurand. Hence, precision has a direct practical impact on the usability of devices, especially in the step time response of the device. Indeed, very few articles describe how many measurements were taken to obtain a value, and similarly, manufacturers do not always specify how many measurements are necessary to be within acceptable error limits. In practice, non-invasive devices present the obvious advantage of allowing repeated measures to obtain more accurate value, given they would be adequately calibrated. However, if a given

REFERENCES

- 1. Cruz K, Franklin C. The pulmonary artery catheter: uses and controversies. Crit Care Clin (2001) 17:271–91. doi:10.1016/S0749-0704(05)70167-6
- Huttemann E, Schelenz C, Kara F, Chatzinikolaou K, Reinhart K. The use and safety of transoesophageal echocardiography in the general ICU – a minireview. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand (2004) 48:827–36. doi:10.1111/j.0001-5172. 2004.00423.x
- Frezza EE, Mezghebe H. Indications and complications of arterial catheter use in surgical or medical intensive care units: analysis of 4932 patients. *Am* Surg (1998) 64:127–31.
- Marik PE, Baram M. Noninvasive hemodynamic monitoring in the intensive care unit. Crit Care Clin (2007) 23:383–400. doi:10.1016/j.ccc. 2007.05.002
- Squara P, Imhoff M, Cecconi M. Metrology in medicine: from measurements to decision, with specific reference to anesthesia and intensive care. *Anesth Analg* (2015) 120:66–75. doi:10.1213/ANE.00000000000477
- Squara P, Cecconi M, Rhodes A, Singer M, Chiche JD. Tracking changes in cardiac output: methodological considerations for the validation of monitoring devices. *Intensive Care Med* (2009) 35:1801–8. doi:10.1007/s00134-009-1570-9
- Kubicek WG, Karnegis JN, Patterson RP, Witsoe DA, Mattson RH. Development and evaluation of an impedance cardiac output system. *Aerosp Med* (1966) 37:1208–12.
- Nierman DM, Eisen DI, Fein ED, Hannon E, Mechanick JI, Benjamin E. Transthoracic bioimpedance can measure extravascular lung water in acute lung injury. J Surg Res (1996) 65:101–8. doi:10.1006/jsre.1996.0350
- Newman RB, Pierre H, Scardo J. Thoracic-fluid conductivity in peripartum women with pulmonary edema. *Obstet Gynecol* (1999) 94:48–51. doi:10.1097/00006250-199907000-00009

device takes too long to estimate a measurand, its usefulness may be challenged, however accurate it can be.

Hence, the risk of misdiagnosis or delay to diagnosis from an insufficiently accurate non-invasive device remains real. Indeed, they represent the counterparts of invasive device-related complications, be they infections or hemorrhages. Consequently, properly assessing the need for invasive monitoring remains a clinical challenge in ICU, to which, the only acceptable solution would be equally efficient non-invasive devices.

Interestingly, obtaining the true value of a measurand would not necessarily be the most important feature that one might require from a hemodynamic monitoring device. Indeed, ability to observe variations in hemodynamics is equally important, if not more; implying fast step-time response and precision. Observing the decrease in CO may be as useful as knowing this exact value. In the end, the difference between trueness and precision may be analogous to that of diagnosis or monitoring.

CONCLUSION

Non-invasive monitoring has evolved in the past few years, seeing the appearance of promising new devices. Further developments may be warranted to validate their use and increase their metrologic performance in ICU. Even though some have successfully deployed such device, the need for a non-invasive, true and precise CO measurement in ICU is, as of yet, still unsatisfied.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

LN and PS contributed equally to the manuscript.

- Saunders CE. The use of transthoracic electrical bioimpedance in assessing thoracic fluid status in emergency department patients. *Am J Emerg Med* (1988) 6:337–40. doi:10.1016/0735-6757(88)90151-9
- Metry G, Mallmin H, Wikstrom B, Danielson BG. Proportional changes in body fluid with hemodialysis evaluated by dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry and transthoracic bioimpedance with particular emphasis on the thoracic region. *Artif Organs* (1997) 21:969–76. doi:10.1111/j.1525-1594.1997.tb00510.x
- Zerahn B, Jensen BV, Olsen F, Petersen JR, Kanstrup IL. The effect of thoracentesis on lung function and transthoracic electrical bioimpedance. *Respir Med* (1999) 93:196–201. doi:10.1016/S0954-6111(99)90008-2
- Peacock WI, Albert NM, Kies P, White RD, Emerman CL. Bioimpedance monitoring: better than chest x-ray for predicting abnormal pulmonary fluid? *Congest Heart Fail* (2000) 6:86–9. doi:10.1111/j.1527-5299.2000.80141.x
- Moharram EE, El Attar AM, Kamel MA. The impact of anesthesia on hemodynamic and volume changes in operative hysteroscopy: a bioimpedance randomized study. *J Clin Anesth* (2017) 38:59–67. doi:10.1016/j. jclinane.2016.06.023
- Malfatto G, Blengino S, Perego GB, Branzi G, Villani A, Facchini M, et al. Transthoracic impedance accurately estimates pulmonary wedge pressure in patients with decompensated chronic heart failure. *Congest Heart Fail* (2012) 18:25–31. doi:10.1111/j.1751-7133.2011.00248.x
- Cagini L, Capozzi R, Tassi V, Savignani C, Quintaliani G, Reboldi G, et al. Fluid and electrolyte balance after major thoracic surgery by bioimpedance and endocrine evaluation. *Eur J Cardiothorac Surg* (2011) 40:e71–6. doi:10.1016/j. ejcts.2011.03.030
- Malfatto G, Branzi G, Giglio A, Villani A, Facchini C, Ciambellotti F, et al. Transthoracic bioimpedance and brain natriuretic peptide levels accurately indicate additional diastolic dysfunction in patients with chronic advanced systolic heart failure. *Eur J Heart Fail* (2010) 12:928–35. doi:10.1093/eurjhf/ hfq089

- Imhoff M, Lehner JH, Lohlein D. Noninvasive whole-body electrical bioimpedance cardiac output and invasive thermodilution cardiac output in high-risk surgical patients. *Crit Care Med* (2000) 28:2812–8. doi:10.1097/ 00003246-200008000-00022
- Keren H, Burkhoff D, Squara P. Evaluation of a noninvasive continuous cardiac output monitoring system based on thoracic bioreactance. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (2007) 293:H583–9. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00195.2007
- Squara P. Bioreactance: a new method for non-invasive cardiac output monitoring. Yearbook of Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine. (2008). p. 619–30.
- Raaijmakers E, Faes TJ, Scholten RJ, Goovaerts HG, Heethaar RM. A meta-analysis of three decades of validating thoracic impedance cardiography. *Crit Care Med* (1999) 27:1203–13. doi:10.1097/00003246-199906000-00053
- 22. Barry BN, Mallick A, Bodenham AR, Vucevic M. Lack of agreement between bioimpedance and continuous thermodilution measurement of cardiac output in intensive care unit patients. *Critical Care* (1997) 1:71–4. doi:10.1186/cc92
- Hirschl MM, Kittler H, Woisetschlager C, Siostrzonek P, Staudinger T, Kofler J, et al. Simultaneous comparison of thoracic bioimpedance and arterial pulse waveform-derived cardiac output with thermodilution measurement. *Crit Care Med* (2000) 28:1798–802. doi:10.1097/00003246-200006000-00017
- 24. Marik PE, Pendelton JE, Smith R. A comparison of hemodynamic parameters derived from transthoracic electrical bioimpedance with those parameters obtained by thermodilution and ventricular angiography. *Crit Care Med* (1997) 25:1545–50. doi:10.1097/00003246-199709000-00023
- Preiser JC, Daper A, Parquier JN, Contempre B, Vincent JL. Transthoracic electrical bioimpedance versus thermodilution technique for cardiac output measurement during mechanical ventilation. *Intensive Care Med* (1989) 15:221–3. doi:10.1007/BF00271054
- Barin E, Haryadi D, Schookin S, Westenskow D, Zubenko V, Beliaev K, et al. Evaluation of a thoracic bioimpedance cardiac output monitor during cardiac catheterization. *Crit Care Med* (2000) 28:698–702. doi:10.1097/00003246-200003000-00016
- Kac G, Durain E, Amrein C, Herisson E, Fiemeyer A, Buu-Hoi A. Colonization and infection of pulmonary artery catheter in cardiac surgery patients: epidemiology and multivariate analysis of risk factors. *Crit Care Med* (2001) 29:971–5. doi:10.1097/00003246-200105000-00014
- Spiess B, Patel M, Soltow L, Wright I. Comparison of bioimpedance versus thermodilution cardiac output during cardiac surgery: evaluation of a second-generation bioimpedance device. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth (2001) 15:567–73. doi:10.1053/jcan.2001.26533
- Albert NM, Hail MD, Li J, Young JB. Equivalence of the bioimpedance and thermodilution methods in measuring cardiac output in hospitalized patients with advanced, decompensated chronic heart failure. *Am J Crit Care* (2004) 13:469–79.
- Sageman WS, Riffenburgh RH, Spiess BD. Equivalence of bioimpedance and thermodilution in measuring cardiac index after cardiac surgery. *J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth* (2002) 16:8–14. doi:10.1053/jcan.2002.29635
- Heringlake M, Handke U, Hanke T, Eberhardt F, Schumacher J, Gehring H, et al. Lack of agreement between thermodilution and electrical velocimetry cardiac output measurements. *Intensive Care Med* (2007) 33:2168–72. doi:10.1007/s00134-007-0828-3
- Zoremba N, Bickenbach J, Krauss B, Rossaint R, Kuhlen R, Schalte G. Comparison of electrical velocimetry and thermodilution techniques for the measurement of cardiac output. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* (2007) 51:1314–9. doi:10.1111/j.1399-6576.2007.01445.x
- Marqué S, Cariou A, Chiche JD, Squara P. Comparison between Flotrac-Vigileo and Bioreactance, a totally noninvasive method for cardiac output monitoring. *Crit Care* (2009) 13(3):R73. doi:10.1186/cc7884
- Cheung H, Dong Q, Dong R, Yu B. Correlation of cardiac output measured by non-invasive continuous cardiac output monitoring (NICOM) and thermodilution in patients undergoing off-pump coronary artery bypass surgery. *J Anesth* (2015) 29:416–20. doi:10.1007/s00540-014-1938-z
- Fagnoul D, Vincent JL, de Backer D. Cardiac output measurements using the bioreactance technique in critically ill patients. *Critical Care* (2012) 16:460. doi:10.1186/cc11481
- Kim JY, Kim BR, Lee KH, Kim KW, Kim JH, Lee SI, et al. Comparison of cardiac output derived from FloTrac/Vigileo and impedance cardiography during major abdominal surgery. *J Int Med Res* (2013) 41:1342–9. doi:10.1177/0300060513487649

- Lee AJ, Cohn JH, Ranasinghe JS. Cardiac output assessed by invasive and minimally invasive techniques. *Anesthesiol Res Pract* (2011) 2011:475151. doi:10.1155/2011/475151
- Kotake Y, Yamada T, Nagata H, Suzuki T, Serita R, Katori N, et al. Improved accuracy of cardiac output estimation by the partial CO₂ rebreathing method. *J Clin Monit Comput* (2009) 23:149–55. doi:10.1007/s10877-009-9172-1
- Dong L, Wang JA, Jiang CY. Validation of the use of foreign gas rebreathing method for non-invasive determination of cardiac output in heart disease patients. J Zhejiang Univ Sci B (2005) 6:1157–62. doi:10.1631/jzus.2005.B1157
- Benatar SR, Hewlett AM, Nunn JF. The use of iso-shunt lines for control of oxygen therapy. Br J Anaesth (1973) 45:711–8. doi:10.1093/bja/45.7.711
- 41. de Abreu MG, Geiger S, Winkler T, Ragaller M, Pfeiffer T, Leutheuser D, et al. Evaluation of a new device for noninvasive measurement of nonshunted pulmonary capillary blood flow in patients with acute lung injury. *Intensive Care Med* (2002) 28:318–23. doi:10.1007/s00134-001-1204-3
- 42. Rocco M, Spadetta G, Morelli A, Dell'Utri D, Porzi P, Conti G, et al. A comparative evaluation of thermodilution and partial CO₂ rebreathing techniques for cardiac output assessment in critically ill patients during assisted ventilation. *Intensive Care Med* (2004) 30:82–7. doi:10.1007/s00134-003-2069-4
- Lang CC, Karlin P, Haythe J, Tsao L, Mancini DM. Ease of noninvasive measurement of cardiac output coupled with peak VO₂ determination at rest and during exercise in patients with heart failure. *Am J Cardiol* (2007) 99:404–5. doi:10.1016/j.amjcard.2006.08.047
- 44. Palmers PJ, Vidts W, Ameloot K, Cordemans C, Van Regenmortel N, De Laet I, et al. Assessment of three minimally invasive continuous cardiac output measurement methods in critically ill patients and a review of the literature. *Anaesthesiol Intensive Ther* (2012) 44:188–99.
- 45. Opotowsky AR, Hess E, Maron BA, Brittain EL, Baron AE, Maddox TM, et al. Thermodilution vs estimated fick cardiac output measurement in clinical practice: an analysis of mortality from the veterans affairs clinical assessment, reporting, and tracking (VA CART) program and Vanderbilt University. *JAMA Cardiol* (2017)2(10):1090–9. doi:10.1001/jamacardio.2017.2945
- Rang S, de Pablo Lapiedra B, van Montfrans GA, Bouma BJ, Wesseling KH, Wolf H. Modelflow: a new method for noninvasive assessment of cardiac output in pregnant women. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* (2007) 196:235.e1–8. doi:10.1016/j.ajog.2006.10.896
- Hirschl MM, Binder M, Gwechenberger M, Herkner H, Bur A, Kittler H, et al. Noninvasive assessment of cardiac output in critically ill patients by analysis of the finger blood pressure waveform. *Crit Care Med* (1997) 25:1909–14. doi:10.1097/00003246-199711000-00033
- Saugel B, Cecconi M, Wagner JY, Reuter DA. Noninvasive continuous cardiac output monitoring in perioperative and intensive care medicine. *Br J Anaesth* (2015) 114:562–75. doi:10.1093/bja/aeu447
- 49. Bramwell JC, Hill AV. The velocity of the pulse wave in man. *Proc R Soc Lond B* (1922) 93(652):298–306. doi:10.1098/rspb.1922.0022
- 50. Ishihara H, Sugo Y, Tsutsui M, Yamada T, Sato T, Akazawa T, et al. The ability of a new continuous cardiac output monitor to measure trends in cardiac output following implementation of a patient information calibration and an automated exclusion algorithm. *J Clin Monit Comput* (2012) 26:465–71. doi:10.1007/s10877-012-9384-7
- 51. Yamada T, Tsutsui M, Sugo Y, Sato T, Akazawa T, Sato N, et al. Multicenter study verifying a method of noninvasive continuous cardiac output measurement using pulse wave transit time: a comparison with intermittent bolus thermodilution cardiac output. *Anesth Analg* (2012) 115:82–7. doi:10.1213/ ANE.0b013e31824e2b6c
- Ball TR, Tricinella AP, Kimbrough BA, Luna S, Gloyna DF, Villamaria FJ, et al. Accuracy of noninvasive estimated continuous cardiac output (esCCO) compared to thermodilution cardiac output: a pilot study in cardiac patients. *J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth* (2013) 27:1128–32. doi:10.1053/j.jvca. 2013.02.019
- Biais M, Berthezene R, Petit L, Cottenceau V, Sztark F. Ability of esCCO to track changes in cardiac output. *Br J Anaesth* (2015) 115:403–10. doi:10.1093/ bja/aev219
- 54. Thonnerieux M, Alexander B, Binet C, Obadia JF, Bastien O, Desebbe O. The ability of esCCO and ECOM monitors to measure trends in cardiac output during alveolar recruitment maneuver after cardiac surgery: a comparison with the pulmonary thermodilution method. *Anesth Analg* (2015) 121:383–91. doi:10.1213/ANE.00000000000753

- Wacharasint P, Kunakorn P, Pankongsap P, Preechanukul R. Clinical validation of pulse contour and pulse wave transit time-based continuous cardiac output analyses in Thai patients undergoing cardiac surgery. J Med Assoc Thailand (2014) 97(Suppl 1):S55–60.
- Biais M, Cottenceau V, Petit L, Masson F, Cochard JF, Sztark F. Impact of norepinephrine on the relationship between pleth variability index and pulse pressure variations in ICU adult patients. *Critical Care* (2011) 15:R168. doi:10.1186/cc10310
- Monnet X, Guerin L, Jozwiak M, Bataille A, Julien F, Richard C, et al. Pleth variability index is a weak predictor of fluid responsiveness in patients receiving norepinephrine. *Br J Anaesth* (2013) 110:207–13. doi:10.1093/bja/aes373
- Thom O, Taylor DM, Wolfe RE, Cade J, Myles P, Krum H, et al. Comparison of a supra-sternal cardiac output monitor (USCOM) with the pulmonary artery catheter. *Br J Anaesth* (2009) 103:800–4. doi:10.1093/bja/aep296
- Boyle M, Steel L, Flynn GM, Murgo M, Nicholson L, O'Brien M, et al. Assessment of the clinical utility of an ultrasonic monitor of cardiac output (the USCOM) and agreement with thermodilution measurement. *Crit Care Resusc* (2009) 11:198–203.
- Nguyen HB, Banta DP, Stewart G, Kim T, Bansal R, Anholm J, et al. Cardiac index measurements by transcutaneous Doppler ultrasound and transthoracic echocardiography in adult and pediatric emergency patients. *J Clin Monit Comput* (2010) 24:237–47. doi:10.1007/s10877-010-9240-6
- Via G, Hussain A, Wells M, Reardon R, ElBarbary M, Noble VE, et al. International evidence-based recommendations for focused cardiac ultrasound. *J Am Soc Echocardiogr* (2014) 27: 683.e1–33. doi:10.1016/j. echo.2014.05.001
- 62. Van den Oever HL, Murphy EJ, Christie-Taylor GA. USCOM (Ultrasonic Cardiac Output Monitors) lacks agreement with thermodilution cardiac output and transoesophageal echocardiography valve measurements. *Anaesth Intensive Care* (2007) 35:903–10.
- Huang L, Critchley LA. Study to determine the repeatability of supra-sternal Doppler (ultrasound cardiac output monitor) during general anaesthesia: effects of scan quality, flow volume, and increasing age. *Br J Anaesth* (2013) 111:907–15. doi:10.1093/bja/aet254
- 64. Horster S, Stemmler HJ, Strecker N, Brettner F, Hausmann A, Cnossen J, et al. Cardiac output measurements in septic patients: comparing the

accuracy of USCOM to PiCCO. Crit Care Res Pract (2012) 2012:270631. doi:10.1155/2012/270631

- Sackner MA, Hoffman RA, Stroh D, Krieger BP. Thoracocardiography. Part 1: noninvasive measurement of changes in stroke volume comparisons to thermodilution. *Chest* (1991) 99:613–22. doi:10.1378/chest.99.3.613
- Kaplan V, Bucklar GB, Bloch KE. Noninvasive monitoring of cardiac output during exercise by inductance cardiography. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* (2003) 35:747–52. doi:10.1249/01.MSS.0000064997.58069.A6
- Bloch KE, Jugoon S, de Socarraz H, Manning K, Sackner MA. Thoracocardiography: noninvasive monitoring of left ventricular stroke volume. J Crit Care (1998) 13:146–57. doi:10.1016/S0883-9441(98)90019-3
- Bloch KE, Baumann PC, Stocker R, Russi EW. Noninvasive monitoring of cardiac output in critically ill patients with thoracocardiography. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (1997) 155:26–31. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.155.1.9001284
- Peyton PJ, Chong SW. Minimally invasive measurement of cardiac output during surgery and critical care: a meta-analysis of accuracy and precision. *Anesthesiology* (2010) 113:1220–35. doi:10.1097/ALN.0b013e3181ee3130
- Joosten A, Desebbe O, Suehiro K, Murphy LS, Essiet M, Alexander B, et al. Accuracy and precision of non-invasive cardiac output monitoring devices in perioperative medicine: a systematic review and meta-analysisdagger. Br J Anaesth (2017) 118:298–310. doi:10.1093/bja/aew461
- Chong SW, Peyton PJ. A meta-analysis of the accuracy and precision of the ultrasonic cardiac output monitor (USCOM). *Anaesthesia* (2012) 67:1266–71. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2044.2012.07311.x

Conflict of Interest Statement: LN has no conflict of interest regarding this publication. PS perceived consulting fees from Edwards and Cheetah Medical prior to 2000.

Copyright © 2017 Nguyen and Squara. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Monitoring of Tissue Oxygenation: an Everyday Clinical Challenge

Zsolt Molnar* and Marton Nemeth

Department of Anaesthesiology and Intensive Therapy, University of Szeged, Szeged, Hungary

Purpose of review: The aim of this article is to study the overview of pathophysiology and clinical application of central venous oxygen saturation monitoring in critically ill patients and during the perioperative period.

Recent findings: There are several clinical studies and animal experiments evaluating the effects of goal-directed hemodynamic stabilization on critically ill patients. Recent systematic reviews and meta-analyses found that advanced hemodynamic endpoints-targeted management has a positive effect on outcome in high-risk surgical patients. As all interventions aim to improve tissue oxygenation, it is of utmost importance to monitor the balance between oxygen delivery and consumption. For this purpose, central venous blood gas analysis provides an easily available tool in the everyday clinical practice. The adequate interpretation of central venous oxygen saturation renders the need of careful evaluation of several physiological and pathophysiological circumstances. When appropriately evaluated, central venous oxygen saturation can be a valuable component of a multimodal individualized approach, in which components of oxygen delivery are put in the context of the patients' individual oxygen consumption. In addition to guide therapy, central venous oxygen saturation may also serve as an early warning sign of inadequate oxygen delivery, which would otherwise remain hidden from the attending physician.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Samir G. Sakka, Witten/Herdecke University, Germany

Reviewed by:

Evgenia V. Fot, Northern State Medical University, Russia Inge Bauer, University Hospital Duesseldorf, Germany

*Correspondence: Zsolt Molnar

Zsolt Molnar zsoltmolna@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Intensive Care Medicine and Anesthesiology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 31 October 2017 Accepted: 19 December 2017 Published: 16 January 2018

Citation:

Molnar Z and Nemeth M (2018) Monitoring of Tissue Oxygenation: an Everyday Clinical Challenge. Front. Med. 4:247. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2017.00247 **Summary:** With the incorporation of central venous oxygen saturation in the everyday clinical routine, treatment could be better tailored for the patients' actual needs; hence, it may also improve outcome.

Keywords: venous oxygen saturation, central venous oxygen saturation, oxygen debt, hemodynamic monitoring, oxygen delivery, oxygen consumption, goal-directed therapy

INTRODUCTION

Interventions to improve oxygen delivery and decrease oxygen consumption are the cornerstone of resuscitation in the critically ill patients and during the perioperative period of high-risk patients. Early recognition of the patients at risks and the implementation of adequate monitoring-guided interventions can have a profound effect on outcome. On the contrary, delaying adequate interventions will inevitably lead to hypoperfusion, tissue hypoxia, and multiple-organ failure affecting both outcome and wasting of resources and costs (1). Therefore, the use of appropriate indices, which are able to detect the imbalance between oxygen delivery (DO_2) and consumption (VO_2), is mandatory for adequate management (2). Conventional parameters such as heart rate, mean arterial blood pressure, mental status, and urine output are robust warning signs of inadequate tissue perfusion, but for fine tuning of therapy detailed hemodynamic monitoring is warranted (3). The recent FENICE (Fluid Challenges In Intensive Care) trial indicate that there is a considerable gap between the accumulating knowledge about the benefits of advanced hemodynamic

26

monitoring based optimization and the actual clinical practice. In more than 2,000 patients, fluid challenges were evaluated. The main indicator of administering fluid boluses was hypotension in 57%, and in 43% of cases, no hemodynamic variable was used to predict fluid responsiveness (4). Detailed assessment of global hemodynamic indices such as cardiac output (CO) and derived variables and also the measures of oxygen delivery and uptake should be taken into account to provide appropriate therapy for these patients (5, 6). Furthermore, in addition to the optimization of global hemodynamic parameters, indicators of tissue perfusion should also be monitored to verify the effectiveness of our interventions (7). To monitor changes in tissue oxygenation, central or mixed venous blood gas measurements can give more detailed information, which should be incorporated into a multimodal approach that can lead to a better, individualized, patient-centered care. The goal of this review is to highlight the importance of central venous oxygen saturation in this multimodal, individualized hemodynamic management in the context of the pathophysiological background and the results of recent clinical and experimental studies.

PHYSIOLOGICAL ISSUES

Tissue oxygenation is the net product of oxygen delivery and oxygen consumption, which can be described by the following formulae (8):

$$\begin{split} DO_2 &= CO \times CaO_2. \\ CaO_2 &= Hb \times 1.34 \times SaO_2 + 0.003 \times PaO_2. \\ DO_2 &= CO \times (Hb \times 1.34 \times SaO_2 + 0.003 \times PaO_2). \\ VO_2 &= CO \times (CaO_2 - CcvO_2). \\ VO_2 &= CO \times [(Hb \times 1.34 \times SaO_2 + 0.003 \times PaO_2) \\ &- (Hb \times 1.34 \times ScvO_2 + 0.003 \times PcvO_2)]. \\ Oxygen extraction (O_2ER) &= VO_2/DO_2. \\ O_2ER: (SaO_2 - ScvO_2)/SaO_2. \end{split}$$

If SaO_2 is taken as 1, as under normal circumstances, the hemoglobin is almost fully saturated with oxygen, and the other hemodynamic variables are kept constant, then:

$$O_2 ER \approx \! 1 \ - \ ScvO_2$$

DO₂, oxygen delivery; CO, cardiac output; Hb, hemoglobin; SaO₂, arterial oxygen saturation; PaO₂, partial pressure of oxygen in the arterial blood; CaO₂, arterial oxygen content; VO₂, oxygen consumption; ScvO₂, central venous oxygen saturation; CcvO₂, central venous oxygen content; O₂ER, oxygen extraction; PcvO₂, central venous partial pressure of oxygen.

Taking a 75-kg healthy adult man when resting, the relationship between DO_2 and VO_2 can be estimated as:

Oxygen delivery:

$$\begin{split} &CO = 70 ml \times 70/min \sim 5,000 \, ml/min. \\ &CaO_2 = \left(150 g/l \ \times 1.34 \, ml \times \ 1.00\right) + (0.003 \times 100 \, mmHg) \sim 200 \, ml/l. \\ &DO_2 \ \sim 1,000 \, ml/min. \end{split}$$

Oxygen consumption:

 $CO = 70ml \times 70/min \sim 5,000 ml/min.$

 $CcvO_2 = (150 \text{ g/l} \times 1.34 \text{ ml} \times 0.75) + (0.003 \times 40 \text{ mmHg}) \sim 150 \text{ ml/l}$ $VO_2 = 5l/\text{min} \times (200 \text{ ml/l} - 150 \text{ ml/l}) \sim 250 \text{ ml/min}.$

Oxygen extraction:

 O_2 ER: 250 ml/min/1,000 ml/min × 100 = 25%.

The main difference between the equations of DO_2 and VO_2 is the oxygen content (CaO₂ versus CcvO₂), especially the central venous oxygen saturation (ScvO₂). Therefore, it can be useful to assess the imbalance between DO_2 and VO_2 in the critically ill.

When the arterial oxygen content (CaO₂) and/or CO becomes impaired, DO₂ decreases, which is often accompanied by a parallel decrease in VO₂. The most frequently occurring scenarios are represented in **Figure 1**. In the early phase of decreasing DO₂, the circulation can compensate to some extent, and VO₂ remains stable. However, beyond a critical point, any further drop in DO₂ will result in a decrease in VO₂. From this point, VO₂ becomes dependent on DO₂, and aerobic metabolism will have to be switched to anaerobic metabolism, leading to low ScvO₂, hyperlactatemia, metabolic acidosis, and oxygen debt (9).

The principle task of early resuscitation is to regain balance by optimizing the VO_2/DO_2 ratio. However, it is also important to define the endpoints of resuscitation to avoid overresuscitation. In the case of fluid resuscitation, for example, unnecessary administration of fluids will lead to hypervolemia, which increases morbidity and mortality to a similar extent to that of hypovolemia (10, 11). Unjustified blood transfusions also carry the risk of hypervolemia and transmission of infections (12) or allergic reactions (13). There is evidence that prolonged use of catecholamines is associated with poor outcome (14). Therefore, it is important to recognize the point when tissue perfusion has been normalized, oxygen debt has been resolved, and resuscitation has been terminated.

INDIVIDUALIZED GOAL-DIRECTED HEMODYNAMIC THERAPY

The multimodal concept in hemodynamic monitoring enables us to appreciate that each patient is different, hence the so-called normal values, which are more or less appropriate for a given population may be inadequate for the given patient. Therefore, this concept can be translated into the individualized or personalized use of target endpoints to avoid underresuscitation or overresuscitation.

PARAMETERS FOR ASSESSMENT OF TISSUE METABOLISM

Mixed Venous and Central Venous Oxygen Saturation

Mixed venous oxygen saturation (SvO₂) measured in the pulmonary artery *via* a pulmonary artery catheter, and its surrogate,



central venous oxygen saturation (ScvO₂) measured in the superior vena cava are the most commonly used parameters to assess global oxygen extraction (VO₂/DO₂). As central venous catheters are frequently applied in most critically ill patients, ScvO₂ is more readily available compared to SvO₂. Although the absolute values of ScvO₂ are 5% higher than SvO₂ on average, but changes usually occur in a parallel manner (15), therefore ScvO₂ is regarded as a surrogate marker in the clinical setting (16, 17).

The main factors, which influence ScvO_2 , are hemoglobin, arterial oxygen saturation of hemoglobin, CO, and oxygen consumption. There are multiple physiologic, pathophysiologic, and therapeutic factors that influence venous oxygen saturation such as anemia, hypovolemia, contractility, bleeding, sedation, fever, and pain (18).

ScvO₂ in Intensive Care Patients

During sepsis, organ dysfunction is most likely the result of inadequate tissue perfusion causing cellular hypoxia. Interventions improving the balance between DO₂ and VO₂ may prevent the development of tissue hypoperfusion, organ dysfunction syndrome, and thus improve the outcome of septic patients. In patients with early phase of severe sepsis, septic shock, early goaldirected intervention guided by continuous monitoring of ScvO₂, central venous pressure and mean arterial pressure (MAP), with target values of CVP 8 to 12 mmHg, MAP > 65 mmHg and ScvO₂ > 70%, reduced mortality from 46.5 to 30.5% at the 28th day (19).

Although this study has been criticized for several reasons and these results could never be repeated, there is international consensus that that low ScvO₂ values are very important warning signs of inadequate DO₂ and can prognosticate complications and poor outcome. However, recent data suggest that high ScvO₂ values may also have adverse outcomes in septic patients (20). Due to deranged microcirculation when shunting is present on the level of capillaries, impaired oxygen utilization can lead to normal or supraphysiological ScvO₂ values, which represent an inability of the cells to extract oxygen in sepsis (21). In patients with $ScvO_2 > 70\%$ complementary blood gas parameters, such as elevated venous-to-arterial CO_2 gap (dCO_2) (>6 mmHg), increased or persistently elevated serum lactate levels could help the clinicians to identify tissue hypoxia. In a retrospective analysis, septic patients with physiological ScvO₂ and abnormal dCO₂ mortality was significantly higher as compared to patients with normal dCO_2 values (22).

In patients treated on intensive care units, heart failure is often present resulting impaired CO, hence decreased oxygen delivery (23), and resulting oxygen extraction imbalance that could be detected by low ScvO₂ (24). In a clinical study after myocardial infarction in patients with heart failure and cardiogenic shock, SvO₂ was 43%, while in patients with heart failure without shock, it was 56% compared to patients without heart failure with an SvO₂ of 70% (25). It may also be useful in patients with cardiogenic shock requiring the support by intraaortic balloon counter pulsation. In a study during weaning period, intraaortic balloon pump assist ratio was decreased from 1:1 to 1:3. In the weaning failure group, decreased support was accompanied by a drop in ScvO₂, while it remained constant in the successful group (26). In patients with chronic heart failure, ScvO₂ can be chronically low. However, during acute decompensation, major cardiac events were observed in 81% of patients with ScvO₂ \leq 60% at 24 h after ICU admission, while it was only 13% in patients with higher ScvO₂ (27).

ScvO₂ and Blood Transfusion

In addition to heart failure, anemia is another frequent cause of impaired DO₂ in critically ill patients, and almost 40-45% of patients will receive blood transfusion during the treatment period (28). As large multicenter trials (TRICC and TRISS) suggest that patients with hemoglobin levels above 10 mg/dl usually do not require transfusion, while red blood cell administration is usually beneficial if the hemoglobin level is below 7 mg/dl (29, 30). Between these values, physicians have to make decisions according to clinical signs like mental status, tachycardia, tachypnea, blood pressure, and diuresis. To be able to give additional objective data about oxygen debt of organs, ScvO₂ may offer an easily obtainable tool to detect a low hemoglobin-related altered O₂ER and hence may serve as a physiological trigger for blood transfusion (30). In human studies, both on volunteers and retrospective data in critically ill patients suggest that lower levels of hemoglobin compared to that of recommended by international guidelines were well tolerated and did not produce hemodynamic instability, and when oxygen imbalance occurred, it was accompanied by a significant drop in SvO₂ (30-32). In our recent animal experiment on isovolemic anemia, we have found that anemia-induced change in VO₂/DO₂ showed significant correlation with changes of $ScvO_2$ (33); hence, $ScvO_2$ may be used as a "physiologic transfusion trigger" in otherwise hemodynamically stable patients.

ScvO₂ and High-Risk Surgery

High-risk surgical patients are at an increased risk of developing imbalance between VO_2 and DO_2 in the perioperative period; therefore, monitoring $ScvO_2$ may have a rationale during both the intraoperative and postoperative managements.

It has been shown that patients with low ScvO₂ values preoperatively, intraoperatively, or postoperatively are at an increased risk for complications and poor prognosis (34). Therefore, it seems to be logical to maintain ScvO₂ in normal range during the perioperative care. We reported in a small, single-center prospective randomized study about continuously measured ScvO₂-assisted intraoperative hemodynamic optimization (CeVOX Maquet® Munich Germany) during major abdominal surgery. In the conventional group, patients were treated according to mean arterial and central venous pressure, while in the ScvO₂ group, additionally venous oxygen saturation was also measured via fiberoptic catheter placed in the superior vena cava. ScvO₂ monitorization resulted in more interventions, more fluid boluses and more blood transfusion compared to the conventional group. These intervention resulted in better organ functions, less complication rate, and better 28 days of survival (35). These results are in accord with the results of an earlier single-center study, where ScvO₂ over 73% directed group had fewer postoperative complications and had shorter length of hospital stay compared to patients in whom hemodynamic stabilization was guided according to MAP and central venous pressure (36). However, it is important to considerate that in anesthetized, mechanically ventilated patients, "physiological" values of ScvO₂ are 5–10% higher (i.e., 75–80%) because of the decreased oxygen extraction of the brain. Second, when bleeding is present and blood loss is replaced by crystalloids, considerable hemodilution can take place. In our experimental stroke volume-guided hemorrhage and fluid resuscitation animal model, ScvO₂ normalized at the end of resuscitation, but returned to a significantly lower level (with a mean of 5%) as the hemodilution caused significant drop in hemoglobin levels (37). In a clinical study performed on patients with esophagectomy, ScvO₂ could indicate decreased DO2 caused by low hemoglobin levels; therefore, the authors suggest to use ScvO₂ as complementary transfusion trigger to hemoglobin in the perioperative period (32).

High-risk patient with major surgery benefits most from goal-directed therapy with significant reduction in mortality and morbidity compared to patients with low-risk interventions (38). ScvO₂ is an important element of this complex perioperative multimodal monitoring-based concept, including advanced hemodynamic monitoring and assessment of VO₂/DO₂, what we call the individualized, multimodal approach (39).

COMPLEMENTARY BLOOD GAS PARAMETERS

Venous-to-Arterial CO₂ Gap (dCO₂)

Mixed-, or central venous-to-arterial carbon dioxide gap is an easily attainable parameter when patients has arterial and central venous lines *in situ*. The physiological value is $\leq 6 \text{ mmHg}$, and this holds true for both mixed- (Pv-aCO₂) and central venous-to-arterial (Pcv-aCO₂) CO₂ gap values. Therefore, the central venous Pcv-aCO₂-gap can be useful surrogate of Pv-aCO₂ in the everyday practice.

Increased CO₂ gap of >40 mmHg was described 30 years ago during cardiac arrest in patients who were monitored with pulmonary artery catheters and also in an animal experiment on cardiopulmonary resuscitation (40). After these landmark studies, increased dCO₂ was detected in several low-flow states (41–43). During anaerobic metabolism, increased production of hydrogen ions are buffered by bicarbonate presented in the cells, and this process will generate CO₂ production (44). When the Fick principle is applied for carbon dioxide, there is an inverse relationship between the CO and dCO₂ (45); in other words, increased levels of dCO₂ should reflect low-flow states. Indeed, it has been shown that in sepsis, heart failure, and severe hypovolemia, its value can be elevated (46, 47).

In the perioperative setting, dCO_2 also has a strong predictive value. Patients with high dCO_2 had significantly higher mortality compared to patients with normal values (36.4 versus 4.5%) (48). High-risk surgical patients admitted to intensive care unit postoperatively with high dCO_2 also developed more complications. The cutoff value was 5.8 mmHg (49), and in a different

clinical study, a dCO₂ > 5 mmHg had 96% sensitivity to predict the occurrence of postoperative complications in patients with physiological (\geq 71%) ScvO₂ (50). In critically ill patients, the dCO₂ shows good inverse correlation with the CO (42), and it has also been shown to be a good predictor for bad outcome in patients with septic shock (41). In cases like septic shock, when due to microcirculatory or mitochondrial defects oxygen uptake is insufficient, ScvO₂ can be supranormal. Previous studies have suggested that under such circumstances the increased value of dCO₂ (>5 mmHg) and increased lactate level can help the physician in detecting inadequate flow to the tissues; hence, the complementary use of ScvO₂ and dCO₂ is recommended (50, 51).

CONCLUSION

Early and adequate interventions to improve hemodynamics, oxygen delivery, and reducing oxygen needs have a significant effect

REFERENCES

- Shoemaker WC, Appel PL, Kram HB. Role of oxygen debt in the development of organ failure sepsis, and death in high-risk surgical patients. *Chest* (1992) 102:208–15. doi:10.1378/chest.102.1.208
- Shoemaker WC, Appel PL, Kram HB. Tissue oxygen debt as determinant of lethal and nonlethal postoperative organ failure. *Crit Care Med* (1988) 16:1117–20. doi:10.1097/00003246-198811000-00007
- Goodrich C. Endpoints of resuscitation: what should we be monitoring? AACN Adv Crit Care (2006) 17:306–16. doi:10.4037/15597768-2006-3008
- Cecconi M, Hofer C, Teboul JL, Pettila V, Wilkman E, Molnar Z, et al. Fluid challenges in intensive care: the FENICE study: a global inception cohort study. *Intensive Care Med* (2015) 41:1529–37. doi:10.1007/s00134-015-3850-x
- 5. Donati A, Pelaia P, Pietropaoli P, Preiser JC. Do use ScvO₂ and O₂ER as therapeutical goals. *Minerva Anestesiol* (2011) 7:483-4.
- Marik PE, Desai H. Goal directed fluid therapy. Curr Pharm Des (2012) 18:6215–24. doi:10.2174/138161212803832399
- Benes J, Pradl R, Chyrta I. Perioperative hemodynamic optimization: a way to individual goals. In: Vincent JL, editor. *Annual Update in Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine 2012*. New York: Springer (2012). p. 357–67.
- Vallet B, Tavernier B, Lund N. Assessment of tissue oxygenation in the critically ill. *Eur J Anaesthesiol* (2000) 17:221–9. doi:10.1097/00003643-200004000-00003
- Vincent JL. The relationship between oxygen demand, oxygen uptake, and oxygen supply. *Intensive Care Med* (1990) 16:145–8. doi:10.1007/BF01785244
- Holte K, Sharrock NE, Kehlet H. Pathophysiology and clinical implications of perioperative fluid excess. Br J Anaesth (2002) 89:622–32. doi:10.1093/bja/ aef220
- Acheampong A, Vincent JL. A positive fluid balance is an independent prognostic factor in patients with sepsis. *Crit Care* (2015) 19:251. doi:10.1186/ s13054-015-0970-1
- Rohde JM, Dimcheff DE, Blumberg N, Saint S, Langa KM, Kuhn L, et al. Health care-associated infection after red blood cell transfusion: a systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA (2014) 311:1317–26. doi:10.1001/jama.2014.2726
- Yeh SP, Chang CW, Chen JC, Yeh WC, Chen PC, Chuang SJ, et al. A well-designed online transfusion reaction reporting system improves the estimation of transfusion reaction incidence and quality of care in transfusion practice. *Am J Clin Pathol* (2011) 136:842–7. doi:10.1309/ AJCPOQNBKCDXFWU3
- Kastrup M, Braun J, Kaffarnik M, von Dossow-Hanfstingl V, Ahlborn R, Wernecke KD, et al. Catecholamine dosing and survival in adult intensive care unit patients. *World J Surg* (2013) 37:766–73. doi:10.1007/s00268-013-1926-8
- Rivers E. Mixed versus central venous oxygen saturation may be not numerically equal, but both are still clinically useful. *Chest* (2006) 129:507–8. doi:10.1378/chest.129.3.507

on outcome. Protocolized care with predefined values of certain physiological indices, such as blood pressure, CO, may benefit the majority of the population, but these values may be inadequate for the rest; hence, they will remain either underresuscitated or over-resuscitated. Therefore, individualizing treatment should be desirable. For this purpose, additional physiological parameters like central venous oxygen saturation, lactate, and venous-to-arterial CO_2 gap should be assessed together with other hemodynamic variables to get a detailed picture about the hemodynamic status of our patients. Putting the pieces of the puzzle together in context is what we define as multimodal, individualized hemodynamic support, in which $ScvO_2$ has a pivotal role.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

- Chawla LS, Zia H, Gutierrez G, Katz NM, Seneff MG, Shah M. Lack of equivalence between central and mixed venous oxygen saturation. *Chest* (2004) 126:1891–6. doi:10.1378/chest.126.6.1891
- Reinhart K, Kuhn HJ, Hartog C, Bredle DL. Continuous central venous and pulmonary artery oxygen saturation monitoring in the critically ill. *Intensive Care Med* (2004) 30:1572–8. doi:10.1007/s00134-004-2337-y
- van Beest P, Wietasch G, Scheeren T, Spronk P, Kuiper M. Clinical review: use of venous oxygen saturations as a goal – a yet unfinished puzzle. *Crit Care* (2011) 15:232. doi:10.1186/cc10351
- Rivers E, Nguyen B, Havstad S, Ressler J, Muzzin A, Knoblich B, et al. Early goal-directed therapy in the treatment of severe sepsis and septic shock. *N Engl J Med* (2001) 345:1368–77. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa010307
- Pope JV, Jones AE, Gaieski DF, Arnold RC, Trzeciak S, Shapiro NI, et al. Multicenter study of central venous oxygen saturation (ScvO2) as a predictor of mortality in patients with sepsis. *Ann Emerg Med* (2010) 55:40–6. doi:10.1016/j.annemergmed.2009.08.014
- Ince C, Sinaasappel M. Microcirculatory oxygenation and shunting in sepsis and shock. *Crit Care Med* (1999) 27:1369–77. doi:10.1097/00003246-199907000-00031
- Du W, Liu DW, Wang XT, Long Y, Chai WZ, Zhou X, et al. Combining central venous-to-arterial partial pressure of carbon dioxide difference and central venous oxygen saturation to guide resuscitation in septic shock. *J Crit Care* (2013) 28:1110. doi:10.1016/j.jcrc.2013.07.049
- Dar O, Cowie MR. Acute heart failure in the intensive care unit: epidemiology. Crit Care Med (2008) 36:S3–8. doi:10.1097/01.CCM.0000296264. 41365.80
- Muir AL, Kirby BJ, King AJ, Miller HC. Mixed venous oxygen saturation in relation to cardiac output in myocardial infarction. *Br Med J* (1970) 4:276–8. doi:10.1136/bmj.4.5730.276
- Goldman RH, Braniff B, Harrison DC, Spivack AP. The use of central venous oxygen sturation measurements in a coronary care unit. *Ann Intern Med* (1968) 68:1280–7. doi:10.7326/0003-4819-68-6-1280
- Hsin HT, Chen LY, Lin PC, Shieh JS, Ao CV. Central venous oxygen saturation (ScVO2) facilitates the weaning of intra-aortic balloon pump in acute heart failure related to acute myocardial infarction. *Int J Cardiol* (2013) 168:4568–70. doi:10.1016/j.ijcard.2013.06.077
- Gallet R, Lellouche N, Mitchell-Heggs L, Bouhemad B, Bensaid A, Dubois-Randé JL, et al. Prognosis value of central venous oxygen saturation in acute decompensated heart failure. *Arch Cardiovasc Dis* (2012) 105:5–12. doi:10.1016/j.acvd.2011.10.005
- Vincent JL, Baron JF, Reinhart K, Gattinoni L, Thijs L, Webb A, et al. Anemia and blood transfusion in critically ill patients. *JAMA* (2002) 288:1499–507. doi:10.1001/jama.288.12.1499
- 29. Hébert PC, Wells G, Blajchman MA, Marshall J, Martin C, Pagliarello G, et al. A multicenter, randomized, controlled clinical trial of transfusion

requirements in critical care. Transfusion Requirements in Critical Care Investigators, Canadian Critical Care Trials Group. *N Engl J Med* (1999) 340:409–17. doi:10.1056/NEJM199902113400601

- Holst LB, Haase N, Wetterslev J, Wernerman J, Guttormsen AB, Karlsson S, et al. Lower versus higher hemoglobin threshold for transfusion in septic shock. N Engl J Med (2014) 371:1381–91. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa1406617
- Weiskopf RB, Viele MK, Feiner J, Kelley S, Lieberman J, Noorani M, et al. Human cardiovascular and metabolic response to acute, severe isovolemic anemia. *JAMA* (1998) 279:217–21. doi:10.1001/jama.279.3.217
- 32. Kobayashi M, Ko M, Irinoda T, Meguro E, Hayakawa Y, Akijama Y, et al. Clinical usefulness of continuous central venous oxygen saturation measurement for postoperative management of patients following transthoracic esophagectomy for carcinoma. *Esophagus* (2011) 8:53–8. doi:10.1007/s10388-011-0260-1
- Kocsi S, Demeter G, Fogas J, Erces D, Kaszaki J, Molnar Z. Central venous oxygen saturation is a good indicator of altered oxygen balance in isovolemic anemia. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* (2012) 56:291–7. doi:10.1111/j. 1399-6576.2011.02622.x
- Collaborative Study Group on Perioperative ScvO2 Monitoring. Multicentre study on peri- and postoperative central venous oxygen saturation in high-risk surgical patients. *Crit Care* (2006) 10:R158. doi:10.1186/cc5018
- Mikor A, Trasy D, Nemeth MF, Osztroluczki A, Kocsi S, Kovacs I, et al. Continuous central venous oxygen saturation assisted intraoperative hemodynamic management during major abdominal surgery: a randomized, controlled trial. *BMC Anesthesiol* (2015) 15:82. doi:10.1186/s12871-015-0064-2
- Donati A, Loggi S, Preiser JC, Orsetti G, Münch C, Gabbanelli V, et al. Goaldirected intraoperative therapy reduces morbidity and length of hospital stay in high-risk surgical patients. *Chest* (2007) 132:1817–24. doi:10.1378/ chest.07-0621
- Nemeth M, Tanczos K, Demeter G, Erces D, Kaszaki J, Mikor A, et al. Central venous oxygen saturation and carbon dioxide gap as resuscitation targets in a hemorrhagic shock. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* (2014) 58:611–9. doi:10.1111/ aas.12312
- Cecconi M, Corredor C, Arulkumaran N, Abuella G, Ball J, Grounds RM, et al. Clinical review: goal-directed therapy-what is the evidence in surgical patients? The effect on different risk groups. *Crit Care* (2013) 17:209. doi:10.1186/cc11823
- Molnar Z, Szabo Z, Nemeth M. Multimodal individualized concept of hemodynamic monitoring. *Curr Opin Anaesthesiol* (2017) 30:171–7. doi:10.1097/ ACO.000000000000440
- Grundler W, Weil MH, Rackow EC. Arteriovenous carbon dioxide and pH gradients during cardiac arrest. *Circulation* (1986) 74:1071–4. doi:10.1161/01. CIR.74.5.1071
- Bakker J, Vincent JL, Gris P, Leon M, Coffernils M, Kahn RJ. Veno-arterial carbon dioxide gradient in human septic shock. *Chest* (1992) 101:509–15. doi:10.1378/chest.101.2.509

- Cuschieri J, Rivers EP, Donnino MW, Katilius M, Jacobsen G, Nguyen HB, et al. Central venous-arterial carbon dioxide difference as an indicator of cardiac index. *Intensive Care Med* (2005) 31:818–22. doi:10.1007/s00134-005-2602-8
- Benjamin E, Paluch TA, Berger SR, Premus G, Wu C, Iberti TJ. Venous hypercarbia in canine hemorrhagic shock. *Crit Care Med* (1987) 15:516–8. doi:10.1097/00003246-198705000-00013
- Vallet B, Teboul JL, Cain S, Curtis S. Venoarterial CO(2) difference during regional ischemic or hypoxic hypoxia. J Appl Physiol (2000) 89:1317–21. doi:10.1152/jappl.2000.89.4.1317
- Lamia B, Monnet X, Teboul JL. Meaning of arterio-venous PCO2 difference in circulatory shock. *Minerva Anestesiol* (2006) 72:597–604.
- Mecher CE, Rackow EC, Astiz ME, Weil MH. Venous hypercarbia associated with severe sepsis and systemic hypoperfusion. *Crit Care Med* (1990) 18:585–9. doi:10.1097/00003246-199006000-00001
- Adrogué HJ, Rashad MN, Gorin AB, Yacoub J, Madias NE. Assessing acid-base status in circulatory failure. Differences between arterial and central venous blood. N Engl J Med (1989) 320:1312–6. doi:10.1056/ NEJM198905183202004
- Silva JM Jr, Oliveira AM, Segura JL, Ribeiro MH, Sposito CN, Toledo DO, et al. A large venous-arterial PCO(2) is associated with poor outcomes in surgical patients. *Anesthesiol Res Pract* (2011) 2011:759792. doi:10.1155/2011/759792
- Robin E, Futier E, Pires O, Fleyfel M, Tavernier B, Lebuffe G, et al. Central venous-to-arterial carbon dioxide difference as a prognostic tool in high-risk surgical patients. *Crit Care* (2015) 19:227. doi:10.1186/ s13054-015-0917-6
- Futier E, Robin E, Jabaudon M, Guerin R, Petit A, Bazin JE, et al. Central venous O₂ saturation and venous-to-arterial CO₂ difference as complementary tools for goal-directed therapy during high-risk surgery. *Crit Care* (2010) 14:R193. doi:10.1186/cc9310
- Vallée F, Vallet B, Mathe O, Parraguette J, Mari A, Silva S, et al. Central venous-to-arterial carbon dioxide difference: an additional target for goal-directed therapy in septic shock? *Intensive Care Med* (2006) 34:2218–25. doi:10.1007/s00134-008-1199-0

Conflict of Interest Statement: ZM receives regular honoraria for being in the Medical Advisory Board of PULSION Maquet, for lectures from Biotest, ThermoFisher Scientific, and CytoSorbents. The remaining author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Molnar and Nemeth. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Continuous Non-Invasive Arterial Pressure Assessment during Surgery to Improve Outcome

Alena Stenglova¹ and Jan Benes^{1,2*}

¹Department of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, Faculty of Medicine in Plzen, Charles University, Plzen, Czechia, ²Biomedical Centre, Faculty of Medicine in Plzen, Charles University, Plzen, Czechia

Blood pressure (BP) is one of the most important variables evaluated during almost every medical examination. Most national anesthesiology societies recommend BP monitoring at least once every 5 min in anesthetized subjects undergoing surgical procedures. In most cases, BP is monitored non-invasively using oscillometric cuffs. Although the risk of arterial cannulation is not very high, the invasive BP monitoring is usually indicated only in the case of high-risk patients or in complex surgical procedures. However, recent evidence points out that when using intermittent BP monitoring short periods of hypotension may be overlooked. In addition, large datasets have demonstrated that even short periods of low BP (or their cumulative duration) may have a detrimental impact on the development of postoperative outcome including increased risk of acute kidney or myocardial injury development. Recently marketed continuous non-invasive blood pressure monitoring tools may help us to recognize the BP fluctuation without the associated burden of arterial cannulation filling the gap between intermittent non-invasive cuff and continuous invasive arterial pressure. Among others, several novel devices based either on volume clamp/vascular unloading method or on applanation tonometry are nowadays available. Moreover, several near-future smart technologies may lead to better hypotension recognition or even prediction potentially improving our ability to maintain BP stability throughout the anesthesia or surgical procedure. In this review, novel or emerging technologies of non-invasive continuous blood pressure assessment and their potential to improve postoperative outcome are discussed.

Keywords: blood pressure, non-invasive monitoring, volume clamp, vascular unloading, applanation tonometry, intraoperative hypotension, goal-directed hemodynamic therapy, postoperative outcomes

INTRODUCTION

Since the end of nineteenth century, when non-invasive monitoring using Riva-Rocci sphygmomanometer was improved and implemented into wide clinical praxis by Harvey Cushing, blood pressure (BP) became one of the three most important vital signs evaluated in the perioperative care. It is quite difficult to ascertain the contribution of BP monitoring to the improvement of postoperative

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Bernd Saugel, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Germany

Reviewed by:

Agnes S. Meidert, Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München, Germany Andres Zorrilla-Vaca, University of Valle, Colombia

> *Correspondence: Jan Benes benesj@fnplzen.cz

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Intensive Care Medicine and Anesthesiology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 29 August 2017 Accepted: 03 November 2017 Published: 17 November 2017

Citation:

Stenglova A and Benes J (2017) Continuous Non-Invasive Arterial Pressure Assessment during Surgery to Improve Outcome. Front. Med. 4:202. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2017.00202

32

Abbreviations: AAMI, Association for the Advancement of Medical Instrumentation; AKI, acute kidney injury; A-line, arterial cannulation; ASA, American Society of Anesthesiologists; BP, blood pressure; CNBP, continuous non-invasive blood pressure; GDFT, goal-directed fluid therapy; HD, hemodynamic monitoring; IOH, intraoperative hypotension; MAP, mean arterial pressure; MI, myocardial injury; NIBP, non-invasive blood pressure; PPV, pulse pressure variation; SBP, systolic blood pressure; TWA, time-weighted average.

outcome at that time, however, performing nowadays any anesthesia procedure without knowing patient's BP is literally inconceivable. The American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA) recommends in the Standards for basic anesthetic monitoring, that BP should be monitored in all anesthetized persons at least at 5-min intervals (1). The same recommendation (BP at least each 5 min) was incorporated into the World Health Organization's "Guidelines for Safe surgery 2009" (2). Intermittent automated non-invasive oscillometric cuffs integrated into classic anesthesia monitors are mostly used for this purpose. This approach is convenient, safe, and reliable. However, motion artifacts, the need for adequate cuff size, and prolonged inflation/deflation times can pose significant drawbacks in routine care. The general perception of oscillometric non-invasive blood pressure (NIBP) accuracy has been also tempted (3). Until recently, more reliable and in particular continuous BP monitoring has been possible only using arterial catheterization (A-line) and direct pressure measurement. The arterial cannulas are usually well tolerated and pose only limited risk to the patient (4), but still this technique is usually limited to the high-risk cases only. However, even among high-risk surgical patients in about 50% the NIBP is used (5).

Using the intermittent cuff, NIBP monitoring may leave BP fluctuations undetected or may lead to late recognition and delayed correction (6, 7). Several recent large scale observational studies have demonstrated, that not only the "intensity" (depth of hypotension) but also the "dose" (cumulative time spent in hypotension) are associated with severe postoperative complications [myocardial infarction, stroke, or acute kidney injury (AKI)] (8-11). Recently, several monitors enabling for continuous non-invasive blood pressure (CNBP) monitoring have been marketed. These new technologies combine the advantages of both non-invasive cuffs and arterial catheters. They offer reliable real-time estimation of actual BP and display pressure curve making advanced analyses possible (i.e., calculation of pulse pressure variation, maximal pressure change, or hemodynamic variables using pulse contour/power analysis). Further use of smart technologies and software prompts enables not only fast recognition but even prediction of further BP course decreasing the risk of hypotension-associated complications. In this review, we discuss several novel aspects of up-to-date BP monitoring and their possible impact on patients' outcome.

INTRAOPERATIVE HYPOTENSION (IOH) AND PERIOPERATIVE OUTCOME

In this literature, we may find numerous definitions of IOH. Bijker et al. have identified 140 different definitions in 130 studies (12) ranging from systolic blood pressure (SBP) below 100 mmHg to a complex definition based on absolute SBP and mean arterial pressure (MAP) values and their relative decrease to baseline. Naturally, the incidence of IOH varied significantly (from 5 to 99%). The authors of that study suggested a dynamic approach to the IOH, rather than arbitrarily chosen thresholds (12). As an example of answering individual needs of pressure targets, the SEPSISPAM study may serve to show the profit of higher pressure in the critically ill with chronic hypertension (13). Several other authors have studied the issue of IOH and increased risk of organ complications.

Salmasi et al. (9) have demonstrated on a large database (57,315 non-cardiac surgery patients) that risk of acute kidney injury (AKI) and myocardial injury (MI) starts to increase when intraoperative BP declines below 65 mmHg or more than 20% from baseline (defined as an average of all MAP readings over 6 months prior hospitalization). The risk further increased with profound hypotension. Besides, the effect was "time-dose" dependent. Similar pattern of AKI and MI risk increase, but with the lower threshold (MAP of 55 mmHg) was observed by Walsh et al. (8) in another large retrospective single-center database cohort (33,330 non-cardiac surgery patients). These findings were further supported in a prospective way by Sun et al. (11), who found a strong association between AKI development and MAP < 60 mmHg lasting more than 20 min or MAP < 55 mmHg more than 10 min. None of these studies have performed separate analysis in patients with chronic hypertension [though they created 48% in Sun et al. (11) and 49% in Salmasi et al. (9)], albeit the higher risk was observed in these patients.

The association between low intraoperative pressures and increased risk of vascular brain injury (namely stroke) and increased mortality was stressed by the results of the POISE trial (14). The extended release metoprolol administration was protective against MI in elective non-cardiac surgery patients, but it led to increase in stroke incidence and death in patients with a history of cardiac, peripheral artery disease, or stroke. IOH associated with metoprolol administration was deemed to be the culprit of this unfavorable outcome of this prospective randomized trial. In another large population retrospective (48,241 non-cardiac and non-neurosurgical patients), Bijker et al. (10) supported this association. Each minute of IOH defined as a MAP drop of more than 30% from baseline increased the odds ratio of postoperative stroke within 10 days after surgery by 1.013 (95% confidence interval 1.000–1.025).

Intraoperative hypotension and higher occurrence of organ complications may be also linked to increased postoperative mortality in non-cardiac surgery patients as demonstrated by Mascha et al. (15). Naturally, the pressure thresholds were much lower to induce fatal complications. Time-weighted average (TWA) of MAP equal to 50 mmHg increased the 30-day mortality more than three times compared to 80 mmHg. Interestingly, short-time variability of BP had much lower effect than longterm trends. In the retrospective analysis of 46,496 procedures performed on 30,650 patients in six American Veteran hospitals by Monk et al. (16), IOH, but not hypertension, was coupled with increased 30-day mortality after major non-cardiac surgery. Thresholds found in this were basically similar to Mascha et al. (15): absolute SAP < 67-70 mmHg or MAP < 49 mmHg for more than 5 min and relative MAP drop more than 50% of baseline for 5 min.

Based on all these large population samples, the risks of IOH are undeniable, especially in non-cardiac surgery patients. Moreover, the inconsistency of IOH thresholds leading to different complications may be attributed to different organ needs and population under study. The threshold of AKI and MI

increased risk of MAP below 60-65 mmHg corresponds with the lower inflection point of renal and myocardial autoregulation curves. Because the brain autoregulation's plateau starts at lower MAPs, the threshold observed is lower (drop of more than 30% of chronic MAP). Finally, the burden of global hypoperfusion has to be much higher to induce life-threatening situation-i.e., TWA MAP 50 mmHg corresponds with profound hypotension throughout the procedure as well as SAP lower than 70 mmHg or MAP drop of 50%. Therefore, nowadays, the question should not state: "Is IOH dangerous?" but "How the IOH could be prevented ... " Several hints may be already found in the literature. First the "Triple low study" (17) and its followers (18, 19) have demonstrated, that unnecessarily deep anesthesia in frailty individuals may significantly contribute to the risk of IOH with its consequences. More recently, the retrospective analysis from Germany (20) pinpointed that not every IOH is the same: the IOH within 20-30 min after induction (post-induction hypotension) has slightly other background than IOH occurring later on. Low pre-induction SAP, older age, and emergency surgery contributes to both types of IOH, but the use of supplementary epidural or spinal anesthesia, male sex, and the American Society of Anesthesiologists physical status grade 4 was associated with hypotension occurring later on during the procedure. Another possibility is to use continuous BP monitoring which may help to identify hypotensive periods more swiftly and hence decrease the time dose (7).

CONTEMPORARY POSSIBILITIES OF CONTINUOUS NIBP ASSESSMENT

Since the second half of twentieth century, several technologies of continuous NIBP assessment have been available. Unlike the occlusive technique used in standard pressure cuffs (both Riva-Rocci–Korotkoff and oscillometric methods), these techniques are non-occlusive based on pressure transduction over the vessel wall under dedicated conditions. Important base for this research was Etienne-Jules Marey's development of former Vierordt's sphygmograph into portable form in 1860. In his later works, Marey described the relationship between the amplitude of pulse and pressure imposed on the vessel wall from the outside: i.e., the largest oscillations are observed in the moment of zero transmural pressures. Besides, the contemporary technologies of continuous NIBP monitoring (**Figure 1**) are based on two major principles: volume clamp and applanation tonometry. Numerous validation studies were performed under divergent conditions; their results are so far not entirely satisfactory as demonstrated by large meta-analysis by Kim et al. (21). On the other hand, there is currently no widely accepted standard or methodology how to evaluate the accuracy of such new devices and the Association for the Advancement of Medical Instrumentation (AAMI) standard (22) does not seem to be the best option (23).

Volume Clamp Method

The Czech physiologist Jan Peňáz first described the volume clamp method in 1973. In this semiocclusive technique, the volume of finger arteries is assessed using infrared photo-plethysmography. Next, using fast reacting inflatable pressure cuff, the volume of blood is held constant. The pressure which is needed to maintain a constant blood volume is proportional to the BP. To obtain real BP values (not only a proportional estimate), the zero transmural pressure needs to be obtained. Under zero transmural pressures (the so-called vascular unloading), the pressure outside (i.e., in the finger cuff) and inside the vessel are equal hence enabling the reconstruction of BP curve and assessment of numerical values. Based on the Marey's experiments, the zero transmural pressure is accompanied by the maximal amplitude of pulse oscillations. However, the vascular tone may change in time making the vascular unloading far from being constant. In the 1995, Karel Wesseling developed the Physiocal[™] algorithm for automatic vascular unloading set point assessment that leads to gross improvement in the device accuracy. The device enabling non-invasive finger cuff was later marketed under the name Finapress/Portapress. Nowadays, different methods of vascular unloading are used by divergent devices. Because the pressure tracing monitored using this technique corresponds with the pressure inside finger arteries, a further mathematical processing is needed to reconstruct either radial or better brachial pressure curve or values.

A higher than venous pressure inside the finger cuff leads to venous congestion distally to the probe. This so-called blue finger syndrome is mostly regarded as unpleasant or disturbing. In any case, it may limit the length of the monitoring in conscious subjects. Under several non-frequent conditions—as for instance Raynaud's syndrome—this method of pressure monitoring is better to be avoided. The accuracy of the monitoring may be significantly affected in patients with finger edema or low perfusion



due to blood redistribution (low cardiac output), chronic vascular disease, or peripheral vasoconstriction (hypothermia, shock states).

ClearSight (Former Nexfin)

ClearSight technology marketed by Edwards Lifesciences Inc. (Irvine, CA, USA) is a direct successor of former Finapress and Nexfin (BMEYE B.V., Amsterdam, The Netherlands) devices encompassing the Physiocal[™] vascular unloading algorithm. A disposable single-use cuff is placed around the second phalanx of finger (usually index, but middle or ring finger use is also possible) connected to a band held pressure controller. The pressure inside the finger cuff is determined by the photoplethysmographic sensors inside the cuff at a rate of 1,000 Hz. Within a time span of 5-70 beats the set point is reassessed using Physiocal[™] algorithm. Mathematical inversed transfer function reconstructs the brachial BP curve out of the finger tracing and heart reference system is available to eliminate inaccuracies induced by hand vertical movements. Using the pulse contour analysis (adapted Modelflow method), advanced hemodynamic variables are calculated from the reconstructed pressure curve. The results of validation studies concerning BP and cardiac output accuracy performed using Nexfin device are also applied to the ClearSight, because this technology is a direct successor of the former one.

CNAP

The CNAP device (CNSystems, Graz, Austria) is second currently available device based on the Peňáz's principle. In contrast to the ClearSight, the finger probes of CNAP are more robust and durable. Two neighbor fingers (either index and middle or middle and ring finger) are inserted into a double lumen plastic tunnel encompassing the inflatable finger cuffs. This setting enables periodical finger switch and to avoid the prolonged venous congestion of the acral part. A system of interlocking control loops (VERIFIY algorithm) is used for optimal vascular unloading. Upper arm oscillometric cuff calibration (or any other external input) is necessary for brachial pressure reconstruction. According to the manufacturer, such calibration should be performed in 15- to 30-min window; however, frequent recalibrations (each 5 min) are probably more appropriate to maintain adequate accuracy (24). However, the inaccuracy of the oscillometric cuff pressure reading mentioned previously (3) may concomitantly affect accuracy of CNAP monitoring, especially in high and low BP range too. The most recent device version (CNAP HD) provides calculation of hemodynamic variables.

T-Line

The T-line (Tensys Medical Inc., San Diego, CA, USA) is the last commercially (and globally) available option of continuous NIBP monitor. Unlike previous ones, T-line is based on radial arterial wall applanation based on the Pressman and Newgard device described in the 1963 (25). A pressure transducer is placed over an artery supported by a bony structure hence enabling its compression (applanation). For T-line, a reusable bracelet with singe use interface is placed over the wrist, enabling a close contact between the sensor and radial artery. Based on the third Newton's law, the pressure inside is directly proportional to the force which induces flattening of a ball surface and indirectly proportional to the area of contact. Creating a zero transmural pressure leads to obtaining maximal pulsations and hence accurate MAP assessment. A mathematical correction for elastic tissues lying between the artery and sensor is needed [the detailed technology is described in the original article by Pressman (25) and in the excellent review by Matthys et al. (26)]. An important drawback to the technology is the extreme sensitivity of the sensor position; therefore, two servo motors automatically and continuously reassess the sensor position. Similar to previous devices, the reconstructed arterial wave enables calculation of different advanced hemodynamic variables, including cardiac output (27). Several validation studies exist for the different T-line generations, mostly with accuracy comparable to volume clamp devices as demonstrated in the meta-analysis by Kim et al. (21).

NON-INVASIVE PRESSURE ASSESSMENT TO IMPROVE OUTCOME

Basically, the described CNBP monitoring tools may help to improve perioperative care in two ways. First to replace contemporary invasive means and second to improve monitoring in patients who were deemed too good to have such invasive BP assessment. In 2012, Kirov et al. (28) have proposed a twodimensional decision table for intraoperative monitoring. Given current possibilities, this table may be adapted into current form (**Figure 2**).

The first option, decreasing monitoring associated burden in patients currently monitored using invasive arterial pressure, seems to be far less important in the clinical routine. First, the risks associated with arterial cannulation, especially radial, are not negligible (4), but rather small and easily outweighed by the



FIGURE 2 | Hemodynamic monitoring based on patients' and operative risks. Abbreviations: A-line, arterial cannulation; ASA, American Society of Anesthesiologists physical status; HD, hemodynamic monitoring. Authors' own design based on Kirov et al. (28).
risks of the procedure. Second, the A-line is inserted not only for BP monitoring but also to facilitate blood sampling and gas analysis, things not possible with CNBP. And finally, the CNBP readings would have to be fully reliable under all conditions. Adherence to the AAMI standards would not help us in this issue (23). The validations of current CNBP devices have been performed using the old Bland–Altman methodology, but possibly we should go further into more elaborate analyses using error grams (29), four-quadrant, and polar plots (30) as described by Critchley. At any circumstances, the reliability of current CNBP seems not to reach this (21).

From this perspective, the second option (increasing the spectrum of monitoring in "good patients") might be far more clinically relevant. Because of the intermittent nature of NIBP, BP fluctuations may be missed. In 2012, Chen et al. (6) have demonstrated that as monitored by Nexfin device in average 7 ± 1 min of hypotension and 7 ± 2 min of hypertension per 1 h of general and orthopedic surgery time were missed when NIBP with 5 min period was used. Later on that year, Ilies et al. (31) used CNAP device during Cesarean section under general anesthesia and observed similar results: CNAP was able to identify hypotensive periods (SAP < 100 mmHg) in 91% of parturient (as compared to 55% by NIBP each 3 min) with prolonged duration. It is important to note that the umbilical venous pH was significantly more deranged in these newborns whose mothers were identified to be hypotensive by CNAP. In both these trials, CNBP devices were used to monitor, but not to intervene, the BP fluctuations. In another study, Benes et al. (7) have compared CNAP device to NIBP (at least each 5 min) in a randomized fashion to intervene BP fluctuations in patients undergoing thyroid gland surgery in half-sitting (beach chair) position. The results have clearly demonstrated that using continuous monitoring time spent in hypotension (20% decrease from preoperative values) may be significantly shortened (12 [4-20] vs. 27 [16-34] min), although not eliminated. Finally, recent randomized trial by a German group has demonstrated that use of CNBP even without any dedicated protocol led to higher BP stability and fewer hypotensive events (32). However, none of these trials has demonstrated any clinically relevant benefit in CNBP monitored patients. The only data demonstrating that maintaining BP in range $\pm 10\%$ of patient's resting systolic BP in major surgery has impact on postoperative organ dysfunction by day 30 as compared to standard care come from recently published INPRESS trial (33). Patients at risk of renal dysfunction were studied and radial arterial cannulation was used to monitor continuous BP in this trial. Hence, the real clinically relevant impact of decreased IOH occurrence based on CNBP monitoring on postoperative outcome (organ dysfunctions, etc.) in intermediate risk patients is still speculative and opens a wide arena of possibilities for future research.

However, decreasing the risks of IOH is not the only possibility how CNBP devices may impact on rate of postoperative complications. Given the reconstruction of arterial curve, a beat-to-beat analysis of hemodynamic variables and/or their induced fluctuations are inevitably part of the displayed information. Variation in pulse pressure (PPV) induce by mechanical ventilation has been shown to be an excellent predictor of fluid responsiveness (34). The use of invasive PPV (or its surrogates) for goal-directed fluid therapy (GDFT) has been associated with improved outcomes in high-risk surgical patients (35). Moreover, the PPV assessed using CNBP devices seems to be as accurate as the invasively obtained one (36-38). Based on these findings, it seems rational that GDFT principles may be transposed to lower risk patients' groups. So far, two studies have been published proving such concept, but multiple others are ongoing (for example, NCT02950649, NCT02135146, NCT02382185, NCT02479321, NCT02343601, and NCT03189550). In our institution, we have started to implement CNAP device for intraoperative monitoring of patients undergoing total hip or knee replacement (39). A before-and-after evaluation revealed significant decrease in transfusion needs and resulting number of infectious and organ complication in the GDFT group managed using PPV as compared to historical control (39). More recently, Broch et al. (40) have published results of their GDFT study using Nexfin device. On a small sample size, the authors were able to demonstrate the feasibility of the concept of noninvasive GDFT, naturally because of small numbers included, they have failed to demonstrate improvement in patients' outcome (40).

At any case, use of CNBP devices for intraoperative hemodynamic care seems to offer a large field of small improvements in patients' care and may be deemed as a natural part of current and future Enhanced Recovery programs. However, it should be noted that at current state large outcome data (i.e., mortality or morbidity benefit) as well as cost-effectiveness studies are missing. This coupled with price of the equipment and/or disposables create a not negligible impediment in routine use. At the end of the day, BP and flow are only global hemodynamic indicators and possess only limited information about end-organs perfusion and tissue metabolic well-being. Future clinical research should therefore try to couple these macrohemodynamic indices with monitoring of organ perfusion and assess impact of both these factors on patients' postoperative outcome.

EMERGING AND FUTURE CONCEPTS

Because the ability to assess the patients' hemodynamic status is so appealing for the domain of anesthesiology, perioperative and intensive care multiple further technologies are in the pipeline of development. Practical applications based on pulse transit time (41, 42) and pulse decomposition analysis (43, 44) are currently available even though their validations for given field is still insufficient and probably multiple improvements in mathematical models used will be necessary prior clinical routine use. Besides, several patents are placed on use of superficially placed optical (patent US 20050228299A1), piezoelectric (45), or mechanical (surface acoustic wave—patent US 20110208066A1) continuous non-invasive pressure sensors. As pointed recently in futuristic views of hemodynamic monitoring in the 2050 will be "NEWS"—Non-invasive, Easy to use, Wireless and wearable, and first of all Smart (46).

Such Smart software development may significantly alter the way patients will be monitored in the future. Over the

past decade, we have significantly improved the way how we analyze the arterial pressure curve, but still the modality is not fully exploited. Assessing dynamic arterial elastance to predict pressure response on fluid administration is still in its basics (47), but may play important part in future decisionmaking how to treat hypotensive periods in the future. Use of closed-loops systems to deliver fluids (48) or vasopressors (49, 50) is now limited in their clinical applicability, but when combined with neuronal networks able to recognize the source of hemodynamic instability may open the door for their routine use. A combination of more information sources together (i.e., pulse transit time, finger volume clamp, and surface sensor) may further improve the way we perform hemodynamic monitoring. For instance, taking together more vital signs (like the Vital Sign Index by Visensia[™] monitor, OBS Medical, IN-USA) may help to predict cardiac instability (51) or assessing the heart rate variability from electrocardiography may be useful in predicting hypotension (52). Another example may be the recently approved Hypotension Probability Indicator by Edwards Lifesciences Inc. which should be able to predict hypotension based on analysis of multiple domains including arterial pressure curve complexity, heart rate variability, and others by proprietary algorithm combined with machine learning. Merging non-invasive hemodynamic (not only pressure) sensors with automated signal analysis may promote current trend of expanding postoperative intensive care into the standard wards or even home without decreasing patients safety (53).

REFERENCES

- Comitee of Origin. American Society of Anesthesiologists. Stand Basic Anesth Monit. Available from: https://www.asahq.org/~/media/Sites/ASAHQ/Files/ Public/Resources/standards-guidelines/standards-for-basic-anestheticmonitoring.pdf
- World Health Organization. WHO Guidelines for Safe Surgery 2009. WHO (2009). 125 p. Available from: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/44185/ 1/9789241598552_eng.pdf
- Wax DB, Lin H-M, Leibowitz AB. Invasive and concomitant noninvasive intraoperative blood pressure monitoring. *Anesthesiology* (2011) 115(5): 973–8. doi:10.1097/ALN.0b013e3182330286
- Scheer B, Perel A, Pfeiffer UJ. Clinical review: complications and risk factors of peripheral arterial catheters used for haemodynamic monitoring in anaesthesia and intensive care medicine. *Crit Care* (2002) 6(3):199–204. doi:10.1186/cc1489
- Cannesson M, Pestel G, Ricks C, Hoeft A, Perel A. Hemodynamic monitoring and management in patients undergoing high risk surgery: a survey among North American and European anesthesiologists. *Crit Care* (2011) 15(4):R197. doi:10.1186/cc10364
- Chen G, Chung E, Meng L, Alexander B, Vu T, Rinehart J, et al. Impact of non invasive and beat-to-beat arterial pressure monitoring on intraoperative hemodynamic management. *J Clin Monit Comput* (2012) 26(2):133–40. doi:10.1007/s10877-012-9344-2
- Benes J, Simanova A, Tovarnicka T, Sevcikova S, Kletecka J, Zatloukal J, et al. Continuous non-invasive monitoring improves blood pressure stability in upright position: randomized controlled trial. *J Clin Monit Comput* (2015) 29(1):11–7. doi:10.1007/s10877-014-9586-2
- Walsh M, Kurz A, Turan A, Rodseth RN, Cywinski J, Thabane L, et al. Relationship between intraoperative mean arterial pressure and clinical outcomes after noncardiac surgery. *Anesthesiology* (2013) 119(3):507–15. doi:10.1097/ALN.0b013e3182a10e26

CONCLUSION

Blood pressure monitoring is a vital part of perioperative care. Current technologies (although not perfect) enable much wider application of continuous monitoring hopefully leading to decrease in undesired BP fluctuations and hypotensive periods. Sophisticated analyses of arterial pressure curve make possible to monitor not only BP but also blood flow (and its variations). These new monitoring tools available today may significantly influence perioperative care especially in intermediate risk patients. However, to which extent the macrohemodynamic parameters improvement impact postoperative outcome in this patient population has to be determined in forthcoming studies. Future developments in this field coupled with smart technologies and in conjunction with other possibilities to assess end-organ perfusion may further improve patient care.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AS and JB both wrote the manuscript, performed the literature search needed, and approved the final form of the text.

FUNDING

The work was supported by the program for the Development of Scientific Fields (PROGRES Q39) of the Charles University Prague. Open access publication fee was granted by the CN Systems Medizintechnik AG, Graz.

- Salmasi V, Maheshwari K, Yang D, Mascha EJ, Singh A, Sessler DI, et al. Relationship between intraoperative hypotension, defined by either reduction from baseline or absolute thresholds, and acute kidney and myocardial injury after noncardiac surgery. *Anesthesiology* (2017) 126(1):47–65. doi:10.1097/ ALN.000000000001432
- Bijker JB, Persoon S, Peelen L, Moons K, Kalkman C, Kappelle L, et al. Intraoperative hypotension and perioperative ischemic stroke after general surgery. *Anesthesiology* (2012) 116(3):658–64. doi:10.1097/ALN. 0b013e3182472320
- Sun LY, Wijeysundera DN, Tait GA, Beattie WS. Association of intraoperative hypotension with acute kidney injury after elective noncardiac surgery. *Anesthesiology* (2015) 123(3):515–23. doi:10.1097/ALN.00000000000765
- Bijker JB, van Klei WA, Kappen TH, van Wolfswinkel L, Moons KGM, Kalkman CJ. Incidence of intraoperative hypotension as a function of the chosen definition: literature definitions applied to a retrospective cohort using automated data collection. *Anesthesiology* (2007) 107(2):213–20. doi:10.1097/01.anes.0000270724.40897.8e
- Asfar P, Meziani F, Hamel J-FF, Grelon F, Megarbane B, Anguel N, et al. High versus low blood-pressure target in patients with septic shock. N Engl J Med (2014) 370(17):1583–93. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1312173
- Devereaux PJ, Yang H, Yusuf S, Guyatt G, Leslie K, Villar JC, et al. Effects of extended-release metoprolol succinate in patients undergoing non-cardiac surgery (POISE trial): a randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* (2008) 371(9627):1839–47. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60601-7
- Mascha EJ, Yang D, Weiss S, Sessler DI. Intraoperative mean arterial pressure variability and 30-day mortality in patients having noncardiac surgery. *Anesthesiology* (2015) 123(1):79–91. doi:10.1097/ALN.000000000000686
- Monk TG, Bronsert MR, Henderson WG, Mangione MP, Sum-Ping STJ, Bentt DR, et al. Association between intraoperative hypotension and hypertension and 30-day postoperative mortality in noncardiac surgery. *Anesthesiology* (2015) 123(2):307–19. doi:10.1097/ALN. 0000000000000756

- Sessler DI, Sigl JC, Kelley SD, Chamoun NG, Manberg PJ, Saager L, et al. Hospital stay and mortality are increased in patients having a "triple low" of low blood pressure, low bispectral index, and low minimum alveolar concentration of volatile anesthesia. *Anesthesiology* (2012) 116(6):1195–203. doi:10.1097/ALN.0b013e31825683dc
- Willingham MD, Karren E, Shanks AM, O'Connor MF, Jacobsohn E, Kheterpal S, et al. Concurrence of intraoperative hypotension, low minimum alveolar concentration, and low bispectral index is associated with postoperative death. *Anesthesiology* (2015) 123(4):775–85. doi:10.1097/ALN. 000000000000822
- Kertai MD, White WD, Gan TJ. Cumulative duration of "triple low" state of low blood pressure, low bispectral index, and low minimum alveolar concentration of volatile anesthesia is not associated with increased mortality. *Anesthesiology* (2014) 121(1):18–28. doi:10.1097/ALN.000000000000281
- Südfeld S, Brechnitz S, Wagner JY, Reese PC, Pinnschmidt HO, Reuter DA, et al. Post-induction hypotension and early intraoperative hypotension associated with general anaesthesia. Br J Anaesth (2017) 119(1):57–64. doi:10.1093/bja/aex127
- Kim S-H, Lilot M, Sidhu KS, Rinehart J, Yu Z, Canales C, et al. Accuracy and precision of continuous noninvasive arterial pressure monitoring compared with invasive arterial pressure: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Anesthesiology* (2014) 120(5):1080–97. doi:10.1097/ALN. 000000000000226
- American National Standards Institute. Noninvasive Sphygmomanometers. Part 2: Clinical Validation of Automated Measurement Type. (Vol. 81060). ANSI/AAMI/ISO (2009). Available from: http://my.aami.org/aamiresources/ previewfiles/8106002_1306_preview.pdf
- 23. Fortin J, Lerche K, Flot-zinger D, O'Brien T. Is the standard supplied by the Association for the Advancement of Medical Instrumentation the measure of all things for noninvasive continuous hemodynamic devices? *Anesthesiology* (2015) 122(1):208–9. doi:10.1097/ALN.000000000000485
- 24. Lakhal K, Martin M, Faiz S, Ehrmann S, Blanloeil Y, Asehnoune K, et al. The CNAPTM finger cuff for noninvasive beat-to-beat monitoring of arterial blood pressure: an evaluation in intensive care unit patients and a comparison with 2 intermittent devices. *Anesth Analg* (2016) 123(5):1126–35. doi:10.1213/ ANE.000000000001324
- Pressman GL, Newgard PM. A transducer for the continuous external measurement of arterial blood pressure. *Ire Trans Biomed Electron* (1963) 10(2):73–81. doi:10.1109/TBMEL.1963.4322794
- Matthys K, Verdonck P. Development and modelling of arterial applanation tonometry: a review. *Technol Health Care* (2002) 10(1):65–76.
- Wagner JY, Sarwari H, Schön G, Kubik M, Kluge S, Reichenspurner H, et al. Radial artery applanation tonometry for continuous noninvasive cardiac output measurement: a comparison with intermittent pulmonary artery thermodilution in patients after cardiothoracic surgery. *Crit Care Med* (2015) 43(7):1423–8. doi:10.1097/CCM.00000000000979
- Kirov MY, Kuzkov VV, Molnar Z. Perioperative haemodynamic therapy. Curr Opin Crit Care (2010) 16(4):384–92. doi:10.1097/MCC.0b013e32833ab81e
- Critchley LA, Critchley JA. A meta-analysis of studies using bias and precision statistics to compare cardiac output measurement techniques. J Clin Monit Comput (1999) 15(2):85–91. doi:10.1023/A:1009982611386
- Critchley LA, Yang XX, Lee A. Assessment of trending ability of cardiac output monitors by polar plot methodology. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth (2011) 25(3):536–46. doi:10.1053/j.jvca.2011.01.003
- 31. Ilies C, Kiskalt H, Siedenhans D, Meybohm P, Steinfath M, Bein B, et al. Detection of hypotension during caesarean section with continuous non-invasive arterial pressure device or intermittent oscillometric arterial pressure measurement. Br J Anaesth (2012) 109(3):413–9. doi:10.1093/bja/ aes224
- Meidert AS, Nold JS, Hornung R, Paulus AC, Zwißler B, Czerner S. The impact of continuous non-invasive arterial blood pressure monitoring on blood pressure stability during general anaesthesia in orthopaedic patients. *Eur J Anaesthesiol* (2017) 34(11):716–22. doi:10.1097/EJA.0000000000000690
- 33. Futier E, Lefrant J-Y, Guinot P-G, Godet T, Lorne E, Cuvillon P, et al. Effect of individualized vs standard blood pressure management strategies on postoperative organ dysfunction among high-risk patients undergoing major surgery. *JAMA* (2017) 318(14):1346. doi:10.1001/jama.2017. 14172

- 34. Yang X, Du B. Does pulse pressure variation predict fluid responsiveness in critically ill patients? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Crit Care* (2014) 18(6):650. doi:10.1186/s13054-014-0650-6
- Benes J, Giglio M, Brienza N, Michard F. The effects of goal-directed fluid therapy based on dynamic parameters on post-surgical outcome: a metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. *Crit Care* (2014) 18(5):584. doi:10.1186/s13054-014-0584-z
- 36. Monnet X, Dres M, Ferré A, Le Teuff G, Jozwiak M, Bleibtreu A, et al. Prediction of fluid responsiveness by a continuous non-invasive assessment of arterial pressure in critically ill patients: comparison with four other dynamic indices. Br J Anaesth (2012) 109(3):330–8. doi:10.1093/bja/aes182
- 37. Lansdorp B, Ouweneel D, de Keijzer A, van der Hoeven JG, Lemson J, Pickkers P. Non-invasive measurement of pulse pressure variation and systolic pressure variation using a finger cuff corresponds with intra-arterial measurement. Br J Anaesth (2011) 107(4):540–5. doi:10.1093/bja/ aer187
- Renner J, Gruenewald M, Hill M, Mangelsdorff L, Aselmann H, Ilies C, et al. Non-invasive assessment of fluid responsiveness using CNAPTM technology is interchangeable with invasive arterial measurements during major open abdominal surgery. *Br J Anaesth* (2017) 118(1):58–67. doi:10.1093/bja/ aew399
- Benes J, Haidingerova L, Pouska J, Stepanik J, Stenglova A, Zatloukal J, et al. Fluid management guided by a continuous non-invasive arterial pressure device is associated with decreased postoperative morbidity after total knee and hip replacement. *BMC Anesthesiol* (2015) 15(1):148. doi:10.1186/ s12871-015-0131-8
- Broch O, Carstens A, Gruenewald M, Nischelsky E, Vellmer L, Bein B, et al. Non-invasive hemodynamic optimization in major abdominal surgery: a feasibility study. *Minerva Anestesiol* (2016) 82(11):1158–69.
- Mukkamala R, Hahn J-O, Inan OT, Mestha LK, Kim C-S, Töreyin H, et al. Toward ubiquitous blood pressure monitoring via pulse transit time: theory and practice. *IEEE Trans Biomed Eng* (2015) 62(8):1879–901. doi:10.1109/ TBME.2015.2441951
- Patzak A, Mendoza Y, Gesche H, Konermann M. Continuous blood pressure measurement using the pulse transit time: comparison to intra-arterial measurement. *Blood Press* (2015) 24(4):217–21. doi:10.3109/08037051.2015. 1030901
- Baruch MC, Warburton DE, Bredin SS, Cote A, Gerdt DW, Adkins CM. Pulse decomposition analysis of the digital arterial pulse during hemorrhage simulation. *Nonlinear Biomed Phys* (2011) 5(1):1. doi:10.1186/1753-4631-5-1
- 44. Gratz I, Deal E, Spitz F, Baruch M, Allen IE, Seaman JE, et al. Continuous non-invasive finger cuff CareTaker® comparable to invasive intra-arterial pressure in patients undergoing major intra-abdominal surgery. BMC Anesthesiol (2017) 17(1):48. doi:10.1186/s12871-017-0337-z
- Dagdeviren C, Su Y, Joe P, Yona R, Liu Y, Kim Y-S, et al. Conformable amplified lead zirconate titanate sensors with enhanced piezoelectric response for cutaneous pressure monitoring. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5:4496. doi:10.1038/ncomms5496
- Michard F, Pinsky MR, Vincent JL. Intensive care medicine in 2050: NEWS for hemodynamic monitoring. *Intensive Care Med* (2017) 43(3):440–2. doi:10.1007/s00134-016-4674-z
- 47. García MIM, Romero MG, Cano AG, Aya HD, Rhodes A, Grounds RM, et al. Dynamic arterial elastance as a predictor of arterial pressure response to fluid administration: a validation study. *Crit Care* (2014) 18(6):626. doi:10.1186/s13054-014-0626-6
- Joosten A, Huynh T, Suehiro K, Canales C, Cannesson M, Rinehart J. Goal-Directed fluid therapy with closed-Loop assistance during moderate risk surgery using noninvasive cardiac qutput monitoring: a pilot study. Br J Anaesth (2015) 114(6):886–92. doi:10.1093/bja/aev002
- Rinehart J, Ma M, Calderon M-D, Cannesson M. Feasibility of automated titration of vasopressor infusions using a novel closed-loop controller. J Clin Monit Comput (2017). doi:10.1007/s10877-017-9981-6
- 50. Sng BL, Wang H, Assam PN, Sia AT. Assessment of an updated double-vasopressor automated system using Nexfin[™] for the maintenance of haemodynamic stability to improve peri-operative outcome during spinal anaesthesia for caesarean section. *Anaesthesia* (2015) 70(6):691–8. doi:10.1111/anae.13008

- Pinsky MR, Clermont G, Hravnak M. Predicting cardiorespiratory instability. Update Intensive Care Emerg Med (2016) 16(2):451–64. doi:10.1007/ 978-3-319-27349-5_36
- 52. María Remartínez J, Bailón R, Rovira E, Bolea J, Laguna P, Navarro A. Heart Rate Variability Analysis for the Prediction of Hypotension during Spinal Anaesthesia in Programmed Cesarean Surgery and its Relation with Fetal Cord Acid-base Equilibrium. Computing in Cardiology (2013). p. 1231–4. Available from: http://diec.unizar.es/~laguna/personal/publicaciones/CinC1-3Remartinez.pdf
- Molnár Z, Benes J, Reuter DA. Intensive care medicine in 2050: perioperative critical care. *Intensive Care Med* (2017) 43(8):1138–40. doi:10.1007/ s00134-017-4703-6

Conflict of Interest Statement: JB is in a long-term relationship with Edwards Lifesciences Inc. and CNSystems Medizintechnik AG (including speaker and travel fees, advisory board membership and institutional publication grants and device lending). AS has no conflicts to declare.

Copyright © 2017 Stenglova and Benes. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Perioperative Goal-Directed Therapy Using Invasive Uncalibrated Pulse Contour Analysis

Bernd Saugel¹ and Daniel A. Reuter^{2*}

¹ Department of Anesthesiology, Center of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany, ² Department of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, University Medical Center Rostock, Rostock, Germany

"Perioperative goal-directed therapy" (PGDT) aims at an optimization of basic and advanced global hemodynamic variables to maintain adequate oxygen delivery to the end-organs. PGDT protocols help to titrate fluids, vasopressors, or inotropes to hemodynamic target values. There is considerable evidence that PGDT can improve patient outcome in high-risk patients if both fluids and inotropes are administered to target hemodynamic variables reflecting blood flow. Despite this evidence, PGDT strategies aiming at an optimization of blood flow seem to be not well implemented in routine clinical care. The analysis of the arterial blood pressure waveform using invasive uncalibrated pulse contour analysis can be used to assess hemodynamic variables used in PGDT protocols. Pulse contour analysis allows the assessment of stroke volume (SV)/ cardiac output (CO) and pulse pressure variation (PPV)/stroke volume variation (SVV) and thus helps to titrate fluids and vasoactive agents based on principles of "functional hemodynamic monitoring." Pulse contour analysis-based PGDT treatment algorithms can be classified according to the hemodynamic variables they use as targets: PPV/SVV, SV/CO, or a combination of these variables. From a physiologic point of view, algorithms using both dynamic cardiac preload and blood flow variables as hemodynamic targets might be most effective in improving patient outcome. Future research should focus on the improvement of hemodynamic treatment algorithms and on the identification of patient subgroups in which PGDT based on uncalibrated pulse contour analysis can improve patient outcome.

Keywords: hemodynamic monitoring, cardiac output, stroke volume, pulse pressure variation, stroke volume variation, pulse wave analysis

BACKGROUND

"Perioperative goal-directed therapy" (PGDT), i.e., the assessment and goal-directed optimization of hemodynamic variables, might improve the quality of perioperative care and patient outcome. PGDT aims at an optimization of basic and advanced global hemodynamic variables to maintain adequate oxygen delivery to the end-organs. PGDT protocols help to titrate fluids, vasopressors, or inotropes to hemodynamic target values that can be assessed with different hemodynamic monitoring technologies.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Mikhail Kirov, Northern State Medical University, Russia

Reviewed by:

Agnes S. Meidert, Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München, Germany Marina Soro, Hospital Clinico Universitario de Valencia, Spain

*Correspondence:

Daniel A. Reuter daniel.reuter@med.uni-rostock.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Intensive Care Medicine and Anesthesiology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 22 December 2017 Accepted: 15 January 2018 Published: 30 January 2018

Citation:

Saugel B and Reuter DA (2018) Perioperative Goal-Directed Therapy Using Invasive Uncalibrated Pulse Contour Analysis. Front. Med. 5:12. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2018.00012 The analysis of the arterial pressure waveform using uncalibrated pulse contour analysis can be used to estimate stroke volume (SV), cardiac output (CO), and dynamic variables of cardiac preload [pulse pressure variation (PPV), stroke volume variation (SVV)].

In this article, we will describe the physiological background and the clinical application of PGDT using invasive uncalibrated pulse contour analysis for the assessment of hemodynamic values.

PGDT: A GAP BETWEEN EVIDENCE AND CLINICAL PRACTICE

Numerous randomized-controlled trials and meta-analyses demonstrate that there is an increasing body of evidence that PGDT can contribute to an improvement in patient outcome (1–9) and guidelines and consensus statements recommend PGDT in major surgery patients (10–12).

A meta-analysis including 29 studies demonstrated that preemptive PGDT strategies targeting cardiac index (CI) or oxygen delivery improve patient outcome in terms of mortality and postoperative complications in moderate- and high-risk surgical patients (1).

In accordance, a meta-analysis including 32 randomized-controlled trials showed that protocol-based optimization of tissue perfusion in terms of optimization of hemodynamics decreases postoperative mortality and organ dysfunction in high-risk surgical patients, particularly when CI, oxygen delivery, and oxygen consumption are used to guide therapy (2).

Another meta-analysis confirmed that PGDT improves postoperative mortality and morbidity in high-risk surgical patients undergoing major non-cardiac surgery when fluids and inotropes are used to achieve CI or oxygen delivery target values (3).

A Cochrane meta-analysis including 31 randomized-controlled trials concluded that a perioperative increase in global blood flow to explicitly defined goals with fluids and/or inotropes reduces complications and length of hospital stay, but not mortality, in adult patients (4). An updated version of this Cochrane meta-analysis included in the paper reporting the OPTIMISE trial (13) provided further evidence that PGDT increasing global blood flow to explicitly defined goals reduces postoperative complications.

Despite the evidence that PGDT can improve postoperative outcome in high-risk patients undergoing major surgery, PGDT strategies aiming at an optimization of blood flow seem to be not well implemented in routine perioperative care. This is reflected by the fact that there is a wide variation in clinical practice and that in only about 10–20% of major non-cardiac surgery patients CO monitoring is used during perioperative care (14). Moreover, it has been shown that, in general, CO monitoring is used only by about one-third of anesthesiologists in Europe and the United States (15). Suggested explanations for the fact that advanced hemodynamic monitoring is rarely used in perioperative care include a lack of experience or knowledge regarding monitoring technologies and local factors such as a lack of available technical equipment or problems with reimbursement (14).

INVASIVE UNCALIBRATED PULSE CONTOUR ANALYSIS: BASIC MEASUREMENT PRINCIPLES

One technique that can be used to assess hemodynamic variables for PGDT is invasive uncalibrated pulse contour analysis. The analysis of the arterial blood pressure waveform (pulse contour analysis) allows not only the monitoring of arterial blood pressure but also the estimation of SV, CO, and PPV/SVV (**Figure 1**). An arterial catheter is placed in most high-risk patients undergoing major surgery for invasive ("direct") continuous arterial blood pressure monitoring and for point of care blood gas analysis. Therefore, pulse contour analysis can be used for PGDT without the need for the placement of additional intravascular catheters.

There are a variety of different algorithms for pulse contour analysis that enable SV to be estimated from the arterial blood pressure waveform (16, 17). These algorithms analyze the shape and characteristics of the waveform considering that the waveform is determined by left-ventricular SV and arterial impedance (i.e., ventriculo-arterial coupling). Other factors influencing pulse pressure and the arterial blood pressure waveform are the cardiac contractility, the vascular compliance, and the peripheral vascular resistance. Some hemodynamic monitors combine pulse contour analysis with a second CO measurement technique (e.g., transpulmonary thermodilution or lithium dilution) to calibrate the continuous pulse contour-derived CO signal to an independent external CO value (18). This external calibration increases the accuracy and precision of pulse contour-derived CO measurements, but also increases the invasiveness of the monitoring technology and is, therefore, recommended in patients with rapid changes in vasomotor tone that require frequent recalibration (19, 20). In the perioperative setting, however, uncalibrated pulse contour analysis only requiring an arterial catheter can be used. The term uncalibrated pulse contour analysis is misleading, because even uncalibrated systems perform an "autocalibration" of the CO signal (using data from large patient databases, biometric data, or characteristics of the arterial blood pressure waveform) (18).

Besides the estimation of SV, pulse contour analysis allows the assessment of dynamic cardiac preload variables (PPV, SVV) that—based on heart-lung interactions during mechanical ventilation—can be used to predict fluid responsiveness (21).

Although pulse contour analysis can be easily used in patients with an arterial catheter, the method has several limitations that are crucial to know to avoid erroneous measurements. First, pulse contour analysis depends on an optimal arterial pressure signal. Therefore, to assure impeccable arterial blood pressure waveform recording, one has to meticulously avoid clotting of the arterial catheter, over- or underdamping of the tubing system, or incorrect zeroing of the pressure transducer and monitoring system. In addition, the clinical usefulness of pulse contour analysis is limited in patients with high-grade cardiac arrhythmias and rapid changes or profound abnormalities in vasomotor tone (e.g., in septic patients or patients with cardiocirculatory alterations due to advanced liver disease) (22). The use of PPV and SVV is limited to patients with sinus rhythm, mechanical ventilation, and tidal



FIGURE 1 | Perioperative goal-directed therapy based on uncalibrated pulse contour analysis. Hemodynamic monitoring with uncalibrated pulse contour analysis allows the assessment of mean arterial pressure (MAP), stroke volume (SV), cardiac output (CO), stroke volume variation (SVV), and pulse pressure variation (PPV). These hemodynamic variables can be used as hemodynamic "goals" in treatment algorithms that trigger therapeutic interventions (hemodynamic management).

volumes $\geq 8 \text{ mL/kg}$ predicted body weight. Of note, the capabilities of PPV to predict fluid responsiveness are limited for PPV values between 9 and 13% (gray zone for the prediction of fluid responsiveness) (23).

HOW TO USE INVASIVE UNCALIBRATED PULSE CONTOUR ANALYSIS FOR PGDT: PHYSIOLOGIC BACKGROUND

The cardiac function curve (i.e., Frank–Starling curve) describes the relation of ventricular preload or left-ventricular end-diastolic pressure and SV. A left ventricle functioning on the steep part of the cardiac function curve will increase SV after an increase in cardiac preload (e.g., due to fluid administration). This state of "preload reserve" is clinically referred to as "fluid responsiveness," i.e., an increase in blood flow following fluid administration. Because ventricular function is a major determinant of the shape of the cardiac function curve, fluid administration must be performed cautiously to avoid fluid overload and circulatory failure, especially in patients with poor ventricular function in whom the heart is already working on the flat part of the curve.

Based on these basic physiologic principles, pulse contour analysis provides crucial hemodynamic variables reflecting fluid responsiveness (PPV, SSV) and blood flow (SV, CO) that can be used in PGDT protocols to titrate fluids and vasoactive agents based on principles of "functional hemodynamic monitoring" (24). Functional hemodynamic monitoring using pulse contour analysis can be used to predict fluid responsiveness using the dynamic cardiac preload variables PPV or SVV and to assess the dynamic response to fluid administration using real-time CO monitoring. The diagnostic passive leg raising test, that was proposed to assess fluid responsiveness in critically ill patients (25), cannot be routinely performed intraoperatively and is usually not part of PGDT protocols. In addition to fluid therapy, pulse contour analysis enables vasopressors and inotropes to be titrated according to arterial blood pressure and SV/CO, respectively.

HOW TO USE INVASIVE UNCALIBRATED PULSE CONTOUR ANALYSIS FOR PGDT: CLINICAL APPLICATION

Invasive uncalibrated pulse contour analysis is frequently used for the assessment of hemodynamic variables within PGDT protocols (8, 9, 13, 26, 27). Numerous different algorithms for pulse contour analysis-based PGDT have been proposed.

These treatment algorithms can be classified according to the hemodynamic variables they use as targets: some algorithms are solely based on either dynamic cardiac preload variables (PPV, SVV) or blood flow variables (SV, CO/CI); other algorithms combine these dynamic cardiac preload and blood flow variables (9).

The OPTIMISE trial is an example for a study using pulse contour analysis solely to optimize blood flow (13). In this largest available multicenter randomized-controlled trial, uncalibrated pulse contour analysis was used to maximize SV with repetitive colloidal fluid boluses (250 mL over 5 min) (13). Maximal SV was defined "as the absence of a sustained rise in SV of at least 10% sustained for 20 min or more in response to a fluid challenge" (13). After the first fluid bolus, patients in the treatment group also received inotropic support (dopexamine in a fixed dose) to achieve the maximal value of SV (13). In the OPTIMISE trial, PPV or SVV were not part of the treatment algorithm. In the study group, the composite endpoint of predefined moderate or severe postoperative complications and mortality at day 30 after surgery occurred less frequently in the intervention group (36.6%) compared with the control group (43.4%), but this finding did not reach statistical significance (13).

Compared with the approach of maximizing SV by using the full cardiac preload reserve, PGDT algorithms targeting both dynamic cardiac preload parameters and SV/CO may help to better tailor the hemodynamic management to the individual patient (28, 29).

In the ongoing follow-up study of the OPTIMISE trial (OPTIMISE II¹), SVV is included in the hemodynamic management protocol in addition to the SV target (fluid challenge not recommended if SVV is <5%).

In a multicenter randomized-controlled trial in major abdominal surgery patients, uncalibrated pulse contour analysis was used to define an optimal CI value after the induction of general anesthesia and before surgical incision (26). The postinduction preload optimized CI value was defined as the CI value that was observed when the PPV was less than 10% (either spontaneously or after fluid administration) and was used to

¹http://optimiseii.org.

trigger inotropic therapy with dobutamine during the intraoperative period (26). The use of this algorithm combining targets for PPV, CI, and mean arterial pressure resulted in a clinically relevant and statistically significant reduction in postoperative complications compared with the control group treated without PGDT (26).

A recently started study on individualized PGDT in major abdominal surgery patients (iPEGASUS²) uses a similar treatment algorithm, but a higher threshold for PPV (12%). The use of a higher PPV cutoff value [closer to the upper range of the "gray zone" (23)] represents a more restrictive approach to fluid administration.

CONCLUSION

Perioperative goal-directed therapy protocols help to titrate fluids, vasopressors, or inotropes to predefined target values of hemodynamic variables in order to optimize global hemodynamics and eventually maintain or restore adequate oxygen delivery to the end-organs.

There is considerable evidence that PGDT can improve patient outcome in high-risk patients if both fluids and inotropes are administered to target hemodynamic variables reflecting blood flow.

²www.clinicaltrials.gov, identifier NCT03021525.

REFERENCES

- Hamilton MA, Cecconi M, Rhodes A. A systematic review and meta-analysis on the use of preemptive hemodynamic intervention to improve postoperative outcomes in moderate and high-risk surgical patients. *Anesth Analg* (2011) 112:1392–402. doi:10.1213/ANE.0b013e3181eeaae5
- Gurgel ST, do Nascimento P Jr. Maintaining tissue perfusion in high-risk surgical patients: a systematic review of randomized clinical trials. *Anesth Analg* (2011) 112:1384–91. doi:10.1213/ANE.0b013e3182055384
- Cecconi M, Corredor C, Arulkumaran N, Abuella G, Ball J, Grounds RM, et al. Clinical review: goal-directed therapy-what is the evidence in surgical patients? The effect on different risk groups. *Crit Care* (2013) 17:209. doi:10.1186/cc11823
- Grocott MP, Dushianthan A, Hamilton MA, Mythen MG, Harrison D, Rowan K, et al. Perioperative increase in global blood flow to explicit defined goals and outcomes after surgery: a Cochrane Systematic Review. *Br J Anaesth* (2013) 111:535–48. doi:10.1093/bja/aet155
- Aya HD, Cecconi M, Hamilton M, Rhodes A. Goal-directed therapy in cardiac surgery: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Br J Anaesth* (2013) 110:510–7. doi:10.1093/bja/aet020
- Benes J, Giglio M, Brienza N, Michard F. The effects of goal directed fluid therapy based on dynamic parameters on post-surgical outcome: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Crit Care* (2014) 18:584. doi:10.1186/ s13054-014-0584-z
- Osawa EA, Rhodes A, Landoni G, Galas FR, Fukushima JT, Park CH, et al. Effect of perioperative goal-directed hemodynamic resuscitation therapy on outcomes following cardiac surgery: a randomized clinical trial and systematic review. *Crit Care Med* (2016) 44:724–33. doi:10.1097/ CCM.000000000001479
- Sun Y, Chai F, Pan C, Romeiser JL, Gan TJ. Effect of perioperative goal-directed hemodynamic therapy on postoperative recovery following major abdominal surgery-a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Crit Care* (2017) 21:141. doi:10.1186/s13054-017-1728-8

Despite this evidence, PGDT strategies aiming at an optimization of blood flow seem to be not well implemented in routine clinical care.

The analysis of the arterial blood pressure waveform using invasive uncalibrated pulse contour analysis can be used to assess hemodynamic variables used in PGDT protocols. Pulse contour analysis allows the assessment of SV/CO and PPV/SVV and thus helps to titrate fluids and vasoactive agents based on principles of "functional hemodynamic monitoring."

Pulse contour analysis-based PGDT treatment algorithms can be classified according to the hemodynamic variables they use as targets: PPV/SVV, SV/CO, or a combination of these variables. From a physiologic point of view, algorithms using both dynamic cardiac preload and blood flow variables as hemodynamic targets might be most effective in improving patient outcome.

Future research should focus on the improvement of hemodynamic treatment algorithms and on the identification of patient subgroups in which PGDT based on uncalibrated pulse contour analysis can improve patient outcome.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

BS and DR conceived the study, performed the literature search, drafted the manuscript, and approved the final version of the manuscript to be published.

- Michard F, Giglio MT, Brienza N. Perioperative goal-directed therapy with uncalibrated pulse contour methods: impact on fluid management and postoperative outcome. *Br J Anaesth* (2017) 119:22–30. doi:10.1093/bja/aex138
- Vallet B, Blanloeil Y, Cholley B, Orliaguet G, Pierre S, Tavernier B. Guidelines for perioperative haemodynamic optimization. *Ann Fr Anesth Reanim* (2013) 32:e151–8. doi:10.1016/j.annfar.2013.09.010
- Vincent JL, Pelosi P, Pearse R, Payen D, Perel A, Hoeft A, et al. Perioperative cardiovascular monitoring of high-risk patients: a consensus of 12. *Crit Care* (2015) 19:224. doi:10.1186/s13054-015-0932-7
- Navarro LH, Bloomstone JA, Auler JO Jr, Cannesson M, Rocca GD, Gan TJ, et al. Perioperative fluid therapy: a statement from the international fluid optimization group. *Perioper Med* (2015) 4:3. doi:10.1186/s13741-015-0014-z
- Pearse RM, Harrison DA, MacDonald N, Gillies MA, Blunt M, Ackland G, et al. Effect of a perioperative, cardiac output-guided hemodynamic therapy algorithm on outcomes following major gastrointestinal surgery: a randomized clinical trial and systematic review. *JAMA* (2014) 311:2181–90. doi:10.1001/jama.2014.5305
- Ahmad T, Beilstein CM, Aldecoa C, Moreno RP, Molnar Z, Novak-Jankovic V, et al. Variation in haemodynamic monitoring for major surgery in European nations: secondary analysis of the EuSOS dataset. *Perioper Med* (2015) 4:8. doi:10.1186/s13741-015-0018-8
- Cannesson M, Pestel G, Ricks C, Hoeft A, Perel A. Hemodynamic monitoring and management in patients undergoing high risk surgery: a survey among North American and European anesthesiologists. *Crit Care* (2011) 15:R197. doi:10.1186/cc10364
- Hadian M, Kim HK, Severyn DA, Pinsky MR. Cross-comparison of cardiac output trending accuracy of LiDCO, PiCCO, FloTrac and pulmonary artery catheters. *Crit Care* (2010) 14:R212. doi:10.1186/cc9335
- Sangkum L, Liu GL, Yu L, Yan H, Kaye AD, Liu H. Minimally invasive or noninvasive cardiac output measurement: an update. J Anesth (2016) 30:461–80. doi:10.1007/s00540-016-2154-9
- Esper SA, Pinsky MR. Arterial waveform analysis. Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol (2014) 28:363–80. doi:10.1016/j.bpa.2014.08.002

- Teboul JL, Saugel B, Cecconi M, De Backer D, Hofer CK, Monnet X, et al. Less invasive hemodynamic monitoring in critically ill patients. *Intensive Care Med* (2016) 42:1350–9. doi:10.1007/s00134-016-4375-7
- Jozwiak M, Monnet X, Teboul JL. Pressure waveform analysis. Anesth Analg (2017). doi:10.1213/ANE.00000000002527
- Michard F, Boussat S, Chemla D, Anguel N, Mercat A, Lecarpentier Y, et al. Relation between respiratory changes in arterial pulse pressure and fluid responsiveness in septic patients with acute circulatory failure. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2000) 162:134–8. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.162.1.9903035
- Slagt C, Malagon I, Groeneveld AB. Systematic review of uncalibrated arterial pressure waveform analysis to determine cardiac output and stroke volume variation. *Br J Anaesth* (2014) 112:626–37. doi:10.1093/bja/aet429
- Cannesson M, Le Manach Y, Hofer CK, Goarin JP, Lehot JJ, Vallet B, et al. Assessing the diagnostic accuracy of pulse pressure variations for the prediction of fluid responsiveness: a "gray zone" approach. *Anesthesiology* (2011) 115:231–41. doi:10.1097/ALN.0b013e318225b80a
- Pinsky MR, Payen D. Functional hemodynamic monitoring. Crit Care (2005) 9:566–72. doi:10.1186/cc3927
- Monnet X, Teboul JL. Passive leg raising: five rules, not a drop of fluid! Crit Care (2015) 19:18. doi:10.1186/s13054-014-0708-5
- 26. Salzwedel C, Puig J, Carstens A, Bein B, Molnar Z, Kiss K, et al. Perioperative goal-directed hemodynamic therapy based on radial arterial pulse pressure variation and continuous cardiac index trending reduces postoperative complications after major abdominal surgery: a multi-center, prospective, randomized study. *Crit Care* (2013) 17:R191. doi:10.1186/cc12885
- 27. Malbouisson LMS, Silva JM Jr, Carmona MJC, Lopes MR, Assuncao MS, Valiatti J, et al. A pragmatic multi-center trial of goal-directed fluid

management based on pulse pressure variation monitoring during high-risk surgery. BMC Anesthesiol (2017) 17:70. doi:10.1186/s12871-017-0356-9

- Saugel B, Reuter DA. Use of hemodynamic algorithm after gastrointestinal surgery. JAMA (2014) 312:1469–70. doi:10.1001/jama.2014.10363
- Saugel B, Vincent JL, Wagner JY. Personalized hemodynamic management. *Curr Opin Crit Care* (2017) 23:334–41. doi:10.1097/MCC.000000000000222

Conflict of Interest Statement: BS collaborates with Pulsion Medical Systems SE (Feldkirchen, Germany) as a member of the medical advisory board and received honoraria for giving lectures and refunds of travel expenses from Pulsion Medical Systems SE. BS received institutional research grants, unrestricted research grants, and refunds of travel expenses from Tensys Medical Inc. (San Diego, CA, USA). BS received honoraria for giving lectures and refunds of travel expenses from CNSystems Medizintechnik AG (Graz, Austria). BS received research support from Edwards Lifesciences (Irvine, CA, USA). DR collaborates with Pulsion Medical Systems SE as a member of the medical advisory board and received honoraria for giving lectures and refunds of travel expenses from Pulsion Medical Systems SE. DR provided advising services for and received honoraria for giving lectures from Masimo (Masimo, Irvine, CA, USA) and Fresenius Kabi (Bad Homburg, Germany).

Copyright © 2018 Saugel and Reuter. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Non-Invasive Hemodynamic Monitoring for Hemodynamic Management in Perioperative Medicine

Julia Y. Nicklas and Bernd Saugel*

Department of Anesthesiology, Center of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

Keywords: cardiovascular monitoring, blood pressure, advanced hemodynamic variables, continuous cardiac output, pulse contour analysis

BACKGROUND

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Mikhail Kirov, Northern State Medical University, Russia

Reviewed by:

Alexey Smetkin, Northern State Medical University, Russia Vladimir Lomivorotov, Novosibirsk Scientific Research Institute of Pathology, Russia

*Correspondence:

Bernd Saugel bcs.muc@gmx.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Intensive Care Medicine and Anesthesiology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 09 October 2017 Accepted: 08 November 2017 Published: 23 November 2017

Citation:

Nicklas JY and Saugel B (2017) Non-Invasive Hemodynamic Monitoring for Hemodynamic Management in Perioperative Medicine. Front. Med. 4:209. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2017.00209 In perioperative medicine, hemodynamic management aims at an optimization of perfusion pressure and oxygen delivery in order to maintain or restore adequate cellular metabolism (1). To optimize cardiopulmonary function, hemodynamic management triggers the administration of fluids and vasoactive agents according to predefined target values of hemodynamic variables. This is often referred to as "goal-directed therapy" (GDT). Although the general and vague term GDT comprises various (in part very different) hemodynamic treatment strategies (2), GDT has been shown to improve patient outcome, especially in high-risk patients undergoing major surgery (3-11). Besides basic hemodynamic variables (blood pressure and heart rate), GDT treatment algorithms usually include advanced hemodynamic variables such as pressure- or volume-based cardiac preload variables (central venous pressure, pulmonary capillary wedge pressure, global end-diastolic volume), dynamic cardiac preload variables (pulse pressure variation, stroke volume variation), and blood flow variables (stroke volume, cardiac output). A variety of invasive, less-invasive, and non-invasive hemodynamic monitoring technologies are nowadays available to assess hemodynamic variables in the operating room or the intensive care unit. In this opinion paper, we will discuss how innovative non-invasive hemodynamic monitoring might be used for hemodynamic management in perioperative medicine.

HEMODYNAMIC MONITORING TECHNOLOGIES USED FOR GDT

Until recently, the measurement of advanced hemodynamic variables used in GDT protocols required invasive hemodynamic monitoring such as invasive pulse contour analysis (arterial catheter), transpulmonary thermodilution (dedicated arterial catheter and central venous catheter), or pulmonary artery thermodilution (pulmonary artery catheter). However, during the last decades, the use of the pulmonary artery catheter in perioperative medicine and critical care is declining (12, 13) and the routine use of the pulmonary artery catheter is not recommended for surgical patients undergoing non-cardiac surgery (14). Advanced hemodynamic monitoring using the transpulmonary thermodilution technique, often called a less-invasive alternative to the pulmonary artery catheter, is also used only in a minority of patients in the perioperative GDT (3). Many recent studies on perioperative GDT used un-calibrated invasive pulse contour analysis (arterial catheter) to assess blood pressure, dynamic cardiac preload parameters, or cardiac output (3, 4, 16–18).

In the recent years, different completely non-invasive hemodynamic monitoring technologies were proposed (19). Measurement principles of these innovative hemodynamic monitoring technologies are, among others, bioimpedance and bioreactance, pulse wave transit time, partial carbon dioxide rebreathing, and non-invasive pulse contour analysis (19-27). It is beyond the scope of this article to discuss in detail the underlying measurement principles. In general, the main advantage of these new technologies is that they allow the estimation of cardiac output and other advanced hemodynamic variables without the need for arterial or central venous cannulation. In addition, using these technologies in clinical practice is relatively easy and does not require extensive training. On the other hand, all of the available technologies still have technical limitations with regard to their clinical applicability (19). Furthermore, the numerous validation studies comparing these innovative measurement technologies with established reference methods revealed contradicting results (19, 28-31).

In the following, we want to describe how these innovative technologies can be used for hemodynamic management in perioperative medicine.

NON-INVASIVE HEMODYNAMIC MONITORING FOR PERIOPERATIVE HEMODYNAMIC MANAGEMENT— AVAILABLE DATA

There are still only a few studies available that investigated the feasibility and usefulness of perioperative GDT based on completely non-invasive hemodynamic monitoring technologies.

In a prospective randomized controlled trial, Benes et al. (32) evaluated the impact of continuous non-invasive blood pressure monitoring using the volume clamp method (finger cuff) on blood pressure stability in patients undergoing thyroid gland surgery in an upright position ("beach chair position"). Patients were randomized to the study group (continuous blood pressure monitoring) or to the control group (intermittent blood pressure monitoring with oscillometric upper arm cuff). Continuous non-invasive blood pressure monitoring significantly decreased the time spent in intraoperative hypotension defined as blood pressure (14 vs. 34%; p = 0.003). However, the study was too small to adequately evaluate whether this reduction of time spent in hypotension translates into an improvement in postoperative patient outcome.

Fellahi and colleagues (33) evaluated the impact of intraoperative GDT based on stroke volume variation and cardiac index assessed with an endotracheal bioimpedance cardiac output monitor on postoperative outcome after coronary artery bypass surgery in a prospective, controlled, parallel-arm trial. In patients in the study group, the proportion of patients receiving fluid loading and dobutamine was higher compared with the control group. Although the primary endpoint (time to hospital discharge) was not different between the groups, the time to extubation was statistically significantly shorter in the GDT intervention group.

In a similar setting, Leclercq et al. (34) evaluated the feasibility and clinical utility of an endotracheal bioimpedance cardiac output monitoring to optimize intraoperative hemodynamics and improve short-term outcome in patients undergoing off-pump coronary artery bypass grafting surgery. The authors compared 20 patients in whom hemodynamics were monitored with the bioimpedance technology with a historic control of 42 patients. The primary endpoint, the rate of postoperative intensive care unit admission, occurred significantly less often in the bioimpedance group than in the control group (55 vs. 90%; p = 0.008). In addition, the time to extubation, the length of stay in the intensive care unit, and the lactate level 6 h after surgery were significantly lower in the bioimpedance group. The authors thus concluded that the systematic use of endotracheal bioimpedance cardiac output monitoring is associated with a reduction in the rate of intensive care unit admission and an improvement in immediate postoperative outcome in patients undergoing off-pump coronary artery bypass grafting surgery.

Broch et al. (35) investigated the feasibility and clinical impact (postoperative complications up to 28 days and length of hospital stay) of GDT based on non-invasive pulse contour analysis (volume clamp method) in patients undergoing elective major abdominal surgery. In their randomized controlled trial, patients in the study group who were treated according to an algorithm based on non-invasively assessed cardiac index and pulse pressure variation were compared with patients in the control group ("standard of care"). The total number of complications was lower in the study group compared with the control group without reaching statistical significance (94 vs. 132; p = 0.22). There was also no clinically relevant or statistically significant difference in hospital length of stay or mortality. Thus, the authors conclude that this study demonstrates the general feasibility of a non-invasive GDT approach for hemodynamic optimization in major abdominal surgery. However, following this specific GDT protocol did not improve outcome.

The pleth variability index (i.e., the variability in the pulse oximeter plethysmogram) can be used as a non-invasive dynamic cardiac preload parameter. Forget et al. (36) randomized 82 major abdominal surgery patients into two groups to compare intraoperative fluid management guided by the pleth variability index and mean arterial pressure vs. standard fluid management based on mean arterial and central venous pressure. Interestingly, the amount of intraoperatively administered crystalloids and the total volume of fluids infused were significantly lower in the pleth variability index-GDT group. Lactate levels (primary endpoint) were significantly lower in the GDT group compared with the control group during surgery and 48 h after surgery.

In the multicenter (six tertiary hospitals) randomized clinical POEMAS trial (37), it was evaluated whether perioperative GDT based on non-invasive bioreactance monitoring decreases the incidence of postoperative complications and hospital length of stay in 142 major abdominal surgery patients requiring intensive care unit admission. The GDT protocol included the administration of fluids and vasoactive agents to target values for mean arterial pressure and cardiac index. In the study group, colloid boluses, red blood cell units, and dobutamine was used more often compared with the control group. The study failed to demonstrate a beneficial impact of GDT on patient outcome



in terms of overall complications or length of stay between the intervention group and the control group.

We soon will report the results of a monocenter randomized controlled trial in high-risk patients undergoing major abdominal surgery (https://clinicaltrials.gov: NCT02834377) in which we performed "personalized hemodynamic management" (1) by applying a protocol for intraoperative GDT to target the patients' personal normal cardiac index values as measured the day before surgery using the non-invasive volume clamp method.

NON-INVASIVE HEMODYNAMIC MONITORING FOR PERIOPERATIVE HEMODYNAMIC MANAGEMENT— FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

As discussed above, to date, there are still limited data on the use of non-invasive hemodynamic monitoring technologies for perioperative GDT.

Nevertheless, in the future, these innovative technologies for continuous non-invasive advanced hemodynamic monitoring might offer a variety of opportunities to improve and expand perioperative GDT strategies.

Non-invasive monitoring technologies might enable hemodynamic management strategies to be applied in different new clinical settings (intermediate and low risk surgery) and in patient groups in which advanced hemodynamic monitoring was so far usually not applied (e.g., in patients without arterial catheter or in patients undergoing surgery in regional peripheral or neuraxial anesthesia).

In addition, with non-invasive monitoring technologies, the patients' hemodynamic status can be assessed even before induction of anesthesia and after surgery (**Figure 1**). Noninvasive hemodynamic monitoring might thus be applied for prehabilitation [i.e., optimizing the patient's hemodynamic status in the weeks before surgery (38)] and preoperative optimization. In addition, values of hemodynamic variables assessed at different time points in the preoperative phase might be used as targets to guide intraoperative hemodynamic management and postoperative optimization (1). The availability of non-invasive technologies for the assessment of advanced hemodynamic variables might thus open a window for perioperative concepts of "personalized hemodynamic management" that aims to optimize cardiovascular dynamics based on the patient's personal hemodynamic profile (1). Because these innovative technologies enable blood pressure, blood flow, and dynamic cardiac preload variables to be estimated in a completely non-invasive manner even in the preoperative evaluation clinic or on the normal ward, they can be used to determine a patient's personal normal values of these hemodynamic variables prior to induction of anesthesia and surgery (1). Thus, non-invasive hemodynamic monitoring technologies might help to assess and define personal target values for perioperative GDT in contrast to conventional GDT often using predefined fixed population-based "normal" values as hemodynamic target values (1).

In the future, further technical and digital innovations [e.g., implantable, wireless, or wearable sensors (39, 40)] might further pave the way for GDT based on non-invasive hemodynamic monitoring in perioperative medicine.

CONCLUSION

Perioperative hemodynamic management based on the assessment of advanced hemodynamic variables aims at an optimization of cardiovascular dynamics to improve postoperative patient outcome. Until recently, hemodynamic management required invasive hemodynamic monitoring (arterial catheter, central venous catheter, pulmonary artery catheter). Recently, different monitoring technologies that enable advanced hemodynamic variables to be estimated non-invasively became available. In theory, these innovative technologies for continuous non-invasive advanced hemodynamic monitoring might offer a variety of opportunities to improve and expand hemodynamic management strategies and to personalize hemodynamic management (1) in the perioperative phase. However, there are still only a few studies available investigating perioperative GDT based on these innovative technologies with regard to the clinical feasibility and the impact on patient outcome; thus, further research is needed to evaluate and establish non-invasive hemodynamic monitoring for hemodynamic management in perioperative medicine.

REFERENCES

- Saugel B, Vincent JL, Wagner JY. Personalized hemodynamic management. Curr Opin Crit Care (2017) 23:334–41. doi:10.1097/MCC.000000000000222
- Roche AM, Miller TE. Goal-directed or goal-misdirected how should we interpret the literature? *Crit Care* (2010) 14:129. doi:10.1186/cc8884
- 3. Sun Y, Chai F, Pan C, Romeiser JL, Gan TJ. Effect of perioperative goal-directed hemodynamic therapy on postoperative recovery following major abdominal surgery-a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Crit Care* (2017) 21:141. doi:10.1186/s13054-017-1728-8
- Michard F, Giglio MT, Brienza N. Perioperative goal-directed therapy with uncalibrated pulse contour methods: impact on fluid management and postoperative outcome. Br J Anaesth (2017) 119:22–30. doi:10.1093/bja/aex138
- Osawa EA, Rhodes A, Landoni G, Galas FR, Fukushima JT, Park CH, et al. Effect of perioperative goal-directed hemodynamic resuscitation therapy on outcomes following cardiac surgery: a randomized clinical trial and systematic review. *Crit Care Med* (2016) 44:724–33. doi:10.1097/CCM.000000000001479
- Benes J, Giglio M, Brienza N, Michard F. The effects of goal directed fluid therapy based on dynamic parameters on post-surgical outcome: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Crit Care* (2014) 18:584. doi:10.1186/s13054-014-0584-z
- Cecconi M, Corredor C, Arulkumaran N, Abuella G, Ball J, Grounds RM, et al. Clinical review: goal-directed therapy-what is the evidence in surgical patients? The effect on different risk groups. *Crit Care* (2013) 17:209. doi:10.1186/cc11823
- Grocott MP, Dushianthan A, Hamilton MA, Mythen MG, Harrison D, Rowan K, et al. Perioperative increase in global blood flow to explicit defined goals and outcomes following surgery. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* (2012) 11:CD004082. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD004082.pub5
- Aya HD, Cecconi M, Hamilton M, Rhodes A. Goal-directed therapy in cardiac surgery: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Anaesth (2013) 110:510–7. doi:10.1093/bja/aet020
- Hamilton MA, Cecconi M, Rhodes A. A systematic review and meta-analysis on the use of preemptive hemodynamic intervention to improve postoperative outcomes in moderate and high-risk surgical patients. *Anesth Analg* (2011) 112:1392–402. doi:10.1213/ANE.0b013e3181eeaae5
- Gurgel ST, do Nascimento P Jr. Maintaining tissue perfusion in high-risk surgical patients: a systematic review of randomized clinical trials. *Anesth Analg* (2011) 112:1384–91. doi:10.1213/ANE.0b013e3182055384
- Seifi A, Elliott RJ, Elsehety MA. Usage of Swan-Ganz catheterization during the past 2 decades in United States. J Crit Care (2016) 35:213–4. doi:10.1016/j. jcrc.2016.05.024
- Wiener RS, Welch HG. Trends in the use of the pulmonary artery catheter in the United States, 1993–2004. JAMA (2007) 298:423–9. doi:10.1001/ jama.298.4.423
- 14. Kristensen SD, Knuuti J, Saraste A, Anker S, Botker HE, Hert SD, et al. 2014 ESC/ESA guidelines on non-cardiac surgery: cardiovascular assessment and management: the joint task force on non-cardiac surgery: cardiovascular assessment and management of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and the European Society of Anaesthesiology (ESA). *Eur Heart J* (2014) 35:2383–431. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehu282
- Funcke S, Sander M, Goepfert MS, Groesdonk H, Heringlake M, Hirsch J, et al. Practice of hemodynamic monitoring and management in German, Austrian, and Swiss intensive care units: the multicenter cross-sectional ICU-CardioMan Study. Ann Intensive Care (2016) 6:49. doi:10.1186/s13613-016-0148-2

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JYN and BS both contributed substantially to the conception of the work and drafted the manuscript. The authors agree to be accountable for all aspects of the work and ensure that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work were appropriately investigated. JYN and BS approved the final version of the manuscript to be published.

- 16. Salzwedel C, Puig J, Carstens A, Bein B, Molnar Z, Kiss K, et al. Perioperative goal-directed hemodynamic therapy based on radial arterial pulse pressure variation and continuous cardiac index trending reduces postoperative complications after major abdominal surgery: a multi-center, prospective, randomized study. *Crit Care* (2013) 17:R191. doi:10.1186/cc12885
- Pearse RM, Harrison DA, MacDonald N, Gillies MA, Blunt M, Ackland G, et al. Effect of a perioperative, cardiac output-guided hemodynamic therapy algorithm on outcomes following major gastrointestinal surgery: a randomized clinical trial and systematic review. *JAMA* (2014) 311:2181–90. doi:10.1001/ jama.2014.5305
- Malbouisson LMS, Silva JM Jr, Carmona MJC, Lopes MR, Assuncao MS, Valiatti J, et al. A pragmatic multi-center trial of goal-directed fluid management based on pulse pressure variation monitoring during high-risk surgery. *BMC Anesthesiol* (2017) 17:70. doi:10.1186/s12871-017-0356-9
- Saugel B, Cecconi M, Wagner JY, Reuter DA. Noninvasive continuous cardiac output monitoring in perioperative and intensive care medicine. *Br J Anaesth* (2015) 114:562–75. doi:10.1093/bja/aeu447
- Saugel B, Dueck R, Wagner JY. Measurement of blood pressure. Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol (2014) 28:309–22. doi:10.1016/j.bpa.2014.08.001
- Sangkum L, Liu GL, Yu L, Yan H, Kaye AD, Liu H. Minimally invasive or noninvasive cardiac output measurement: an update. J Anesth (2016). doi:10.1007/ s00540-016-2154-9
- Jakovljevic DG, Trenell MI, MacGowan GA. Bioimpedance and bioreactance methods for monitoring cardiac output. *Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol* (2014) 28:381–94. doi:10.1016/j.bpa.2014.09.003
- Fellahi JL, Fischer MO. Electrical bioimpedance cardiography: an old technology with new hopes for the future. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth (2014) 28:755–60. doi:10.1053/j.jvca.2013.12.026
- Chamos C, Vele L, Hamilton M, Cecconi M. Less invasive methods of advanced hemodynamic monitoring: principles, devices, and their role in the perioperative hemodynamic optimization. *Perioper Med (Lond)* (2013) 2:19. doi:10.1186/2047-0525-2-19
- Marik PE. Noninvasive cardiac output monitors: a state-of the-art review. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth (2013) 27:121–34. doi:10.1053/j.jvca.2012.03.022
- Thiele RH, Bartels K, Gan TJ. Cardiac output monitoring: a contemporary assessment and review. *Crit Care Med* (2015) 43:177–85. doi:10.1097/ CCM.000000000000608
- Renner J, Grunewald M, Bein B. Monitoring high-risk patients: minimally invasive and non-invasive possibilities. *Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol* (2016) 30:201–16. doi:10.1016/j.bpa.2016.04.006
- Saugel B, Wagner JY. Innovative noninvasive hemodynamic monitoring: curb your enthusiasm after initial validation studies and evaluate the technologies' clinical applicability. J Clin Monit Comput (2016) 30:509–10. doi:10.1007/ s10877-016-9852-6
- Wagner JY, Saugel B. When should we adopt continuous noninvasive hemodynamic monitoring technologies into clinical routine? *J Clin Monit Comput* (2014) 29:1–3. doi:10.1007/s10877-014-9619-x
- Saugel B, Reuter DA. Are we ready for the age of non-invasive haemodynamic monitoring? *Br J Anaesth* (2014) 113:340–3. doi:10.1093/bja/aeu145
- 31. Joosten A, Desebbe O, Suehiro K, Murphy LS, Essiet M, Alexander B, et al. Accuracy and precision of non-invasive cardiac output monitoring devices in perioperative medicine: a systematic review and meta-analysisdagger. *Br J Anaesth* (2017) 118:298–310. doi:10.1093/bja/aew461
- 32. Benes J, Simanova A, Tovarnicka T, Sevcikova S, Kletecka J, Zatloukal J, et al. Continuous non-invasive monitoring improves blood pressure stability in

upright position: randomized controlled trial. J Clin Monit Comput (2014) 29:11–7. doi:10.1007/s10877-014-9586-2

- 33. Fellahi JL, Brossier D, Dechanet F, Fischer MO, Saplacan V, Gerard JL, et al. Early goal-directed therapy based on endotracheal bioimpedance cardiography: a prospective, randomized controlled study in coronary surgery. J Clin Monit Comput (2014) 29:351–8. doi:10.1007/s10877-014-9611-5
- Leclercq T, Lilot M, Schulz T, Meyer A, Farhat F, Fellahi JL. Endotracheal bioimpedance cardiography improves immediate postoperative outcome: a case-control study in off-pump coronary surgery. J Clin Monit Comput (2017). doi:10.1007/s10877-017-9996-z
- Broch O, Carstens A, Gruenewald M, Nischelsky E, Vellmer L, Bein B, et al. Non-invasive hemodynamic optimization in major abdominal surgery: a feasibility study. *Minerva Anestesiol* (2016) 82:1158–69.
- Forget P, Lois F, de Kock M. Goal-directed fluid management based on the pulse oximeter-derived pleth variability index reduces lactate levels and improves fluid management. *Anesth Analg* (2010) 111:910–4. doi:10.1213/ ANE.0b013e3181eb624f
- 37. Pestana D, Espinosa E, Eden A, Najera D, Collar L, Aldecoa C, et al. Perioperative goal-directed hemodynamic optimization using noninvasive cardiac output monitoring in major abdominal surgery: a prospective, randomized, multicenter, pragmatic trial: POEMAS study (PeriOperative goal-directed thErapy in Major Abdominal Surgery). Anesth Analg (2014) 119:579–87. doi:10.1213/ANE.000000000000295
- Michard F, Gan TJ, Kehlet H. Digital innovations and emerging technologies for enhanced recovery programmes. *Br J Anaesth* (2017) 119(1):31–9. doi:10.1093/bja/aex140

- Michard F. A sneak peek into digital innovations and wearable sensors for cardiac monitoring. *J Clin Monit Comput* (2017) 31:253–9. doi:10.1007/ s10877-016-9925-6
- Michard F. Hemodynamic monitoring in the era of digital health. Ann Intensive Care (2016) 6:15. doi:10.1186/s13613-016-0119-7

Conflict of Interest Statement: JYN received institutional research grants, unrestricted research grants, and refunds of travel expenses from Tensys Medical Inc. (San Diego, CA, USA). JYN received refunds of travel expenses from CNSystems Medizintechnik AG (Graz, Austria). BS collaborates with Pulsion Medical Systems SE (Feldkirchen, Germany) as member of the medical advisory board and received honoraria for giving lectures and refunds of travel expenses from Pulsion Medical Systems SE. BS received institutional research grants, unrestricted research grants, and refunds of travel expenses from Tensys Medical Inc. (San Diego, CA, USA). BS received honoraria for giving lectures and refunds of travel expenses from CNSystems Medizintechnik AG (Graz, Austria). BS received research support from Edwards Lifesciences (Irvine, CA, USA).

The reviewer AS and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation.

Copyright © 2017 Nicklas and Saugel. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Improving Perioperative Outcomes Through Minimally Invasive and Non-invasive Hemodynamic Monitoring Techniques

Takashige Yamada^{1,2}, Susana Vacas^{1*}, Yann Gricourt³ and Maxime Cannesson¹

¹ Department of Anesthesiology and Perioperative Medicine, University of California, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, CA, United States, ² Department of Anesthesiology, Keio University School of Medicine, Tokyo, Japan, ³ Departement Anesthesie Réanimation Douleur Urgence, Centre Hospitalaire Universitaire Caremeau, Nimes, France

An increasing number of patients require precise intraoperative hemodynamic monitoring due to aging and comorbidities. To prevent undesirable outcomes from intraoperative hypotension or hypoperfusion, appropriate threshold settings are required. These setting can vary widely from patient to patient. Goal-directed therapy techniques allow for flow monitoring as the standard for perioperative fluid management. Based on the concept of personalized medicine, individual assessment and treatment are more advantageous than conventional or uniform interventions. The recent development of minimally and noninvasive monitoring devices make it possible to apply detailed control, tracking, and observation of broad patient populations, all while reducing adverse complications. In this manuscript, we review the monitoring features of each device, together with possible advantages and disadvantages of their use in optimizing patient hemodynamic management.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by: Samir G. Sakka.

Reviewed by:

Vsevolod V. Kuzkov, Northern State Medical University, Russia Vesna D. Dinic, Clinical Center Niš, Serbia

Universität Witten/Herdecke, Germany

*Correspondence:

Susana Vacas svacas@mednet.ucla.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Intensive Care Medicine and Anesthesiology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 12 February 2018 Accepted: 25 April 2018 Published: 17 May 2018

Citation:

Yamada T, Vacas S, Gricourt Y and Cannesson M (2018) Improving Perioperative Outcomes Through Minimally Invasive and Non-invasive Hemodynamic Monitoring Techniques. Front. Med. 5:144. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2018.00144 Management. Keywords: hemodynamic monitoring, non-invasive, perioperative complications, outcomes, hemodynamic, blood pressure, perioperative outcomes, monitor

INTRODUCTION

While medicine is moving toward standardized care, the 2015 Precision Medicine Initiative aimed to understand how a person's genetics, environment, and lifestyle can help determine the best approach to prevent or treat disease. It is now possible to improve patient outcomes by setting individualized hemodynamic parameters according to specific and customized comorbidities or current pathologies. Enhanced Recovery After Surgery (ERAS) protocols recommend individualized intraoperative fluid optimization through integrated hemodynamic monitoring (1).

For patients and healthcare providers, blood pressure (BP) is one of the most important vital signs monitored. The recent development of monitoring technologies allows clinicians to obtain both minimally invasive and continuously non-invasive BP. Hemodynamics describes a patients' BP, cardiac output (CO), and systemic vascular resistance (SVR). Appropriate and precise evaluations of these parameters make it possible to evaluate tissue perfusion. Although the optimal hemodynamic parameters for each patient are undefined, patient outcomes can potentially be improved by applying therapeutic strategies based on hemodynamic information (2). Poor perioperative hemodynamic management of surgical patients can extend beyond cardiovascular complications. Appropriate management can potentially lead to a decrease in neurologic complications, kidney injury, and even mortality.

50

The goal of this review is to describe the existing scientific scholarship on perioperative hemodynamic monitoring techniques and patient outcomes. We will describe different monitoring techniques as well as the advantages and disadvantages of each device. By using tailored monitoring tools, it is possible to adjust therapeutic decisions for each patient individually and for specific situations.

HEMODYNAMIC PHYSIOLOGY

Blood circulation supplies the necessary nutrients and oxygen to each tissue and collects unnecessary or toxic substances. The proper maintenance of pressure is necessary to distribute enough blood so that the organism can adapt to vigorous activity. Normally, organisms maintain their circulation homeostasis adequately, but surgery, anesthesia, and/or critical illness may disturb this homeostasis. Accurate hemodynamic monitoring is mandatory in these situations, most particularly with vulnerable patients who might not be able to adequately adapt to these unique conditions. Accurate monitoring provides necessary and invaluable information to launch appropriate interventions.

Circulatory systems are often compared to electric circuits and are explained by Ohm's law. Ohm's law relates pressure, flow, and resistance by a simple mathematical expression that can be applied to the human circulatory system. In the human body, the amount of electrical current is translated to CO. Electrical resistance correlates to vascular resistance (Figures 1A,B). Consider the following three simple examples as treatment interventions for hypotension after induction of anesthesia: (1) administration of phenylephrine increases SVR, with an increase of BP; (2) administration of dobutamine increases CO, leading to an increase of BP; (3) fluid loading increases CO, with increase of BP. While we recognize BP as an important vital sign, we do not have the tools to directly manipulate BP. It is also not possible to directly measure SVR. By determining BP, CO, and SVR, it is possible to understand which intervention needs to be addressed and which drugs to select and administer. Control of BP is, in essence, hemodynamic management based on CO measurement.

MONITORING TECHNOLOGY

Non-invasive Continuous Monitoring Blood Pressure

Volume clamp

The most popular, noninvasive continuous BP monitor uses finger cuff. Small cuff(s) with photoplethysmogram (PPG) are applied to the fingers. The cuff inflates to cancel out changes in the PPG. The balanced pressure represents the patients' blood pressure at the cuff site. The equipment reconstructs brachial arterial pressure from the finger BP waveform's transformation. It calculates arterial BP using estimated arterial resistance based on the patients' physical characteristics. When a patients' vessel characteristics differ greatly from the installed software, the obtained value may differ greatly from the actual and real value. This technique is still subject to some controversy: while some studies report it as a reliable, others conclude it to be inaccurate.



devices with more accuracy.

Table 1 summarizes recent studies investigating accuracy of this technique. According to the Association for the Advancement of Medical Instrumentation (AAMI), product standard uses the mean difference in BP measurements between these devices and "gold standard" measurements should be <5 mmHg, with a standard deviation <8 mmHg (3). Alfano et al. compared finger-cuff with a conventional oscillometric method in 40

TABLE 1	Accuracy study	of noninvasive	continuous b	lood pressure.
---------	----------------	----------------	--------------	----------------

Study	Device	Setting	No. of subjects	Comparison	No. of measured values	SBP	МАР	DBP
llies et al. (4)	Finger cuff (CNAP [®])	ICU	104	Invasive line (same side radial artery)	11,222	4.3 ± 11.6, 22.8%	-6.1 ± 7.6, 18.4%	-9.4 ± 8.0, 25.6%
Gayat et al. (5)	Finger cuff (CNAP [®])	OR (including cardiac surgery)	52	Invasive line (same side radial artery)	5,174	$-2 \pm 22,37\%$	$-8 \pm 12, 32\%$	$-11 \pm 14,37\%$
Hahn et al. (6)	Finger cuff (CNAP [®])	OR (non-cardiac surgery)	50	Invasive line	237,562	$0.9\pm13.2,~\mathrm{NA}$	-3.1 ± 9.45 , NA	-2.8 ± 8.6 , NA
Ameloot et al. (7)	Finger cuff (Nexfin [®])	ICU	45	Invasive line (femoral artery)	225	$8.3 \pm 13.8, 22\%$	$-1.8 \pm 5.1, 12\%$	-9.4 ± 6.9, 23%
Vos et al. (8)	Finger cuff (Nexfin [®])	OR (non-cardiac surgery)	110	Invasive line (radial artery)	758	NA	$2\pm9,22\%$	NA
Hofhuizen et al. (9)	Finger cuff (Nexfin [®])	ICU (post cardiac surgery)	20	Invasive line (radial artery)	66	$2.7\pm11.3,~\mathrm{NA}$	$4.2\pm7.0,~\mathrm{NA}$	$4.9\pm6.9,\mathrm{NA}$
Langwieser et al. (10)	Tonometory (T—line TM)	Cardiac ICU	30	Invasive line (radial artery)	7,304	$-6 \pm 11,20\%$	2 ± 6, 17%	$4\pm7,23\%$
Meidert et al. (11)	Tonometory (T—line TM)	ICU	24	Invasive line (radial artery)	2,993	$-3 \pm 15,23\%$	$2\pm 6,15\%$	$5\pm7,22\%$
Saugel et al. (12)	Tonometory (T—line TM)	ICU (medical patient)	22	Invasive line	330	-8 ± 13 , NA	0 ± 6 , NA	$4\pm$ 6, NA
Findlay et al. (13)	Tonometory (Vasotrac TM)	OR (liver transplant)	14	Invasive line (radial artery)	6,468	7.6 ± 13 , NA	5.4 ± 10 , NA	3.3 ± 8 , NA

SBP, systolic blood pressure; MAP, mean arterial pressure; DBP, diastolic blood pressure. Values of SBP, MAP and DBP are represented as mean difference ± standard deviation in mmHa and percentage error.

hemodynamically stable hemodialysis patients (14) and found that the measured values were significantly different between the two methods. This study included an elderly population (65% of whom were over 65 years of age), where vascular calcifications are recognized in up to 88% of the patients. This study looked into patients with diabetes, neuropathy, and increased systolic BP, accounting for its low accuracy measurement. Also, dialysis patients have altered blood vessel characteristics, consistent with concerns derived from the calculation principle. These issues largely overlap with geriatric patient populations. Thus, careful judgment is required regarding the reliability of finger cuff method on elderly patients, especially those with complications as described above and in the cited study. As continuous counter pressure on finger may interfere peripheral blood circulation, these devices set the time limit for continuous use or use two fingers alternately for secured safety.

Tonometry

Applanation tonometory, on the radial artery, continuously measures the tone calibrated with a conventional arm cuff. Although the first machine was invented in 1963, a major disadvantage of this monitor has been the difficulty in sensor fitting (15). Frequent positioning adjustment and calibration could possibly compensate for errors. When sensor fitting is adequate, a fine arterial pressure waveform is obtained and the system can output both continuous blood pressure and CO values using waveform analysis. Short measurements are widely used for arterial compliance studies. However, long time measurement is currently not common and not commercially distributed.

Pulse wave transit time (emerging)

Pulse wave transit time (PWTT) is recognized as a parameter related to hemodynamics, especially SV, BP, and vascular resistance. The device is comprised of a common basic sensor, such as an electrocardiogram and a pulse wave detector on finger (often a pulse oximeter), possibly adding a phonocardiograph. The use of a phonocardiograph can help to provide more precise measurements. In recent years, time resolution, analytical algorithm, and its speed were improved by computer performance and cuff-less BP measurements (16). PWTT is still in development and its accuracy remains poor. Further improvements are needed for its performance, particularly when there is a sudden change in vascular resistance.

Cardiac Output

Bioimpedance and reactance

This method measures the impedance or reactance between a pair of electrodes on the chest wall or on the tracheal tube while applying an imperceptible alternating current that estimates changes in blood volume present in the thorax, particularly in the aorta. Changes in impedance or reactance during one cardiac cycle is considered to reflect stroke volume. This method estimates the stroke volume based on an internal database according to the patients' physical characteristics. Deviation from the database may enhance measurement errors (17). While it is non-invasive, easy to apply and no reported complication associated with an electromagnetic application, it does not detect pure CO. It is also considered to be inaccurate in patients with pulmonary and cardiac pathology. Measurement values will be affected in patients with chronic lung disease, heart, or valvular disease.

Ultrasound

(echocardiography/transesophageal/transthoracic doppler)

There are roughly two methods to measure flow rate using an ultrasound device: one obtains the SV as the difference of the left ventricular end diastolic volume and the end systolic volume, while the other calculates the SV from the product of a certain cross-sectional area and velocity time integral. Minimally invasive and noninvasive CO monitors are designed with the latter method, which is simple and can reduce operator-dependent discrepancies (18). A variety of dedicated probes are developed for various sites, such as aortic valve, carotid artery, descending aorta, or pulmonary artery. Software can often estimate both the cross-sectional area and proportion of blood flow against SV based on the age and physical characteristics of the patient. This method can be operator dependent and patients' anatomy can sometimes interfere with accurate measurement. The dedicated esophageal probe for CO measurement has a small diameter and low heat emission. Probe insertion and manipulation is rarely associated with oropharyngeal, esophageal, or gastric trauma, but requires appropriate sedation.

Pulse transit time

Emerging BP and CO monitoring devices using the relation of SV with PWTT are commercially available and tested (19). Although Pulse Transit Time still needs improvements to increase accuracy, CO can be measured with conventional electrocardiograms and pulse oximeters, and does not require any special sensors or operating techniques. It is considered to be an easy monitor to set up with the added advantage of being noninvasive.

Minimally Invasive Continuous CO Monitoring

Pulse Contour Analysis

Pulse contour analysis has been investigated and modified since it was first developed. Improved algorithms have been adopted by various commercial devices. Pulse contour analytic CO monitors calculate SV from arterial pressure waveform based on the Windkessel model (**Figure 1C**) and/or wave reflex phenomenon principle. Pressure waveforms are obtained noninvasively (finger cuff) or minimally invasively (peripheral arterial catheter). In the equation allowing for CO calculation, a constant (κ) reflecting vascular compliance is determined from a preset database that is based on the patients' data (gender, age, height, weight). The databases were developed from a general population, so for patients with complex comorbidities (such as different vascular characteristics, arrhythmia, or valvular heart disease), measurement errors will increase.

Additionally, counter analysis has developed some secondary parameters such as Pulse Pressure Variation (PPV) and Stroke Volume Variation (SVV). These dynamic parameters are used as an index for fluid responsiveness, allowing for appropriate fluid management. The risk of arterial catheter-related infection was reported 1.3% and comparable with 2.7% of central venous catheters (20).

Transpulmonary Thermodilution

Blood temperature changes are detected by a special arterial cannula which has a thermistor on its tip. Cold fluid boluses are injected through a central venous catheter, which is then sensed in the thermistor tip. CO is calculated from the thermodilution curve according to the Stewart-Hamilton equation. Following this intermittent manual measurement, it continuously calibrates the pulse contour analysis and displays CO. Since calibration is carried out every time the thermodilution is performed, the value is fairly accurate (21). Unlike with pulmonary arterial catheter (PAC), the detected temperature curve is achieved after passing through the pulmonary circulation. The assumption that intra-thoracic blood volume has 1.25 times of global enddiastolic volume allows the system to estimate extravascular lung water without double dilution indicator technique as in the past. Some conditions such as post lung resection or cardiac shunt deteriorate the premise and calculation. The catheter is relatively long and thicker than a regular arterial catheter needing careful insertion to avoid injury.

Partial CO₂ Rebreathing

The Fick principle calculates CO with oxygen consumption and arterial and venous oxygen tension. The same principle can be applied to calculate CO_2 production and blood CO_2 tension, the indirect Fick method. A dedicated rebreathing loop is connected to the patients' breathing circuit and the system measures CO by calculating carbon dioxide metabolism with partial rebreathing technology. This technology is not affected by vessel anatomical abnormalities or peripheral circulatory insufficiency, as it only needs information from exchange gases. Several validation studies have been published, mainly in the ICU setting (22). This method can only be applied to intubated and mechanically ventilated patients.

Severe lung disease can affect the measurement accuracy due to increased deadspace/tidal volume ratio changing the relationship between $PaCO_2$ and $PetCO_2$. Acute respiratory distress syndrome is a severe and most common limitation of partial CO_2 -rebreathing. Also, hemoglobin concentration can change the balance between bicarbonate ion and carbon dioxide affecting measurement. It is also not a good method to use in patients with pulmonary hypertension or increased intracranial pressure since they will probably not tolerate CO_2 retention.

Indicator Dilution

The Stewart Hamilton equation is behind the basic physics of the indicator dilution method. CO can be measured by an appropriate indicator dye and corresponding detector. Available detectors that do not require blood withdrawal are arterial catheters with a lithium sensor (minimally invasive) and fingertip photometric sensors, which detect indocyanine green (non-invasive). The advantage of products using arterial catheters is that they continuously measure the pulse contour analysis. Repeated measurements with frequent indicator can lead to dye accumulation, resulting in measurement errors and adverse effects. Muscle relaxants (specifically, quaternary ammonium ion) can disturb the lithium ion sensor and rare allergic reactions have been reported with indocyanine green.

A summary of noninvasive and minimally invasive continuous cardiac output monitors available can be found in **Table 2**.

POSTOPERATIVE OUTCOMES

The appropriate BP values vary from patient to patient, and the "correct" BP may differ depending on the surgery requirements or current situation. A surgical insult may cause the rapid or abrupt change in hemodynamic parameters, making it imperative to continuously monitor BP or other hemodynamic parameters. While controversial, hypotensive anesthesia is practiced with the goal to reduce intraoperative blood loss. This technique requires careful monitoring to avoid dramatic and sudden changes. Patients that have known vascular pathology are also candidates for continuous BP measurement.

Studies showed that sustained intraoperative hypotension is associated with adverse patient outcomes, including increased mortality and organ injury. The duration of hypotension is also an important contributing factor for poor outcomes. **Table 3** summarizes several studies that link low BP and adverse outcomes. While there is no definite consensus on the specific degree and duration of hypotension involved, these studies demonstrate the importance of hemodynamic maintenance with individualized considerations. The duration of hypotension was also shown to be an important contributing factor for poor outcomes. Continuous monitoring of hemodynamic parameters would likely reduce the duration of less than desirable BP values and noninvasive, continuous BP monitoring could possibly become the new standard.

The perioperative hemodynamic management of surgical patients extends beyond cardiovascular complications. Delayed recovery of cognition, whether delirium (an acute attentional deficit which waxes and wanes), or the long-lasting phenotype termed postoperative cognitive decline (POCD), has been linked to intraoperative blood pressure fluctuations (23) or maintained hypotension in the intraoperative period (24). The use of vasopressors during surgery and/or postoperative hypertension is associated with new-onset dementia after surgery (25). With more than 46 million Americans over the age of 65, postoperative delirium is a major public health issue with an projected annual cost of over \$150 billion. It is estimated that 30-40% of delirium cases might be preventable (26). Prevention and optimization is the most effective strategy for minimizing neurologic injury. Hemodynamic monitoring using minimally invasive and noninvasive monitors can optimize the cognitive recovery and perioperative experience of surgical population. This might lead to improve neurologic outcomes, decrease hospital length of stay, reduce the amount of postoperative mechanical ventilation, lessen ICU length of stay, cut back healthcare costs in general, and patients' functional decline.

TABLE 2 | Non-minimal invasive continuous cardiac output monitors.

Basic principle	Requirements	Advantage	Disadvantage
NON-INVASIVE			
Bioimpedance and reactance	Chest wall electrode	Easy installation Continuous measurement	Susceptible to noise
	Dedicated tracheal tube	Continuous measurement	Need Intubation
Ultrasound	TTE probe	Evaluate cardiac preload and motion	Chest wall access Operator's skill
	Transthoracic Doppler probe	Simple and small probe PA based measurement available	Unstable probe direction
Pulse transit time	ECG and pulse oximeter	Calculated from basic monitoring Continuous measurement	Not available in dysrhythmia
MINIMAL INVAS	SIVE		
Ultrasound	TEE probe	Evaluate cardiac preload and motion	Esophageal access Operator dependent
	Esophageal Doppler probe	Simple and Small diameter probe GDT Evidence	Esophageal access
Pulse contour analysis	Arterial line	Continuous measurement Evaluate SVV/PPV	Arterial cannulation (covered by noninvasive continuous finger cuff/tonometoric BP technology)
Transpulmonary Thermodilution	Dedicated arterial catheter	Continuous measurement Evaluate preload information (SVV, GEDV, etc)	Central arterial cannulation Manual calibration with cold water injection
Partial CO2 rebreathing	Dedicated breathing circuit	Vascular disease independent	Need intubated and ventilated CO2 loading
Indicator dilution	Dedicated arterial catheter or photometric sensor	Evaluate blood volume	Indicator accumulation/aller

TTE, transthoracic echocardiography; TEE, transesophageal echocardiography; ECG, electrocardiogram; GDT, goal directed therapy; SVV, stroke volume variation; PPV, pulse pressure variation; GEDV, global end-diastolic volume.

CARDIAC OUTPUT

In the Operating Room

Numerical, target-oriented volume and inotropic management based on hemodynamic measurement is crucial for a rapid recovery. It is increasingly accepted that the traditional fixed volume therapy should be abandoned and the administration of fluids to achieve a certain volume (goal-directed fluid therapy) improves outcomes. In addition to pressure measurement, hemodynamic parameters such as SV need to be calculated (27) and minimally invasive devices can be used, for example in high risk ERAS cases.

Study	Study design	Type of surgery	No. of patients	Evaluation of hypotension	Outcome measurement	Result	Remarks
Sun et al. (28)	Retrospective cohort	Non-cardiac surgery	5,127	MAP < 55, 60, 65 mmHg for 5, 10, 20 min	AKI	MAP < 60 for >10 min associated with AKI	Patients needed invasive BP monitoring
Mascha et al. (29)	Retrospective cohort	Non-cardiac surgery	104,401	Time-weighted average intraoperative MAP	30-day mortality	Intraoperative MAP associated with mortality	Decrease in MAP 80–50 mmHg increased mortality
Monk et al. (30)	Retrospective cohort	Non-cardiac surgery	18,756	Areas under MAP-2SD Absolute BP Percent change from baseline	30-day mortality	Low BP deviation associated with mortality	Absolute BP and % change also associated
Walsh et al. (31)	Retrospective cohort	Non-cardiac surgery	33,330	MAP < 55~75 mmHg for 5, 10, 20 min	AKI and myocardial injury	MAP < 55 associated with AKI and myocardial injury	
Bijker et al. (32)	Case-control	Non-cardiac, non- neurosurgical surgery	294	A priori definition in systolic and mean pressure (40–100 mmHg), Decrease 10–40% of baseline	Ischemic stroke within 10 POD	30% decrease in MAP associated with stroke	Includes 20 CEA patients
Yocum et al. (33)	Cohort	Lumbar spine surgery	45	Absolute BP value	Neuropsychometric performance after 1 day and 1 month	Low minimum MAP associated with low performance	In hypertensive patients
Bijker et al. (34)	Cohort	General and vascular surgery	1,705	A priori definition in SBP and MAP (40–100 mmHg), Decrease 10–40% of baseline	1 year mortality after surgery	Low BP and aging associated with mortality	
Monk et al. (35)	Prospective cohort	Non-cardiac surgery	1,064	SAP < 80 mmHg	1 year mortality	SBP < 80 related to mortality	
Wang NY et al. (36)	Randomized controlled trial	Orthopedic surgery	103	MAP < 80 mmHg	Postoperative delirium at day 2	MAP <80 mmHg associated to delirium	
Sessler DI et al. (24)	Retrospective	Non-cardiac surgery	24,120	MAP < 75 mmHg	Length of stay and 30-day mortality	Low MAP indicator of mortality	

BP, blood pressure; MAP, mean arterial pressure; SBP, systolic blood pressure; CEA, carotid endarterectomy; AKI, acute kidney injury; SD, standard deviation.

In the Intensive Care Unit (ICU)

The International Guidelines for Management of Severe Sepsis and Septic Shock brought further attention to the need for hemodynamic assessment in critically ill patients (37). Management in the ICU is based on a detailed assessment, which includes infusion loading, diuretics, dialysis, cardiovascular drugs, ventilator setting, rehabilitation care, and timing. Along with patient recovery, removing unnecessary invasive monitors, and their replacement with minimally invasive techniques can reduce mechanical and infectious complications, facilitating early mobilization and recovery. Many patients have an arterial line for frequent blood sampling in ICU. Pulse contour analysis monitor is therefore an option since CO and other parameters can be obtained without inserting an additional catheter.

DISCUSSION

No single monitor is able to comprehensively identify the spectrum of pathophysiologic changes for high risk patients,

despite various commercially available devices with a range of differing measurement principles.

Understanding the measurement principles behind minimally invasive and noninvasive techniques can facilitate accurate evaluation of patients' hemodynamic status, even taking into consideration a possible measurement mismatch. When choosing and applying these monitors, it is important to clarify the purpose for monitoring and how to correctly employ the obtained parameters. The development of minimally invasive and noninvasive devices derives from the need to reduce complications from invasive tools. The application of two complementary devices, with different background principles, might even be an alternative to an invasive technology.

In order to improve patient outcomes, monitoring itself should not be the goal. Monitoring principles need to be understood to guide therapy and decision making. New techniques have led to the development of new hemodynamic parameters. Dynamic parameters such as SVV and PPV are now widely recognized as important signs that can be used to

guide fluid management. SVV has been shown to be a valid measure of fluid responsiveness (38, 39) and many different technologies are available for measuring SVV at the bedside (40). An estimate of both SVV and PPV is displayed in real time by the PiCCO plus system (Pulsion Medical Systems AG) (38, 41) as well as by the LiDCO system. The pulse contour method measures SVV through a femoral catheter (transcardiopulmonary thermodilution) (42, 43). Another device that measures SVV, the FloTrac/Vigileo system (Edwards Lifesciences LLC), requires standard arterial access and is considered minimally invasive and easy to use (44). In an RCT in patients who had undergone elective cardiac surgery (N = 40), SVVs assessed using the FloTrac/Vigileo and the PiCCOplus systems performed similarly in predicting fluid responsiveness (42). Today many studies have demonstrated the ability of this algorithm to predict fluid responsiveness in the operating room. It is also possible to assess surrogates for SVV and PPV noninvasively. Attached noninvasively to a finger (45), the pulse oximeter probe can be used to detect changes in blood volume at the site of measurement (46) and respiratory variations in the pulse oximeter plethysmographic waveform amplitude (ΔPOP) have been shown to be related to PPV and SVV (47). This index is also sensitive to changes in preload (48), and can predict fluid responsiveness in mechanically ventilated patients (46, 49-52). The Pleth Variability Index (PVI) is a clinical algorithm that allows for noninvasive, automated, continuous calculation of \triangle POP using a pulse oximeter in mechanically-ventilated patients during general anesthesia (40, 45, 53). PVI is calculated as the dynamic changes in perfusion index (PI)-the ratio of non-pulsatile to pulsatile blood flow through the peripheral capillary bed-occurring during a complete respiratory cycle (40, 54). PVI has been shown to predict fluid responsiveness with good sensitivity and specificity: in mechanically ventilated

REFERENCES

- Mythen MG, Swart M, Acheson N, Crawford R, Jones K, Kuper M, et al. Perioperative fluid management: consensus statement from the Enhanced Recovery Partnership. *Perioper Med.* (2012) 1:2. doi: 10.1186/2047-0525-1-2
- Giglio MT, Marucci M, Testini M, Brienza N. Goal-directed haemodynamic therapy and gastrointestinal complications in major surgery: a metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. *Br J Anaesth.* (2009) 103:637–46. doi: 10.1093/bja/aep279
- 3. Aloisi F. Immune function of microglia. Glia (2001) 36:165-79.
- 4. Ilies C, Grudev G, Hedderich J, Renner J, Steinfath M, Bein B, et al. Comparison of a continuous noninvasive arterial pressure device with invasive measurements in cardiovascular postsurgical intensive care patients: a prospective observational study. *Eur J Anaesthesiol.* (2015) 32:20–8. doi: 10.1097/EJA.000000000000136
- Gayat E, Mongardon N, Tuil O, Sievert K, Chazot T, Liu N, et al. CNAP((R)) does not reliably detect minimal or maximal arterial blood pressures during induction of anaesthesia and tracheal intubation. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand*. (2013) 57:468–73. doi: 10.1111/aas.12028
- Hahn R, Rinosl H, Neuner M, Kettner SC. Clinical validation of a continuous non-invasive haemodynamic monitor (CNAP™ 500) during general anaesthesia. Br J Anaesth. (2012) 108:581–5. doi: 10.1093/bja/ aer499
- 7. Ameloot K, Van De Vijver K, Van Regenmortel N, De Laet I, Schoonheydt K, Dits H, et al. Validation study of Nexfin(R) continuous non-invasive blood

patients (45). Today, SVV is also available non-invasively using Bioreactance (NICOM, Cheetah) and technologies based on noninvasive blood pressure monitoring (Clearsight, CNAP devices). It is possible that the future will bring us even better indicators derived from advanced method and analysis. Although the comparative examination on the accuracy of the new equipment will require intensive studies, we can wait in anticipation of these new technologies.

The assessment of hemodynamics allow for a customized approach to patient management, one in which treatment decisions are being guided by more precise, multimodal and technologically sophisticated monitoring of physiological variables. Monitoring equipment that can provide precise hemodynamic information without the complications and complexity of invasive techniques can facilitate individualized hemodynamic management and lead to improved outcomes and many other positive contributions to the field.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

TY, SV, and MC are responsible for manuscript research, writing, editing, and review. YG is responsible for manuscript review.

FUNDING

SV has received research support through the Innovation Seed Grant from the Department of Anesthesiology and Perioperative Medicine, UCLA. MC has received research support from Edwards Lifesciences through his Department and NIH R01 GM117622 - Machine learning of physiological variables to predict diagnose and treat cardiorespiratory instability, and NIH R01 NR013912 - Predicting Patient Instability Noninvasively for Nursing Care-Two (PPINNC-2).

pressure monitoring in critically ill adult patients. *Minerva Anestesiol*. (2014) **80**:1294–301.

- Vos JJ, Poterman M, Mooyaart EA, Weening M, Struys MM, Scheeren TW, et al. Comparison of continuous non-invasive finger arterial pressure monitoring with conventional intermittent automated arm arterial pressure measurement in patients under general anaesthesia. Br J Anaesth. (2014) 113:67–74. doi: 10.1093/bja/ aeu091
- Hofhuizen C, Lansdorp B, van der Hoeven JG, Scheffer GJ, Lemson J. Validation of noninvasive pulse contour cardiac output using finger arterial pressure in cardiac surgery patients requiring fluid therapy. *J Crit Care* (2014) 29:161–5.
- Langwieser N, Prechtl L, Meidert AS, Hapfelmeier A, Bradaric C, Ibrahim T, et al. Radial artery applanation tonometry for continuous noninvasive arterial blood pressure monitoring in the cardiac intensive care unit. *Clin Res Cardiol.* (2015) **104**:518–24. doi: 10.1007/s00392-015-0816-5
- Meidert AS, Huber W, Muller JN, Schofthaler M, Hapfelmeier A, Langwieser N, et al. Radial artery applanation tonometry for continuous non-invasive arterial pressure monitoring in intensive care unit patients: comparison with invasively assessed radial arterial pressure. *Br J Anaesth*. (2014) **112**:521–8. doi: 10.1093/bja/aet400
- 12. Saugel B, Meidert AS, Langwieser N, Wagner JY, Fassio F, Hapfelmeier A, et al. An autocalibrating algorithm for non-invasive cardiac output determination based on the analysis of an arterial pressure waveform

recorded with radial artery applanation tonometry: a proof of concept pilot analysis. *J Clin Monit Comput.* (2014) **28**:357–62. doi: 10.1007/s10877-013-9540-8

- Findlay JY, Gali B, Keegan MT, Burkle CM, Plevak DJ. Vasotrac arterial blood pressure and direct arterial blood pressure monitoring during liver transplantation. *Anesth Analg.* (2006) 102:690–3. doi: 10.1213/01.ane.0000196512.96019.e4
- Alfano G, Fontana F, Cappelli G. Noninvasive blood pressure measurement in maintenance hemodialysis patients: comparison of agreement between oscillometric and finger-cuff methods. *Nephron* (2017) 136:309–17. doi: 10.1159/000457812
- 15. Matthys K, Verdonck P. Development and modelling of arterial applanation tonometry: a review. *Technol Health Care* (2002) **10**:65–76.
- Mukkamala R, Hahn JO, Inan OT, Mestha LK, Kim CS, Toreyin H, et al. Toward ubiquitous blood pressure monitoring via pulse transit time: theory and practice. *IEEE Trans Biomed Eng.* (2015) 62:1879–901. doi: 10.1109/TBME.2015.2441951
- Jakovljevic DG, Trenell MI, MacGowan GA. Bioimpedance and bioreactance methods for monitoring cardiac output. *Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol.* (2014) 28:381–94. doi: 10.1016/j.bpa.2014.09.003
- Royse CF, Seah JL, Donelan L, Royse AG. Point of care ultrasound for basic haemodynamic assessment: novice compared with an expert operator. *Anaesthesia* (2006) 61:849–55. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2044.2006.04746.x
- Yamada T, Tsutsui M, Sugo Y, Sato T, Akazawa T, Sato N, et al. Multicenter study verifying a method of noninvasive continuous cardiac output measurement using pulse wave transit time: a comparison with intermittent bolus thermodilution cardiac output. *Anesth Analg.* (2012) 115:82–7. doi: 10.1213/ANE.0b013e31824e2b6c
- Safdar N, O'Horo JC, Maki DG. Arterial catheter-related bloodstream infection: incidence, pathogenesis, risk factors and prevention. J Hosp Infect. (2013) 85:189–95. doi: 10.1016/j.jhin.2013.06.018
- Monnet X, Anguel N, Naudin B, Jabot J, Richard C, Teboul JL. Arterial pressure-based cardiac output in septic patients: different accuracy of pulse contour and uncalibrated pressure waveform devices. *Crit Care* (2010) 14:R109. doi: 10.1186/cc9058
- Odenstedt H, Stenqvist O, Lundin S. Clinical evaluation of a partial CO2 rebreathing technique for cardiac output monitoring in critically ill patients. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand.* (2002) 46:152–9. doi: 10.1034/j.1399-6576.2002.460205.x
- Hirsch J, DePalma G, Tsai TT, Sands LP, Leung JM. Impact of intraoperative hypotension and blood pressure fluctuations on early postoperative delirium after non-cardiac surgery. *Br J Anaesth.* (2015) 115:418–26. doi: 10.1093/bja/aeu458
- 24. Sessler DI, Sigl JC, Kelley SD, Chamoun NG, Manberg PJ, Saager L, et al. Hospital stay and mortality are increased in patients having a 'Triple Low' of low blood pressure, low bispectral index, and low minimum alveolar concentration of volatile anesthesia. *Anesthesiology* (2012) **116**:1195–203. doi: 10.1097/ALN.0b013e31825683dc
- Neerland BE, Krogseth M, Juliebo V, Hylen Ranhoff A, Engedal K, Frihagen F, et al. Perioperative hemodynamics and risk for delirium and new onset dementia in hip fracture patients; A prospective follow-up study. *PLoS ONE* (2017) 12:e0180641. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0180641
- Fong TG, Tulebaev SR, Inouye SK. Delirium in elderly adults: diagnosis, prevention and treatment. *Nat Rev Neurol.* (2009) 5:210–20. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2009.24
- Vallet B, Blanloeil Y, Cholley B, Orliaguet G, Pierre S, Tavernier B. Guidelines for perioperative haemodynamic optimization. *Ann Fr Anesth Reanim.* (2013) 32:e151–8. doi: 10.1016/j.annfar.2013.09.010
- Sun LY, Wijeysundera DN, Tait GA, Beattie WS. Association of intraoperative hypotension with acute kidney injury after elective noncardiac surgery. *Anesthesiology* (2015) **123**:515–23. doi: 10.1097/ALN.000000000 00076
- Mascha EJ, Yang D, Weiss S, Sessler DI. Intraoperative mean arterial pressure variability and 30-day mortality in patients having noncardiac surgery. *Anesthesiology* (2015) **123**:79–91. doi: 10.1097/ALN.000000000 000686
- 30. Monk TG, Bronsert MR, Henderson WG, Mangione MP, Sum-Ping ST, Bentt DR, et al. Association between intraoperative hypotension and hypertension

and 30-day postoperative mortality in noncardiac surgery. Anesthesiology (2015) **123**:307–19. doi: 10.1097/ALN.00000000000756

- 31. Walsh M, Devereaux PJ, Garg AX, Kurz A, Turan A, Rodseth RN, et al. Relationship between intraoperative mean arterial pressure and clinical outcomes after noncardiac surgery: toward an empirical definition of hypotension. *Anesthesiology* (2013) 119:507–15. doi: 10.1097/ALN.0b013e3182a10e26
- Bijker JB, Persoon S, Peelen LM, Moons KG, Kalkman CJ, Kappelle LJ, et al. Intraoperative hypotension and perioperative ischemic stroke after general surgery: a nested case-control study. *Anesthesiology* (2012) 116:658–64. doi: 10.1097/ALN.0b013e3182472320
- Yocum GT, Gaudet JG, Teverbaugh LA, Quest DO, McCormick PC, Connolly ES Jr, et al. Neurocognitive performance in hypertensive patients after spine surgery. *Anesthesiology* (2009) 110:254–61. doi: 10.1097/ALN.0b013e3181942c7a
- Bijker JB, van Klei WA, Vergouwe Y, Eleveld DJ, van Wolfswinkel L, Moons KG, et al. Intraoperative hypotension and 1-year mortality after noncardiac surgery. *Anesthesiology* (2009) 111:1217–26. doi: 10.1097/ALN.0b013e3181c1493
- Monk TG, Saini V, Weldon BC, Sigl JC. Anesthetic management and oneyear mortality after noncardiac surgery. *Anesth Analg.* (2005) 100:4–10. doi: 10.1213/01.ANE.0000147519.82841.5E
- Wang NY, Hirao A, Sieber F. Association between intraoperative blood pressure and postoperative delirium in elderly hip fracture patients. *PLoS ONE* (2015) 10:e0123892. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.01 23892
- 37. Rhodes A, Evans LE, Alhazzani W, Levy MM, Antonelli M, Ferrer R, et al. Surviving sepsis campaign: international guidelines for management of sepsis and septic shock: 2016. *Intensive Care Med.* (2017) 43:304–77. doi: 10.1007/s00134-017-4683-6
- Hofer CK, Muller SM, Furrer L, Klaghofer R, Genoni M, Zollinger A. Stroke volume and pulse pressure variation for prediction of fluid responsiveness in patients undergoing off-pump coronary artery bypass grafting. *Chest* (2005) 128:848–54. doi: 10.1378/chest.128.2.848
- Wiesenack C, Fiegl C, Keyser A, Prasser C, Keyl C. Assessment of fluid responsiveness in mechanically ventilated cardiac surgical patients. *Eur J Anaesthesiol.* (2005) 22:658–65. doi: 10.1017/S0265021505001092
- Cannesson M, Delannoy B, Morand A, Rosamel P, Attof Y, Bastien O, et al. Does the Pleth variability index indicate the respiratory-induced variation in the plethysmogram and arterial pressure waveforms? *Anesth Analg.* (2008) 106:1189–94. doi: 10.1213/ane.0b013e318167ab1f
- Planel E, Krishnamurthy P, Miyasaka T, Liu L, Herman M, Kumar A, et al. Anesthesia-induced hyperphosphorylation detaches 3-repeat tau from microtubules without affecting their stability *in vivo. J Neurosci.* (2008) 28:12798–807. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4101-08.200
- Hofer CK, Senn A, Weibel L, Zollinger A. Assessment of stroke volume variation for prediction of fluid responsiveness using the modified FloTrac and PiCCOplus system. *Crit Care* (2008) 12:R82. doi: 10.1186/ cc6933
- Sander M, von Heymann C, Foer A, von Dossow V, Grosse J, Dushe S, et al. Pulse contour analysis after normothermic cardiopulmonary bypass in cardiac surgery patients. *Crit Care* (2005) 9:R729–34. doi: 10.1186/ cc3903
- 44. Mayer J, Boldt J, Mengistu AM, Rohm KD, Suttner S. Goal-directed intraoperative therapy based on autocalibrated arterial pressure waveform analysis reduces hospital stay in high-risk surgical patients: a randomized, controlled trial. *Crit Care* (2010) 14:R18. doi: 10.1186/cc8875
- 45. Cannesson M, Desebbe O, Rosamel P, Delannoy B, Robin J, Bastien O, et al. Pleth variability index to monitor the respiratory variations in the pulse oximeter plethysmographic waveform amplitude and predict fluid responsiveness in the operating theatre. *Br J Anaesth.* (2008) 101:200–6. doi: 10.1093/bja/aen133
- 46. Natalini G, Rosano A, Taranto M, Faggian B, Vittorielli E, Bernardini A. Arterial versus plethysmographic dynamic indices to test responsiveness for testing fluid administration in hypotensive patients: a clinical trial. *Anesth Analg.* (2006) 103:1478–84. doi: 10.1213/01.ane.0000246811.88524.75
- 47. Cannesson M, Besnard C, Durand PG, Bohe J, Jacques D. Relation between respiratory variations in pulse oximetry plethysmographic waveform

amplitude and arterial pulse pressure in ventilated patients. *Crit Care* (2005) 9:R562–R8. doi: 10.1186/cc3799

- Cannesson M, Desebbe O, Hachemi M, Jacques D, Bastien O, Lehot JJ. Respiratory variations in pulse oximeter waveform amplitude are influenced by venous return in mechanically ventilated patients under general anaesthesia. *Eur J Anaesthesiol.* (2007) 24:245–51. doi: 10.1017/S026502150600161X
- 49. Cannesson M, Attof Y, Rosamel P, Desebbe O, Joseph P, Metton O, et al. Respiratory variations in pulse oximetry plethysmographic waveform amplitude to predict fluid responsiveness in the operating room. *Anesthesiology* (2007) 106:1105–11. doi: 10.1097/01.anes.0000267593.72744.20
- Feissel M, Teboul JL, Merlani P, Badie J, Faller JP, Bendjelid K. Plethysmographic dynamic indices predict fluid responsiveness in septic ventilated patients. *Intensive Care Med.* (2007) 33:993–9. doi: 10.1007/s00134-007-0602-6
- Solus-Biguenet H, Fleyfel M, Tavernier B, Kipnis E, Onimus J, Robin E, et al. Non-invasive prediction of fluid responsiveness during major hepatic surgery. *Br J Anaesth*. (2006) 97:808–16. doi: 10.1093/bja/ael250
- Wyffels PA, Durnez PJ, Helderweirt J, Stockman WM, De Kegel D. Ventilation-induced plethysmographic variations predict fluid responsiveness in ventilated postoperative cardiac surgery patients. *Anesth Analg.* (2007) 105:448–52. doi: 10.1213/01.ane.0000267520.16003.17

- 53. Desebbe O, Boucau C, Farhat F, Bastien O, Lehot JJ, Cannesson M. The ability of pleth variability index to predict the hemodynamic effects of positive end-expiratory pressure in mechanically ventilated patients under general anesthesia. *Anesth Analg.* (2010) 110:792–8. doi: 10.1213/ANE.0b013e3181cd6d06
- Palop JJ, Mucke L. Amyloid-β-induced neuronal dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease: from synapses toward neural networks. *Nat Neurosci.* (2010) 13:812–8. doi: 10.1038/nn.2583

Conflict of Interest Statement: MC is a founder of Sironis and holds a patent on closed-loop hemodynamic optimization licensed to Edwards Lifesciences.

The other authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Yamada, Vacas, Gricourt and Cannesson. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Predictive Value of Integrated Pulmonary Index after Off-Pump Coronary Artery Bypass Grafting: A Prospective Observational Study

Evgenia V. Fot*, Natalia N. Izotova, Anjelika S. Yudina, Aleksei A. Smetkin, Vsevolod V. Kuzkov and Mikhail Y. Kirov

Department of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, Northern State Medical University, Arkhangelsk, Russia

Background: The early warning scores may increase the safety of perioperative period. The objective of this study was to assess the diagnostic and predictive role of Integrated Pulmonary Index (IPI) after off-pump coronary artery bypass grafting (OPCAB).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Bernd Saugel, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Germany

Reviewed by:

Agnes S. Meidert, Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München, Germany Daniel Lahner, Institute for Experimental and Clinical Traumatology (LBG), Austria

> ***Correspondence:** Evgenia V. Fot ev_fot@mail.ru

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Intensive Care Medicine and Anesthesiology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 14 June 2017 Accepted: 25 July 2017 Published: 09 August 2017

Citation:

Fot EV, Izotova NN, Yudina AS, Smetkin AA, Kuzkov VV and Kirov MY (2017) The Predictive Value of Integrated Pulmonary Index after Off-Pump Coronary Artery Bypass Grafting: A Prospective Observational Study. Front. Med. 4:132. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2017.00132 **Materials and Methods:** Forty adult patients undergoing elective OPCAB were enrolled into a single-center prospective observational study. We assessed respiratory function using IPI that includes oxygen saturation, end-tidal CO₂, respiratory rate, and pulse rate. In addition, we evaluated blood gas analyses and hemodynamics, including ECG, invasive arterial pressure, and cardiac index. The measurements were performed after transfer to the intensive care unit, after spontaneous breathing trial and at 2, 6, 12, and 18 h after extubation.

Results and Discussion: The value of IPI registered during respiratory support correlated weakly with cardiac index (rho = 0.4; p = 0.04) and ScvO₂ (rho = 0.4, p = 0.02). After extubation, IPI values decreased significantly, achieving a minimum by 18 h. The IPI value ≤ 9 at 6 h after extubation was a predictor of complicated early postoperative period (AUC = 0.71; p = 0.04) observed in 13 patients.

Conclusion: In off-pump coronary surgery, the IPI decreases significantly after tracheal extubation and may predict postoperative complications.

Keywords: postoperative respiratory failure, coronary artery bypass grafting, monitoring, microstream capnography, integrated pulmonary index

INTRODUCTION

Cardiac surgery can be complicated by respiratory failure that may contribute to increased morbidity and additional health-care costs (1, 2). The outcome of coronary artery bypass grafting can be significantly influenced by decompensation caused by chronic pulmonary diseases and other complications (atelectases, pleuritis, etc.) (3–5). Therefore, the thorough postoperative monitoring of pulmonary function during both mechanical ventilation and spontaneous breathing may be of a great value. Notably, the modern monitoring devices should be accurate and non- or minimally invasive with measurements that are continuous and results easily interpreted (6).

To maintain respiratory function, the cardiosurgical patients are monitored using pulse oximetry, capnography, respiratory rate, and discrete blood gas analysis (7–9). Although blood gas analyses are the gold standard for early detection of different types of respiratory failure, they are invasive,

cannot be measured continuously, and frequently impose a delay between sampling and availability of results (10). Thus, the early warning systems allowing early recognition of critical respiratory events might be of value when patient is monitored both in the intensive care unit (ICU), postoperative ward, and high dependency unit. This approach can be particularly useful with a limited number of medical staff. Several observational studies indicate that early warning systems improve detection of complications (11), and their use is recommended by the World Federation of Societies of Anesthesiologists to facilitate the work of nurses and physicians in the ICU (12, 13).

The Integrated Pulmonary Index (IPI) is an automated value calculated by one monitor (Capnostream-20, Medtronic, Israel) and can be considered as an automated early warning system. The IPI algorithm utilizes the real time measures and interactions of four parameters—end-tidal CO_2 (PetCO₂), respiration rate, pulse rate, and oxygen saturation (SpO₂) to provide an assessment of the patient's respiratory status. The calculation of the IPI is based on the fuzzy logic principle, a mathematical model, which mimics human logic thinking; detailed description of the algorithm was provided by Ronen et al. (14) The values of IPI below 7 have been suggested to be an indicator for respiratory deterioration (14).

Currently, only few investigations of IPI were performed during non-cardiosurgical procedures (14–18) In these studies, IPI algorithm correlated with the respiratory status and has demonstrated the ability for promoting early awareness to changes in a patient's respiratory system.

The aim of our study was to assess the diagnostic and predictive role of IPI during the discontinuation from mechanical ventilation and in the early postextubation period after off-pump coronary artery bypass grafting (OPCAB).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The study was performed in a 900-bed university hospital (City Hospital #1 of Arkhangelsk, Russia). During 2015, 40 adult patients undergoing elective OPCAB were enrolled into an observational prospective study. The study design and the informed consent form were approved by the Ethical Committee of Northern State Medical University (Arkhangelsk, Russian Federation) and registered with http://ClinicalTrials.gov (ref: NCT02524522). Written informed consent was obtained from every patient. Exclusion criteria were age <18 and >80 years, morbid obesity with body mass index >40 kg/m², and constant atrial fibrillation.

All patients were intubated using the standard induction technique with sodium thiopental (4 mg/kg), fentanyl ($2.5-3.0 \mu g/kg$) and pipecuronium bromide (0.1 mg/kg). Anesthesia was maintained using sevoflurane (0.5-3.0 vol.% at the end of expiration) and fentanyl ($2.0-4.0 \mu g/kg/h$). Depth of anesthesia was adjusted to maintain BIS values between 40 and 60 (LifeScope, Nihon Kohden, Japan).

In all cases, preoxygenation with 80% O₂ was provided during 3-5 min before anesthesia. After tracheal intubation, patients were ventilated using a protective volume-controlled mode (Dräger Primus, Germany) with tidal volume of 6-8 mL/kg of predicted body weight, flow of 1 L/min and positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) of 5 cm H₂O. FiO₂ was set to at least 50% or higher to

achieve intraoperative SpO $_2$ above 95%. The respiratory rate was adjusted to maintain PetCO $_2$ value within 30–35 mmHg.

After surgery, all patients were transferred to the postoperative cardiac ICU and shortly sedated with continuous infusion of propofol (2–4 μ g/kg/h) to maintain BIS values within 60–70. Respiratory support in ICU was provided by a G5 ventilator (Hamilton Medical, Switzerland) using pressure controlled ventilation mode with parameters of intraoperative ventilation. Additionally, all patients received recruitment maneuver by raising the PEEP to 20 cm H₂O for 5 min.

After the initial measurements, sedation was stopped, and the weaning from respiratory support was initiated. The weaning protocol included gradual reduction of inspiratory pressure and mandatory respiratory rate, as well as spontaneous breathing trial. After passing the 30-min spontaneous breathing trial, all the patients were immediately extubated. After extubation, the patients received a supplementary oxygen flow of 4 L/min *via* a nasal catheter. During the weaning process and in the early postextubation period, all the patients received continuous infusion of fentanyl and discrete administration of paracetamol for multimodal analgesia. In addition, the postoperative therapy included aspirin, low-molecular weight heparins, and bisoprolol.

The measurements included ventilator parameters, blood gas analyses (ABL800Flex, Radiometer, Denmark), PetCO₂, SpO₂, respiratory rate, pulse rate, and IPI (Capnostream-20, Medtronic). The IPI measurement is based on continuous transformation of SpO₂, PetCO₂, pulse rate, and respiratory rate values into a single index from 1 to 10, where "10" indicates a normal respiratory status, and "1" indicates that patient requires immediate intervention. We distributed patients into two subgroups: with optimal (IPI 9–10) and suboptimal (IPI \leq 8) IPI values (**Table 1**). After tracheal extubation, for a more accurate assessment of the IPI, all the values were measured following breathing during 5 min without supplemental oxygen (FiO₂ 0.21), avoiding the reduction of SpO₂ less than 88%. Continuous hemodynamic measurements included ECG monitoring, invasive arterial pressure and cardiac output measured with pulse wave transit time (esCCO, Nihon Kohden, Japan).

All these parameters were registered after transfer to the ICU, as well as after spontaneous breathing trial and at 2, 6, 12, and 18 h after extubation. In addition, we recorded the preoperative EuroScore II, perioperative fluid balance, left ventricle ejection fraction assessed by transthoracic echocardiography before and 24 h after surgery, duration of postoperative mechanical ventilation and ICU stay, as well as early postoperative complications and hospitalization time. Postoperative complications were assessed according to the categories as predefined the study protocol: arrhythmias, hemorrhage, respiratory complications,

TABLE 1 | The clinical interpretation of Integrated Pulmonary Index (IPI) (14).

IPI	Patient status	Subgroups
10–9	Normal	Optimal values
8	Within normal range	Suboptimal values
7	Close to normal range; requires attention	
5–6	Requires attention and may require intervention	
3	Requires intervention	
1_2	Requires immediate intervention	

neurological complications, and postoperative myocardial damage. Arrhythmic complications were comprised of any episode of atrial fibrillation, ventricular arrhythmia, or fibrillation requiring therapeutic intervention. Hemorrhagic complications were defined as drainage blood loss of more than 200 mL/h for three consecutive hours or re-sternotomy. Respiratory complications were reintubation, need for prolonged oxygen therapy, pneumothorax, hydrothorax, chylothorax, or pneumonia. Patients were considered as requiring prolonged oxygen therapy after extubation in case if needed oxygen insufflation more than 12 h to maintain SpO₂ > 93%. Neurological complications were defined as postoperative delirium or stroke. The postoperative myocardial damage was defined as an increase in the plasma concentration of creatine kinase-MB > 50 pg/mL.

Statistical Analysis

For data collection and analysis, we used SPSS software (version 17.0; SPSS Inc., USA) and MedCalc software (version 12.3, MedCalc Software, Belgium). Due to pilot design of the study, the sample size was limited by 40 patients. All the variables were expressed as median (25th-75th interguartile interval). The groups were compared using Mann-Whitney test. The intragroup comparisons were performed by Friedman and post hoc Wilcoxon tests with Bonferroni correction. For correlation analysis, we used Spearman test. Nominal data were compared using γ^2 test and expressed as patient number. To evaluate the ability of IPI and PetCO₂ to predict cardiac index <2.5 L/min/m² during mechanical ventilation, we performed ROC-curve analysis and calculated area under the ROC curve (AUC). The ROC analysis was also used to assess the capability of IPI and PaO₂/FiO₂ measured at 6 h after extubation for prediction of postoperative complications during 24 h. The optimal cutoff point for IPI was determined by maximum value of the Youden Index (maximizing sensitivity and specificity). For *post hoc* intragroup comparisons, *p* value < 0.013 was considered as statistically significant. In all other cases, p value < 0.05 was regarded as statistically significant.

RESULTS

We enrolled 30 males and 10 females. Demographic and baseline characteristics of the patients, as well as postoperative complications are shown in **Table 2**.

After admission to the ICU, we had difficulties in registration of the IPI value only in one patient. Notably, 10 min later IPI was registered in 100% of patients. After admission to the ICU, 5% of patients required attention according to their respiratory status and had IPI < 7. Simultaneously, 63% of patients had PaO₂/FiO₂ < 300 mmHg. The IPI values, measured after ICU admission, weakly correlated with cardiac index (rho = 0.4, p = 0.04) and ScvO₂ (rho = 0.4, p = 0.02). The decreased values of IPI and PetCO₂ during controlled mechanical ventilation were associated with CI < 2.5 L/min/m² (cutoff point for IPI \leq 8, sensitivity 84%, specificity 53%, positive predictive value 64%, negative predictive value 75%, AUC = 0.72, p = 0.02; cutoff point for PetCO₂ \leq 30 mmHg, sensitivity 78%, specificity 68%, positive predictive value 70%, negative predictive value 76%, AUC = 0.73, p = 0.02, **Figure 1**). TABLE 2 | The patient characteristics during perioperative period.

Characteristics	Value
Age, years	62 (55–70)
BMI, kg/m ²	30 (27-31)
EuroScore II, points	1.15 (0.85–1.59)
Duration of surgery, min	210 (185–250)
Grafts, number	3 (2-4)
Intraoperative fluid balance, mL	900 (563-1,238)
Baseline characteristics after admission to the ICU	
IPI	9 (8–10)ª
PaO ₂ /FiO ₂ , mmHg	270 (193–332)
SpO ₂ , %	100 (98–100)
PetCO ₂ , mmHg	30 (28–34)
PR, bpm	61 (54–75)
RR/min	15 (13–15)
PaCO ₂ , mmHg	39 (36-41)
Cardiac index, L/min/m ²	2.41 (2.04-2.76)
Duration of postoperative ventilation, min	193 (138-258)
Duration of ICU stay, h	24 (24-66)
Postoperative complications ($n = 13$)	
Arrhythmia	5
Respiratory complications	6
Hemorrhagic complications	1
Neurological complications	1
Myocardial damage	0

an = 39; in all other cases n = 40.

Data presented as median (25th–75th percentile), percentage or numbers.

BMI, body mass index; PR, pulse rate; RR, respiratory rate; ICU, intensive care unit; IPI, Integrated Pulmonary Index.



FIGURE 1 | ROC curves for Integrated Pulmonary Index (IPI), end-tidal CO₂, and cardiac index < 2.5 L/min/m² during mechanical ventilation. AUC = 0.72, p = 0.02; cutoff point of IPI ≤ 8 , with sensitivity 84%, specificity 53%, positive predictive value 64%, negative predictive value 75%. AUC = 0.73, p = 0.02; cutoff point of PetCO₂ ≤ 30 mmHg, with sensitivity 78%, specificity 68%, positive predictive value 70%, negative predictive value 76%.

All patients were successfully weaned from mechanical ventilation. PaO_2/FiO_2 ratio was stable both during the spontaneous breathing trial and after tracheal extubation. In contrast, IPI





decreased significantly after OPCAB with a minimal value at 18 h after extubation (**Figure 2**). As shown in **Figure 3**, in patients with $PaO_2/FiO_2 < 200 \text{ mmHg}$ on ICU admission, the IPI values at 2, 6, 12, and 18 h after extubation did not exceed suboptimal range (≤ 8) (p < 0.05 as compared to IPI values of the subgroup with $PaO_2/FiO_2 > 200 \text{ mmHg}$).

In addition, the suboptimal IPI values at 2 h after tracheal extubation were associated with higher preoperative EuroScore and decreased left ventricular ejection fraction before and after OPCAB (**Table 3**). In the subgroup with IPI ≤ 8 , we observed decreased SpO₂ and etCO₂, as well as increased pulse rate. Higher IPI values were associated with positive fluid balance and decreased rate of diuretic administration at the first day of ICU stay.

The length of ICU and hospital stay did not differ between the patients with optimal and suboptimal IPI values. We did not find any associations between PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio and the length of ICU stay either. However, IPI value ≤ 9 at 6 h after extubation demonstrated moderate predictive ability for early postoperative complications (AUC = 0.707; p = 0.04, with sensitivity 92% and specificity 48%, positive predictive value 57%, negative predictive

TABLE 3 | Comparative characteristics in subgroups of patients with optimal (>8) and suboptimal (\leq 8) IPI values at 2 h after extubation.

Characteristics	IPI _{optimal} (n = 25)	IPI _{suboptimal} (n = 13)	p-Value
Age, years	63 (55–70)	65 (56–74)	0.69
BMI, kg/m ²	29 (27–32)	30 (28–32)	0.63
EuroScore II, points	1.01 (0.84–1.5)	1.4 (1.2–2.05) ^a	0.03
EF before surgery, %	60 (55–66)	52 (46–60) ^a	0.02
EF after surgery, %	63 (60–68)	57 (52–62) ^a	0.007
SpO ₂ , %	95 (93–98)	93 (89–95) ^a	0.045
etCO ₂ , mmHg	37 (35–39)	33 (30–35)ª	0.03
PR, bpm	77 (70–88)	88 (75–99) ^a	0.04
RR/min	14 (14–18)	15 (15–18)	0.33
PaO ₂ /FiO ₂ , mmHg	324 (301–349)	317 (293–331)	0.32
PaCO2, mmHg	38 (36–39)	36 (31–39)	0.58
Fluid balance, mL	320 (-110 to 498)	-225 (-337 to +275) ^a	0.03
Urine output, mL/kg/h	1.0 (0.7–1.3)	1.2 (1.0–1.6)	0.06
Administration of diuretics	4	11 ^b	0.05
Duration of surgery, min	195 (172–237)	245 (202–255)	0.13
Duration of ICU stay, h	24 (24–72)	24 (24–48)	0.30
Hospitalization time, days	9 (7–10)	9 (8–12)	0.35

Data presented as median (25th–75th percentile), percentage or numbers.

BMI, body mass index; EF, ejection fraction; PR, pulse rate; RR, respiratory rate; ICU, intensive care unit.

Bold font indicates statistical significance with p < 0.05.

^aMann–Whitney test, p < 0.05.

 ${}^{b}\chi^{2}$, p < 0.05.

value 89%, **Figure 4**). PaO_2/FiO_2 ratio at 6 h after extubation did not demonstrate any predictive ability for postoperative complications (AUC = 0.543; p = 0.67).

DISCUSSION

Our study has shown that IPI can provide important information about respiratory and hemodynamic status of the cardiosurgical patient, especially during the postextubation period.

In our study, we observed difficulties in registration of the IPI value after admission to the ICU in one patient from 40 enrolled into the study; this problem can be explained by decreased perfusion, leading to low SpO₂ signal. Low perfusion as well as



motion artifacts are the well-known limitations of pulse oximetry observed in the early postoperative period after cardiac surgery (19).

After admission to the ICU, the number of patients with compromised respiratory function according to their PaO₂/FiO₂ values (63%) was higher than the number of patients requiring attention according to the IPI values (5%). During controlled mechanical ventilation, several components of IPI like respiratory rate, SpO₂, and PetCO₂, are determined mainly by the operator-depending settings of the ventilator that may not reflect the complex respiratory status. The association of IPI, measured after admission to the ICU, with cardiac index and ScvO₂, observed in our study can be explained by the relationship between cardiac output, PetCO₂, and oxygen transport (20). Although the described correlations were weak that can be caused by dependence of end-tidal CO₂ not only from cardiac output but also from ventilation, metabolism, and other factors, our findings are consistent with other investigations in this field. In several studies, authors demonstrated that PetCO2 and cardiac output had a positive association in different categories of patients (21-23). Thus, Baraka and colleagues have shown that cardiac output correlated with PetCO₂ during partial cardiopulmonary bypass and following weaning from bypass (22). In this study, $PetCO_2 > 30$ mmHg during partial bypass predicted an adequate cardiac output after perfusion. At the same time, $PetCO_2 < 30$ mmHg may correctly denote a low cardiac output only in combination with low ScvO₂ (22). This relationship between PetCO₂ and cardiac function can be relevant not only for cardiac surgery; thus, Dunham and colleagues have found that a decline in PetCO₂ correlates with decrease in noninvasive cardiac output in emergently intubated trauma patients (23). Notably, the addition of pulse rate into the algorithm for calculation of IPI could improve the ability of this parameter to predict decreased cardiac output compared with PetCO₂ alone. However, our ROC analysis has shown equal AUC to predict CI < 2.5 L/min/m² both for IPI < 8 and for PetCO₂ < 30 mmHg. The possible explanation for this finding could be that the heart rate is just one of the determinants of cardiac output, thus PetCO₂ alone may have similar accuracy with IPI in predicting cardiac output after OPCAB.

Notably, reduced IPI values during controlled mechanical ventilation observed in our study can be explained by decreased PetCO₂ levels. During spontaneous breathing with ambient air (FiO₂ 21%), suboptimal IPI was also associated with decreased SpO₂ values and increased pulse rate, aiming to maintain adequate cardiac output and oxygen delivery. We suppose that, summarizing the key cardiovascular and respiratory parameters, IPI can be a useful tool for postoperative assessment of patient in addition to PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio, which has a limited value due to dependence on FiO₂ (24) This can explain the stable values of PaO₂/FiO₂ with simultaneous reduction of SpO2 and IPI after extubation while breathing with ambient air. It is important to mention that the measurement of IPI does not replace postoperative blood gases but it can potentially reduce the number of blood gas samples, is continuous as compared to discrete blood gases and can serve as a "monitoring bridge" after discontinuation of mechanical ventilation and invasive monitoring.

The association of suboptimal IPI values with preoperative EuroScore and ejection fraction before and after intervention demonstrates the relationship of IPI and severity of cardiac comorbidities. Several studies have shown that decreased ejection fraction after cardiac surgery may be associated with risk of sepsis, postoperative respiratory failure and prolonged mechanical ventilation (25, 26). Thus, the reduction of IPI after cardiac surgery can detect patients who require more complex hemodynamic monitoring and optimization including fluids, diuretics, inotrope/vasopressor support, and other therapies.

Association between IPI value ≤ 9 , recorded at 6 h after extubation and the incidence of early complications after OPCAB seems to be relevant for prediction of the course of postoperative period. We did not find in other studies the data about the opportunity of IPI to predict the course of postoperative period, although IPI was effective in detection of clinically significant events, such as hypoxia or bradypnea, during the intraoperative period (16, 17). The complications observed during our study (predominantly, atrial fibrillation and respiratory failure) are accompanied by changes in respiratory and hemodynamic status of the patient. The patients after cardiac surgery can have a higher alert threshold of IPI as compared to other settings where the attention is required when IPI is ≤ 7 . The diagnostic capabilities of IPI need further validation and studies including the assessment of IPI as a marker for the safe transfer from ICU.

Study Limitations

Our findings have a limitation due to relatively small sample size. In addition, all the patients from our study received bisoprolol postoperatively that may influence the heart rate, as well as the IPI value.

63

CONCLUSION

Integrated pulmonary index is associated with changes in cardiac output and may predict the postoperative complications during the discontinuation from mechanical ventilation and in the early postextubation period after OPCAB. This index may be a valuable adjunct to the routine monitoring during spontaneous breathing, but not during controlled mechanical ventilation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was carried out in accordance with the recommendations of the ethics committee of the Northern State Medical University (Arkhangelsk, Russian Federation). All subjects gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. The protocol was approved by the ethics committee of

REFERENCES

- 1. Ng CS, Wan S, Yim AP, Arifi AA. Pulmonary dysfunction after cardiac surgery. *Chest* (2002) 4:1269–77. doi:10.1378/chest.121.4.1269
- Weissman C. Pulmonary complications after cardiac surgery. Semin Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth (2004) 8:185–211. doi:10.1177/108925320400800303
- Forouzannia SK, Abdollahi MH, Mirhosseini SJ, Hadadzadeh M, Hosseini H, Moshtaghion SH, et al. Perioperative predictors and clinical outcome in early and late ICU discharge after off-pump coronary artery bypass surgery. *Acta Med Iran* (2011) 49:307–9.
- Ho CH, Chen YC, Chu CC, Wang JJ, Liao KM. Postoperative complications after coronary artery bypass grafting in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Medicine (Baltimore)* (2016) 95:1–5. doi:10.1097/ MD.000000000002926
- Vakili M, Shirani S, Paknejad O, Yousefshahi F. Acute respiratory distress syndrome diagnosis after coronary artery bypass: comparison between diagnostic criteria and clinical picture. *Acta Med Iran* (2015) 53:51–6.
- Vincent JL, Rhodes A, Perel A, Martin GS, Della Roca G, Vallet B, et al. Clinical review: update on hemodynamic monitoring-a consensus of 16. *Crit Care* (2011) 15:1–8. doi:10.1186/cc10291
- Brochard L, Martin GS, Blanch L, Pelosi P, Belda FJ, Jubran A, et al. Clinical review: respiratory monitoring in the ICU – a consensus of 16. *Crit Care* (2012) 16:1–14. doi:10.1186/cc11146
- Heinze H, Sedemund-Adib B, Heringlake M, Meier T, Eichler W. Relationship between functional residual capacity, respiratory compliance, and oxygenation in patients ventilated after cardiac surgery. *Respir Care* (2010) 55:589–94.
- MacNaughton PD. Assessment of lung function in the ventilated patients. Intensive Care Med (1997) 8:810–8. doi:10.1007/s001340050417
- Technology Subcommittee of the Working Group on Critical Care, Ontario Ministry of Health. Noninvasive blood gas monitoring: a review for use in the adult critical care unit. *CMAJ* (1992) 146:703–12.
- Alam N, Hobbelink EL, Tienhoven AJ. The impact of the use of the early warning score (EARLY WARNING SYSTEMS) on patient outcomes: a systematic review. *Resuscitation* (2014) 85:587–94. doi:10.1016/j.resuscitation.2014.01.013
- Dawes TR, Cheek E, Bewick V, Dennis M, Duckitt RW, Walker J, et al. Introduction of an electronic physiological early warning system: effects on mortality and length of stay. *Br J Anaesth* (2014) 4:603–9. doi:10.1093/bja/aeu107
- Kyriacos U, Jelsma J, James M, Jordan S. Early warning scoring systems versus standard observations charts for wards in South Africa: a cluster randomized controlled trial. *Trials* (2015) 16:103–18. doi:10.1186/s13063-015-0624-2
- Ronen M, Weissbrod R, Overdyk FJ, Ajizian S. Smart respiratory monitoring: clinical development and validation of the IPITM (integrated pulmonary index) algorithm. *J Clin Monit Comput* (2017) 31:435–42. doi:10.1007/ s10877-016-9851-7
- 15. Berkenstadt H, Ben-Menachem E, Herman A, Dach R. An evaluation of the integrated pulmonary index (IPI) for the detection of respiratory events

the Northern State Medical University (Arkhangelsk, Russian Federation).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors had contributed equally.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank the personnel of the cardiosurgical ICU, City Hospital #1 of Arkhangelsk, for their kind assistance during the conduct of the investigation.

FUNDING

The study has received the research grant from Medtronic (Boulder, CO, USA).

in sedated patients undergoing colonoscopy. J Clin Monit Comput (2012) 26:177–81. doi:10.1007/s10877-012-9357-x

- Garah J, Adiv OE, Rosen I, Shaoul R. The value of integrated pulmonary index (IPI) monitoring during endoscopies in children. *J Clin Monit Comput* (2015) 29:773–8. doi:10.1007/s10877-015-9665-z
- Sabbatani P, Mantovan R. Electrical cardioversion of atrial fibrillation: evaluation of sedation safety with midazolam by means of EtCO₂ and IPI algorithm analysis. *Int J Cardiol* (2013) 169:430–2. doi:10.1016/j.ijcard.2013.10.015
- Karbing DS, Rees SE, Jaffe MB. Journal of clinical monitoring and computing 2015 end of year summary: respiration. *J Clin Monit Comput* (2016) 30:7–12. doi:10.1007/s10877-015-9820-6
- Nitzan M, Romem A, Koppel R. Pulse oximetry: fundamentals and technology update. *Med Devices (Auckl)* (2014) 7:231–9. doi:10.2147/MDER.S47319
- 20. Isserles SA, Breen PH. Can changes in end-tidal PCO_2 measure changes in cardiac output? *Anesth Analg* (1991) 6:808–14.
- Whitaker DK, Benson JP. Capnography standards for outside the operating room. Curr Opin Anaesthesiol (2016) 29(4):485–92. doi:10.1097/ ACO.000000000000355
- Baraka AS, Aouad MT, Jalbout MI, Kaddoum RN, Khatib MF, Haroun-Bizri ST. End-tidal CO₂ for prediction of cardiac output following weaning from cardiopulmonary bypass. *J Extra Corpor Technol* (2004) 36:255–7.
- 23. Dunham CM, Chirichella TJ, Gruber BS, Ferrari JP, Martin JA, Luchs BA, et al. In emergently ventilated trauma patients, low end-tidal CO₂ and low cardiac output are associated and correlate with hemodynamic instability, hemorrhage, abnormal pupils, and death. *BMC Anesthesiol* (2013) 13:20–8. doi:10.1186/1471-2253-13-20
- Karbing DS, Kjaergaard S, Smith BW, Espersen K, Allerød C, Andreassen S, et al. Variation in the PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio with FiO₂: mathematical and experimental description, and clinical relevance. *Crit Care* (2007) 11:R118. doi:10.1186/cc5697
- Cohen AJ, Katz MG, Frenkel G, Medalion B, Geva D, Schachner A. Morbid results of prolonged intubation after coronary artery bypass surgery. *Chest* (2000) 6:1724–31. doi:10.1378/chest.118.6.1724
- Topkara VK, Cheema FH, Kesavaramanujam S, Mercando ML, Cheema AF, Namerow PB, et al. Coronary artery bypass grafting in patients with low ejection fraction. *Circulation* (2005) 112:1344–50. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.104.526277

Conflict of Interest Statement: The study has received the research grant from Medtronic (Boulder, CO, USA). The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any other commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Fot, Izotova, Yudina, Smetkin, Kuzkov and Kirov. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

